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INTRODUCTION 

This report presents the results of excavations by the Houston 
Archeological Society at prehistoric site 41FB42 in Fort Bend 
County, Texas. The field work was done on weekends from October 
1987 to December 1988. This site was originally found and 
recorded for state files by Joe Hudgins. Permission to do this 
work was granted by the landowner, Mr. Brad Ferguson. 

Individuals who worked on the site are David Atherton, Allan 
Bagent, Marshall Black, Ethel Bowman, Charles Boyle, Robbie 
Brewington, Ramon Cantu, B. Crabb, Diana Crittendon, Gregg 
Dimmick, Heidi Dobrott, C. R. Ebersole, Robert Edwards, Jim 
Eller, Bob Etheridge, Joan Few, Roy Fuenter, Nancy Gaston, 
Stephen Gottlieb, Richard Gregg, Dale Griffin, Jocelyn Griffin, 
Lonnie Griffin, Sue Gross, Alexandra Hamaker, Claude Hamaker, 
Jimmy Hamaker, Suzanne Hardy, Jill Hartnell, Dieter Heymann, Mary 
Hodge, Joe Hudgins, Mike Johnston, Donna Jordan, Sheldon Kindall, 
Kevin MacDonald, Gail Marshall, Mike Marshall, Nathan Marshall, 
Melissa May, Steve May, Ray McCausland, Andrea McCormick, Bob 
Milam, Brandy Miles, Joseph Miles, Roger Moore, Linda Moorrees, 
Colin Mosser, Josh Mosser, C. Mutchier, Bernard Naman, John 
Napier, Ann Nuckols, Tom Nuckols, Lee Patterson, Stan Perkins, 
David Pettus, Johny Pollan, Steve Puccia, Marcia Reagan, Howard 
Reynolds, Katie Roark, Lisa Russell, Gary Ryman, Jerry Sadler, 
Buddy Schindler, Bill Schurmann, Howard Scott, Kim Scott, Alex 
Shahan, Anne Shaw, James Smith, C. Stevens, Ida Thomas, Tereba 
Togola, Connie Tortorelli, Lisa Tracy, Scott Tracy, Yvonne 
Tydeman, LaVon Vaughn, Mark Wade, Dudgeon Walker, Judy Wayland, 
Tom Webb, Bud Weightman, J.D. Wells, Pam Wheat, Brent Williams, 
Lynne Williams, Monica Williams, Tom Williams, and Alexandra 
Zielke. 

Field work for this project was directed by Sheldon Kindall and 
laboratory work was directed by David Pettus. Site contour 
mapping was done by Marshall Black, Steve May, and Melissa May. 
Joe Hudgins handled many of the main logistic problems, such as 
protective covering of open pits and final filling to close all 
pits. 

This is a deeply stratified site with some soil disturbance, from 
a burrow made by armadillos, and by burial pits. Interpretation 
of excavation results has required consideration of soil 
disturbance, but it has still been possible to obtain an orderly 
picture of the data from this site. 

Site 41FB42 is a stratified prehistoric campsite with an 
occupation sequence from the Late Paleo-Indian period through the 
Late Prehistoric period, including occupation components in the 
intermediate Archaic and Early Ceramic periods. Human burials are 
present in the Late Archaic period, related to a mortuary 
tradition of the western part of Southeast Texas in this time 
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I NTRODUCTI ON

This report presents the results of excavations by the Houston
Archeological Society at prehistoric site 41FB42 in Fort Bend
County, iexas. The field work was done on weekends from October
1987 to December 1988. This site was originally found and
recorded for state flles by Joe Hudgins. Permission to do thls
work was granted by the landowner, Mr. Brad Ferguson.

Individuals who worked on the site are David Atherton, AIIan
Bagent, Marshall Black, Ethel Bowman, Charles Boy1e, Robbie
Brewington, Ramon Cantu, B. Crabb, Dlana Crlttendon, Gregg
Dimmick, Heldi Dobrott, c. R. Ebersole, Robert Edwards, Jim
Eller, Bob Etheridge, Joan Fe$r, Roy Fuenter, Nancy Gaston,
stephen Gottlieb, nichard Gregg, Dale Griffln, Jocelyn Grlffin,
Lonnie crlffin, Sue Gross, Alexandra Hamaker, Claude Hamaker,
Jimmy Hamaker, Suzanne Hardy, JilI Hartnell, Dieter Helrmann, Mary
Hoctg-, Joe Hudgins, Mike Johnston, Donna Jordan, Sheldon Kindall,
Kevin MacDonald, Gatl Marshall, Mike Marshall, Nathan Marshall,
Melissa May, Steve May, Ray Mccausland, Andrea Mccormick, Bob
Milam, Brandy Miles, Joseph Ml1es, Roger Moore, Linda Moorrees,
Colin Mosser, Josh Mosser, C. Mutchler, Bernard Naman, John
Napier, Ann Nuckols, Tom Nuckols, Lee Patterson, Stan Perklns,
David Pettus, Johny PoIIan, Steve Puccla, Marcla Reagan, Howard
Reynolds, Katie Roirk, Lisa Russell, Gary Ryman, Jerry sadler,
Buady schlndler, Bill schurmann, Howard scott, Kim scott, Alex
Shahin, Anne Shar.r, James smith, C. Stevens, Ida Thomas, Tereba
Togola, Connie Tortore1ll, Lisa Tracy, Scott Tracy, Yvonne
Tydeman, Lavon vaughn, Mark wade, Dudgeon walker, Judy vlayland,
Tom Webb, Bud Vleightman, J.D. WeIIs, Pam Vrheat, Brent williams,
Lynne Williams, Monica Willianrs, Tom williams, and Alexandra
z ielke .

Field work for this project was dlrected by shetdon Klndall and
Iaboratory work was dlrected by Dav1d Pettus. Slte contour
mapping r.ras done by l{arshalt Black, Steve May, and MeLissa May.
,loe- Hudglns handled many of the maln logistlc problemsr-such as
protectlve covering of open Plts and final fllling to close aII
pits .

Thls is a deeply stratifled site with some soil disturbance, from
a burrow made- by armadlllos, and by burial pits. Interpretation
of excavatlon results has required consideratLon of soil
disturbance, but it has still been possible to obtain an orderly
picture of the data from this site.

Site 41F842 Is a stratified prehistorlc canpslte wlth an
occupatlon sequence fron the Late PaLeo-Indlan perlod through the
Late Prehlstoiic perlod, Including occupatlon components ln- the
intermedlate Archaic and Early Ceramic Periods. Human burlals are
present in the Late Archaic perlod, related to a mortuary
Lraditlon of the rrestern part of Southeast Texas in thls tlme
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period. Grave goods, including stone and shell beads, indicate 
widespread geographic trade activities, such as possible 
participation in the Poverty Point Exchange System (Patterson 
1989a). The stratigraphic sequence of artifact types is generally 
what would be expected for the western side of Southeast Texas. 
Sites with long occupation sequences are fairly common in this 
region (Patterson 1983). 

Analysis of vertebrate remains for this report was done by 
William McClure, and analysis of molluscan remains was done by 
Raymond Neck. Richard Gregg did the analysis of mortuary data. 
Sheldon Kindall handled several details for this report. 

GEOGRAPHIC AND ECOLOGICAL SETTING 

Site 41FB42 is located on the east bank of the San Bernard River 
in western Fort Bend County, about 50 miles from the Gulf Coast. 
It is in a wooded area at an ecological transition zone on the 
border of coastal prairie and woodland. Woodlands in this area 
are predominantly deciduous in nature. A variety of plant and 
animal food resources would have been available. From all 
indications, the site was used periodically as a seasonal 
campsite by nomadic foragers over a very long time period. 

In the summary of shellfish and snail remains given by Neck, 
small amounts of shellfish remains indicate that this site was 
subject to periodic flooding, with accompanying deposition of 
some shellfish. There is little evidence of use of shellfish as 
food. As may be seen in Appendix F3, most of the shellfish 
remains are from the Late Paleo-Indian period, which may indicate 
high rainfall during this time period. 

This location is typical for archeological sites in this general 
area. Most prehistoric sites are located along stream banks. 
According to Hudgins (1984:29), historic Indians were referred to 
locally as "fish eaters" because they followed stream courses. 

EXCAVATION DETAILS 

Five one-meter square test pits were originally excavated. The 
site turned out to have very deep cultural deposits and the soil 
in the top excavation levels was unusually hard. There is some 
suspicion that an early road ran directly over the site. 

A total of 15 test pits were ultimately completed. Each test pit 
was a one-meter square. All test pits were excavated in levels of 
5 centimeters and all dirt was put through 1/4-inch screen. A 
series of soil samples were taken. All recovered materials were 
taken to facilities at Rice University for cleaning and 
separating. 

period. Grave goods, including stone and shell beads, indicate
widespread geographic trade activlties, such as possible
partlcipation in the Poverty Point Exchange System (Patterson
1989a). The stratigraphlc sequence of artifact types Is generally
what would be expected for the r"restern side of Southeast Texas.
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william McCIure, and analysis of molluscan remains was done by
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are predominantly deciduous in nature. A variety of plant and
animal food resources would have been available. From all
indlcatlons, the slte sras used periodically as a seasonal
campslte by nomadic foragers over a very long time period.

In the surnmary of shellflsh and snall remains given by Neck,
smalI amounts of shellflsh remains lndicate that th18 site $ras
subject to perlodic flooding, $rith accornpanylng depoEltion of
some shellflsh. There is Iittle evldence of use of shellfish as
food. As may be seen in Appendix F3, most of the shellflsh
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EXCAVATION DETAILS

Flve one-meter square test pitr yere origlnally excavated. The
slte turned out to have very deep cultural deposlts and the so1I
In the top excavation levels wa! unusually hard. There ls some
susplclon that an early road ran dlrectly over the slte.
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In November 1987, burials were detected in two of the first five 
pits. At that time the site was cordoned off by a 30-meter square 
nylon cord boundary, firmly anchored to the ground and marked at 
one-meter intervals. This permitted easy determination of any 
point within the boundary. A permanent datum point was set in the 
ground and is still in place. Levels within a pit were determined 
by line levels, but the corners of all pits were surveyed in with 
a transit. A contour map of the site was made using the transit, 
as shown in Figure 1. Layout of excavations is shown in Figure 2. 

SITE GEOLOGY 

According to the Land Resources map (St. Clair et al. 1975), this 
site is located on the border between sand and silty clay soil 
types. This situation is reflected in a variety of soil types at 
different excavation levels. As shown by the excavation profile 
in Figure 3, the soil in the top 100 cm is a sandy silt with 
decreasing clay content as depth increases. In various test pits, 
at depths of about 100 to 117 cm, the soil had a high carbonate 
content. In some of the test pits a thin layer of cemented sand 
was found, caused by very high carbonate concentration. Mike 
Waters of Texas A&M University (personal communication) states 
that this layer of high carbonate concentration was probably 
formed by capillary action of the soil after the cultural 
deposits were in place. 

Below the thin cemented sand layer, there is an abrupt soil 
change to whitish brown sandy silt. The soil change is at the 
approximate interface between the Late Paleo-Indian (below) and 
Early Archaic (above) time periods. This situation is similar to 
sites 41WH19 (Patterson et al. 1987) and 41FB223 (HAS field 
notes), where strata of the Late Paleo-Indian period have light-
colored sand, with darker silty sand above in the strata of the 
Archaic period. Mike Waters (personal communication) thinks that 
the light-colored sand may represent horizontal leaching, where 
water could not penetrate deeper strata with high clay content, 
and instead took a horizontal path. 

SITE CHRONOLOGY 

Interpretation of the chronological sequence of artifact types at 
this site is complicated by soil disturbance. An armadillo burrow 
was observed as deep as 100 cm. Late Archaic burial pits 
disturbed some of the earlier stratigraphy, especially in the 50 
to 100 cm levels. After allowing for some displaced artifacts, 
however, most of the artifact types seem to be in the 
stratigraphic sequence that would be expected for prehistoric 
sites in this general area. 

In November 1987, burials were detected in two of the first flve
pits. At that time the site was cordoned off by a 3o-meter square
nylon cord boundary, firnly anchored to the ground and marked at
one-meter intervals. Thls permitted easy determination of any
point within the boundary. A permanent datum point was set in the
ground and is stilL in place. Levels withln a pit were determined
by line levels, but the corners of all pits srere surveyed in with
a translt. A contour map of the site was made using the transit,
as shown in Figure 1. Layout of excavations is shown in Figure 2.

SITE GEOLOGY

Accordlng to the Land Resources.map (St. clair et aI. 1975), thls
site is located on the border between sand and silty clay soll
tlrpes. This situatlon ls reflected in a variety of soil types at
different excavation levels. As shown by the excavation profile
in Figure 3, the soil in the top 100 cm is a sandy silt with
decreaslng clay content as depth increases. fn various test pits,
at depths of about 100 to 117 cm, the soil had a hlgh carbonate
content. In some of the test pits a thln layer of cemented sand
was found, caused by very high carbonate concentration. Mike
waters of Texas A&M University (personal communication) states
that this layer of high carbonate concentratlon was probably
formed by capillary action of the soll after the cultural
deposits were in place.

Below the thin cemented sand layer, there is an abrupt soll
change to whitish brown sandy si]t. The soil change is at the
approxlmate interface betr{een the Late Paleo-rndlan (below) and
EarLy Archaic (above) tlme perlods. Thls situation is similar to
sites 41WH19 (Patterson et aI. 1987) and 41F8223 (HAS fleld
notes), where strata of the Lato Paleo-Indian period have llght-
colored sand, with darker silty rand above in the strata of the
Archaic period. Mlke waters (perlonal communicatlon) thlnks that
the ltght-colored sand may repraaent horizontal leaching, where
hrater could not penetrate deep€r ltrata with hlgh clay content,
and inEtead took a horizontal path.

SITE CHRONOLOGY

Interpretatlon of the chronologlcal sequence of artlfact tyPes at
thls slte ls conpllcated by EolI dl8turbance. An armadIllo burroh,
was observed as deep as 100 cE. Late Archaic burlal pits
disturbed some of the earlier stratlgraphy, especlalLy in the 50
to 100 cm levels. After allowing for some dlsplaced artifacts,
however, moat of the artlfact types seem to be 1n the
stratlgraphic sequence that would be expected for prehistorlc
sites in this general area.



The frequency of potsherds is shown in Figure 4. This is a bell-
shaped curve with a tail for some of the deeper excavation 
levels. It is judged that this tail on the frequency curve 
represents mixing, with sherds below about 50 cm being displaced 
from shallower levels of the Early Ceramic period. This 
conclusion is supported by the fact that all dart points found 
below 50 cm are types found in the Archaic (a preceramic period) 
in this region. 

While some potsherds and flint flakes were found in the 0-10 cm 
excavation level, specimens of plastic and glass were also found 
at this level. Therefore, the first 10 cm of depth seems to 
represent historic time, after A.D. 1500. It was not determined 
if any historic Indians were present. Arrow points are 
concentrated in excavation levels between 10 and 30 cm. This is 
judged to be the stratigraphic interval representing the Late 
Prehistoric period of A.D. 600 to 1500. The Early Ceramic period 
of A.D. 100 to 600 is estimated to be represented by the 
stratigraphic interval of 30 to 50 cm. Date ranges used here for 
time periods are the same as previously given by Patterson 
(1979). 

The Archaic period of 5000 B.C. to A.D. 100 is estimated to be 
represented by the stratigraphic interval from 50 to 100 cm. As a 
further estimate, the Late Archaic (1500 B.C. to A.D. 100) seems 
to be present from 50 to 60 cm, the Middle Archaic (3000 to 1500 
B.C.) from 60 to 80 cm, and the Early Archaic (5000 to 3000 B.C.) 
from 80 to 100 cm. Late Paleo-Indian artifact types, such as the 
Angostura point, occur below 100 cm. Aten (1983) feels that the 
Early Ceramic period may start somewhat later than given above on 
the western side of Southeast Texas, but there is too little data 
for a firm conclusion on this. Since some projectile type points 
found in this general area are Central Texas types, there is a 
possibility that some Indian groups in the Early Ceramic period 
used pottery and other groups did not, since the introduction of 
pottery in Central Texas was later than in Southeast Texas. 

PROJECTILE POINTS 

Arrow points found here represent the Late Prehistoric period and 
perhaps the earliest portion of the Historic Indian period. A 
summary of arrow points is given in Table 1. There were 4 Perdiz 
arrow points, 6 Scallorn arrow points and 2 arrow point preforms 
found in excavation levels between 5 and 30 cm. Temporal 
differences of Perdiz and Scallorn points cannot be distinguished 
at this site. Five arrow point fragments found below 30 cm are 
judged to be displaced by soil disturbance. No arrow point types, 
such as Cuney, that have been found on Historic Indian sites were 
found at site 41FB42, but there is a possiblity that the Perdiz 
point continues from the Late Prehistoric into the Historic 
Indian period at this site. Arrow points are illustrated in 
Figure 5. 
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The frequency of potsherds is shown in Flgure 4. This is a bell-
shaped curve $rith a tail for some of the deeper excavation
Ieve1s. It is judged that this tail on the frequency curve
represents mixlng, with sherds belo$, about 50 cm belng displaced
from shallower levels of the Early Ceramic period. Thls
conclusion is supported by the fact that aII dart points found
below 50 cm are types found in the Archaic (a preceramic period)
in this region.

While some potsherds and flint flakes were found ln the 0-10 cm
excavation leveI, specimens of plastic and glass were also found
at this level . Therefore, the first 10 cm of depth seems to
represent historic time, after A.D. 1500. It was not determined
if any historic Indians hrere present. Arror.r points are
concentrated in excavation levels between t0 and 30 cm. This is
Judged to be the stratlgraphic lnterval representing the Late
Prehistoric period of A.D. 500 to 1500. The Early Ceramic period
of A.D. 100 to 600 is estimated to be represented by the
stratigraphic interval of 30 to 50 cm. Date ranges used here for
time periods are the same as prevlously glven by patterson
(1e79).

The Archaic perlod of 5000 B.C. to A.D. 1OO Is estlmated to be
represented by the stratlgraphic interval from 50 to 100 cn. As afurther estimate, the Late Archalc (1500 B.C. to A.D. 100) seemsto be present from 50 to 60 cm, the Mldd1e Archaic (3000 to 1500
B.C.) from 50 to 80 cm, and the Early Archalc (5000 to 3000 B.C.)
from 80 to 100 cm. Late Paleo-Indian artlfact types, such as the
AngoEtura polnt, occur below 100 cm. Aten (1983) feets that the
Early Ceramlc period may start somewhat later than given above onthe western side of Southeast Texas, but there is too little datafor a firm conclusion on thls. Since some projectile type polnts
found ln thls general area are Central Texas types, there is aposslbllity that some Ind1an groups in the Early Ceramlc period
used pottery and other groups did not, slnce the introduction ofpottery in Central Texaa was later than In Southeast Texas.

PROJECTILE POINTS

Arrow points found here represent the Late prehistorlc period and
perhaps the earllest portlon of the Hlstorlc Indian period. A
surnmary of arrord polnts ls given ln Table 1. There were 4 perdlz
arrow polnts, 6 Scallorn arrow polnts and 2 arrow polnt preforms
found in excavatlon levels between 5 and 30 cm. Temporal
differences of Perdiz and ScaIlorn points cannot be dlsttngulshed
at thls site. FIve arrow point fragments found below 30 cm are
judged to be dlsplaced by soil dlsturbance. No arrow potnt types,
such as Cuney, that have been found on Hlstorlc Indlan sites were
found at slte 41F842, but there Is a possibllty that the perdiz
point contlnues'from the Late prehlstArlc Into the Hlstoric
Indlan perlod at this slte. Arrow points are lllustrated in
Flgure 5.
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A few Gary, Kent, and triangular dart points were found from 5 to 
30 cm, again demonstrating use of the spear concurrent with use 
of the bow and arrow at inland sites in this region (Patterson et 
al. 1987). A triangular dart point specimen (Table 2) may be 
related to the Matamoros type (Turner and Hester 1985:122), and 
could represent contact with Indians from the Central Texas Coast 
during the Late Prehistoric period. A shark tooth found at the 
15-20 cm excavation level also indicates contact with the Gulf 
Coast during this time period. Dart point types found here in the 
30-50 cm stratigraphic interval, which represents the Early 
Ceramic period, include Gary, Kent, and Yarbrough. Most specimens 
from the Late Prehistoric and Early Ceramic stratigraphic levels 
are fairly small, which seems to be representative of dart points 
from these time periods (Patterson 1980a). A large Williams-like 
point fragment (Figure 7B) seems to be a displaced specimen, 
since points of this size are rarely found in the Early Ceramic 
period as was this specimen. 

Large Gary points that are generally representative of the Middle 
and Late Archaic periods (Patterson 1991a) were found at this 
site from 55 to 70 cm. Yarbrough points occur in both the Early - 
Ceramic and Late Archaic periods in this region. One Yarbrough 
point found in the 54-59 cm level is probably from the Late 
Archaic period. Other dart points that occur here in the Late 
Archaic period include Pedernales and Williams. The Pedernales 
point is regarded as Middle Archaic in Central Texas (Prewitt 
1981), but the Middle Archaic in Central Texas overlaps the Late 
Archaic in Southeast Texas because of later introduction of 
pottery in Central Texas. 

Dart point types that occur in the Middle Archaic period from 60 
to 80 cm at this site include Gary, Bulverde, Wells, and Morhiss-
like. The Wells point type occurs in both the Early and Middle 
Archaic periods in this region (Patterson 1991). No time-
diagnostic dart point types were found from 75 to 95 cm. An Early 
Stemmed point found at the 96-101 cm level probably represents 
the Early Archaic period. Some Early Stemmed points occur in the 
Late Paleo-Indian period (Patterson 1980; Patterson et al. 1987), 
but a variety of Early Stemmed point types with ground stem edges 
then become predominant in the Early Archaic period. An Angostura 
point was found at 130 cm. This is a Late Paleo-Indian point 
type, placed at 8500 to 7000 years B.P. in Central Texas 
chronology (Prewitt 1981). 

A total of 45 dart points and point fragments were found in these 
excavations, as summarized in Table 2. Many dart point preforms 
were also found, as will be discussed below. Some of the dart 
point specimens are illustrated in Figures 6 and 7. 

Stratigraphic disturbance is probable in excavation pits with 
Late Archaic burials, mainly at depths from 50 to 100 cm. Five 
projectile points found in burial pits are noted in Table 2, 
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A few Gary, Kent, and triangular dart points were found from 5 to
30 cm, again demonstrating use of the spear concurrent with use
of the bow and arrow at inland sites in this region (Patterson et
al. 1987). A triangular dart point specimen (Table 2) may be
related to the Matamoros t]4)e (Turner and Hester 1985:L22), and
could represent contact with rndians from the centraL Texas coast
during the Late Prehistoric period. A shark tooth found at the
15-20 cm excavatlon level also indicates contact wlth the Gulf
Coast during this time perlod. Dart point types found here in the
30-50 cm stratigraphic interval, which represents the Early
Ceramic period, tnclude Gary, Kent, and Yarbrough. Most specinens
from the Late Prehistoric and Early Ceramic stratlgraphic levels
are fairly smaIl, which seems to be representatlve of dart polnts
from these time periods (Patterson I980a). A large wiLliams-1lke
point fragment (Figure 78) seems to be a displaced specimen,
since points of this size are rarely found in the EarLy Ceramic
period as was this specimen.

Large cary points that are generally representative of the Middfe
and Late Archalc periods (Patterson 1991a) were found at this
site from 55 to 70 cm. Yarbrough points occur ln both the Early
Ceramlc and Late Archaic perlods in this region. One Yarbrough
point found ln the 54-59 cm level is probably from the Late
Archaic period. Other dart points that occur here in the Late
Archatc period lnclude Pedernales and williams. The Pedernales
point Is regarded as Middle Archalc in Central Texas (Prewitt
1981), but the Mtddle Archaic in Central Texas overlaps the Late
Archalc in Southeast Texas because of later introduction of
pottery in Central Texas.

Dart point types that occur in the Mlddle Archalc period from 60
to 80 cm at thls site include cary, Bulverde, tlells, and Morhiss-
like. The wells polnt tlrpe occurs in both the Early and Mlddle
Archaic periods in this region (Patterson 1991). No time-
dlagnostic dart polnt types lrere found fron 75 to 95 cm. An Early
Sternmed point found at the 95-101 cm level probably represents
the Early Archalc period. Some Early Stemned points occur In the
Late Paleo-Indian period (Patterson 1980; Patterson et al. 1987),
but a varlety of Early Stemned point tlrPes wlth ground stem edges
then become predomlnant in the Early Archaic period. An Angostura
pol.nt waa found at 130 cm. Thls is a Late Paleo-Indian polnt
tl4)e, placed at 8500 to 7000 years B.P. in Central Texas
chronolog'y ( Prewltt 1981) .

A total of 45 dart points and point fragments were found in these
excavatlons, as summarized in Table 2. Many dart point preforms
were also found, as wiII be dlscussed below. Some of the dart
point specimens ilre illuEtrated in Flgures 6 and 7.

Stratlgraphlc dlsturbance Is probable In excavatl.on pits t"rlth
Late Archaic burlals, malnly at depths from 50 to 100 cm. Flve
projectile polnts found tn burial plts are noted in Table 2,
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including one each of Yarbrough, Williams, Gary, Wells, and 
Morhiss-like specimens. Even if these five specimens were deleted 
from consideration, conclusions on the chronological sequence of 
this site would not change, because there are other dart points 
found in undisturbed excavation pits. By coincidence, disturbance 
from an armadillo burrow was in pits E98N96 and E99N96 which 
contained burials. Excavation pits that did not contain burials 
do not appear to have had any significant disturbance. 

CERAMICS 

Most of the ceramic specimens found at site 41FB42 are of the 
Goose Creek Plain sandy paste type. This pottery type is not 
time- diagnostic to differentiate between the Early Ceramic and 
Late Prehistoric periods. The frequency of potsherds by level is 
given in Table 3 and shown graphically in Figure 4. A total of 
640 potsherds were found. 

Only 3 sherds are not of the Goose Creek type. One bone-tempered 
sherd was found at 15-20 cm and two possible Rockport Plain 
sherds (light tan color, 4 mm thickness) were also found at the 
same level. Only 3 rimsherds were found, including 1 notched 
rimsherd at 21-26 cm. Four sherds were recovered with drilled 
lace holes. Four Goose Creek specimens in levels from 10 to 35 cm 
had brushed surfaces. The few sherds recovered here that are not 
of the Goose Creek type may represent contacts with Indians from 
adjacent geographic areas in the Late Prehistoric period. 

Potsherd thicknesses ranged from 4 to 9 mm with an average of 7 
mm. This seems to be typical for the Goose Creek pottery type. 
While thin specimens of Goose Creek pottery (4-5 mm thick) are 
not as common, the thin ware does not seem to have any time-
diagnostic value, since this type was found at most excavation 
levels. Because most of the specimens were Goose Creek Plain body 
sherds, not much detailed discussion can be given on the pottery 
assemblage from this site. 

GENERAL LITHICS 

The general area of site 41FB42 does not have any locally 
available lithic raw materials. All chert would have been brought 
to the site from a distance of at least 15 miles. Raw materials 
would have been imported in the forms of chert cobbles, pebbles, 
and trimmed materials such as flake blanks and crude preforms for 
the manufacture of dart points. Chert cobbles are classified here 
as being over 40 mm in diameter, and chert pebbles are classified 
as being under 40 mm in diameter. Only 4 chert cobbles (Table 4) 
were found that would have been large enough to make flake blanks 
for dart point manufacture. Most dart points at this location 
were probably manufactured from imported flake blanks or crude 
preforms. 
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Morhlss-like specimens. Even if these five specimens were deleted
from consideration, conclusions on the chronological sequence of
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GENERAL LITHICS

The general area of site 41FB42 does not have any locally
avaiLable llthic raw materlals. All chert would have been broughtto the site from a dlatance of at least 15 miles. Raw materiali
would have been lmported In the forms of chert cobbles, pebbles,
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were probabLy manufactured from imported flake blanka or crudepreforms.



The impression that mostly trimmed raw materials were brought to 
this site from lithic source locations is supported by the 
relatively small amounts of remaining cortex on flakes, as shown 
in Table 5. At all excavation levels, the percentages of flakes 
with any remaining cortex are lower than obtained by experimental 
knapping of chert cobbles to simulate use of imported trimmed raw 
materials at campsites (Patterson 1981:32, Stage 2). 

Small pieces of chert would have been useful for manufacturing 
arrow points during the Late Prehistoric period. The presence of 
24 small cores and 17 chert pebbles (Table 4) in excavation 
levels earlier than the Late Prehistoric is more difficult to 
explain. Not many small cores would have been needed to 
manufacture flakes for general tool use, since byproduct flakes 
from dart point manufacture would have been available. It is 
possible that some chert pebbles were used as hammerstones, 
because quartzite hammerstones were not readily available. In 
this case, broken chert hammerstones could have been used 
incidently to produce flakes for tool use, even though byproduct 
flakes from dart point manufacture were present. In any event, 
the occurrence of small cores and chert pebbles appears to be 
incidental to the main activity of manufacturing bifacial dart 
points, especially in levels earlier than the Late Prehistoric 
period. 

The manufacturing of bifacial projectile points was a major 
activity at this site. Twenty-nine dart point preforms and 
preform fragments were found (Table 6). Many of the specimens 
classified as dart point tips (Table 2) could also be preform 
fragments, since it is not common to find many dart point tip 
fragments at campsites. Usually, dart point fragments at 
campsites are mostly basal fragments from replacing broken points 
on spear shafts (Patterson 	1980b). Two thick biface fragments 
(Table 7) were found that could represent early stage dart point 
preforms. 

Some quartzite hammerstones were probably used here. Four 
quartzite pebbles and one quartzite flake were found at various 
excavation levels (Table 7). Five thin bifaces (Table 6) seem to 
represent knives rather than dart point preforms, with some 
specimens shown in Figures 5L,N and 18E. The basal fragment of a 
biface shown in Figure 18E has well-ground edges, and possibly is 
a hafted knife. This specimen was found below Burial 3, probably 
from the Late Paleo-Indian time period. 

As with other sites in this general area, formal tool types other 
than projectile points are not common. A summary of formal tool 
specimens is given in Table 8. This includes 10 unifacial 
scrapers, 2 scraper-gravers, 2 unifacial perforators, 2 bifacial 
perforators, 4 gravers, and 1 stemmed bifacial scraper. Some of 
these stone tools are illustrated in Figures 5 and 8. Two thick 
scrapers and the stemmed scraper found below 100 cm are typical 
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arrow points during the Late Prehistoric period. The Presence of
24 small cores and 17 chert pebbles (Table 4) in excavatlon
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explain. Not many small cores would have been needed to
manufacture flakes for general tool use, since bl4)roduct flakes
from dart point manufacture ldould have been available. It is
possible that some chert pebbles were used as hammerstones,
because quartzite hammerstones were not readily available. In
this case, broken chert hammerstones could have been used
incidently to produce flakes for tool use, even though byProduct
flakes from dart point manufacture were present. In any event,
the occurrence of small cores and chert pebbles aPpears to be
incidental to the main activity of manufacturing blfacial dart
points, especially in levels earlier than the Late Prehistoric
Period.
The manufacturing of bifaclal projectile points was a maJor
activity at this slte. Tventy-nine dart polnt preforms and
preform fragments were found (Table 6). Many of the specimens
classlfled as dart polnt tlps (Table 2) could also be preform
fragments, stnce it is not com.mon to flnd many dart Polnt tlp
fragments at campsites. Usually, dart polnt fragments at
campsites are mostly basal fragments from replacing broken points
on sPear shafts ( Patterson 1980b), Taro thick biface fragments
(Table 7) were found that could represent early stage dart point
preforms.

Some quartzlte hammerstones were probably used here. Four
quartzite pebbles and one quartzite flake were found at various
excavatLon levels (Table 7). Five thin bifaces (Table 6) seem to
represent knlves rather than dart point preforms, with some
specimens I hoyrn in Flgures 5L,N and 188. The basal fragment of a
biface Ehown in Figure 188 has well-ground edges, and posslbly is
a hafted kntfe. This speclmen was found below Buria1 3, probably
from the Late Paleo-Indlan time period.

As with other sites in thlE general area, formal tool tlTres other
than projectlle points are not common. A summary of formal tool
specimeni Is glven in Tab1e 8. Thts lncludes 10 unlfaclal
sCrapers, 2 scraper-gravers, 2 unifaclal perforators, 2 bifacial
perforators, 4 gravers, and 1 stenrmed bifacial scraper. Some of
ahese stone tools are illustrated ln Ftgures 5 and 8. Trrto thlck
scrapers and the stemmed scraPer found below 100 cm are tlPical
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of Late Paleo-Indian tool types (Patterson et al. 1987). As was 
common for this region, the dominant tool type at this site was 
the unretouched utilized flake. 

A summary of 5375 chert flakes recovered by excavation is given 
in Table 9. A summary of flake size distribution by excavation 
level is given in Table 10 and is shown graphically in Figure 9. 
This is not the usual type of flake size distribution by level 
that has been found at other sites in this region (Patterson 
1980a:Figure 19, Patterson et al. 1987:Figure 20). At site 
41FB42, the percent of flakes under 15 mm square decreases in 
later time, instead of increasing in the predicted manner when 
smaller projectile points were made in later time. There appears 
to be several possible reasons for this unusual flake size 
distribution by level at site 41FB42. One reason is the poor 
recovery of small size flakes in the hard soil levels, especially 
from 0 to 60 cm. Another reason is the mixing of flakes from 
different levels by soil disturbance. Still another reason may be 
the production of flakes from miscellaneous small cores. An 
additional reason to consider is that there may not have been 
much lithic manufacturing at the lower excavation levels, below 
80 cm. A higher percentage of small flakes would then result from 
projectile point maintenance and retouch of unifacial tools. A 
few chert flakes were found as deep as 185 cm. 

When bifacial reduction is done, the by-product flake size 
distribution will usually form a straight line on a semilog plot 
of percent of flakes versus flake size (Patterson 1990). As shown 
in Table 11, this type of linear plot was obtained for 10 of the 
24 excavation levels shown. A semilog plot of this type is shown 
in Figure 10 for the 90-95 cm level, where a straight line except 
for one data point indicates the presence of bifacial reduction 
for dart point manufacture. Figure 11 shows a similar plot for 
the 30-35 cm level, where the curve is nonlinear. Since biface 
production was the major lithic manufacturing activity at most 
excavation levels, nonlinear plots can be explained by all of the 
reasons given above for flake size distribution by level not 
being of the usual type. 

Heat treating was used extensively for chert materials at this 
site. Many flakes have evidence of heating in the form of waxy 
luster, reddish coloration, and potlid surface fracture scars. 
Heat treating lowers the tensile strength of chert to permit 
easier fracture. 

MISCELLANEOUS ARTIFACTS 

A summary of miscellaneous artifacts is given in Table 12. Glass, 
metal, and plastic at 0-10 cm shows mixing of modern materials 
with surface soil. Plastic at 20-25 cm is possibly from dropping 
down an animal burrow. Asphalt pieces were found at 75-80 cm, 95-
100 cm, and 135-140 cm, and may have been used for hafting dart 
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points. Specimens of red ochre from seven excavation levels 
represent some type of nonutilitarian activity, such as body 
decoration or burial use. Sandstone abraders were found at 
several excavation levels in the Late Paleo-Indian and possibly 
the Early Archaic time periods. These abraders may have been used 
for edge grinding in dart point manufacture. One incised clayball 
was found at the 65-70 cm level, with 2 incised lines forming a 
cross pattern. 

FIRED CLAYBALLS 

Fired clayballs are a well-known artifact type at some sites in 
Southeast Texas (Patterson 1986, 1989b). This type of artifact 
was found in significant quantities at most excavation levels at 
site 41FB42, as shown in Table 13. Other sites where fired 
clayballs start in the Late Paleo-Indian period include 41HR315 
(Patterson 1980a), 41WH19 (Patterson et al. 1987), and 41FB223 
(HAS field notes). A few clayballs were found as deep as 185 cm. 
A total of 15,188 clayballs were found at this site, with some 5-
cm excavation levels having over 1000 specimens. This is the 
largest total quantity of clayballs found at any site in 
Southeast Texas (Patterson 1989b), except for site 41FB223 (HAS 
field notes). Clayballs under 15 mm in diameter were not counted. 
The size range of tabulated clayballs is 15 to 70 mm in diameter, 
with specimens of 25 to 50 mm in diameter being most common. The 
average weight per clayball was 7.7 grams for the total 
collection. The total number of clayballs reported here is 
slightly larger than used in a previous article (Patterson 1989b) 
because some additional materials from this site were found in 
the laboratory. 

Typical clayballs are fairly rounded with the appearance of 
uniform exposure to heat on all surface areas. Site 41FB42 does 
not have clayball features, but at other excavated sites where 
clayball features have been found intact, this type of feature 
has been in the form of a convex mound of clayballs. Clayball 
hearth features seem to be associated with a cooking function, 
although the exact use remains vague. A baking or roasting 
function seems likely for clayball hearths in Southeast Texas 
(Patterson 1986), as proposed for the use of clayballs by the 
Poverty Point Culture in Louisiana (Gibson 1975). Patterson 
(1989b) has proposed that clayball hearths in Southeast Texas may 
have been used for the seasonal processing of plant food 
materials at a limited number of sites. Prehistoric sites with 
clayballs have been found throughout this region, but not in high 
frequency. This fits well with limited seasonal use for 
processing plant materials. Hudgins (1993) has experimentally 
demonstrated the roasting of meat with clayballs that were heated 
over a wood fire. 
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ANALYSIS OF VERTEBRATE REMAINS- McClure 

INTRODUCTION 

Soil from the excavations was passed through 1/4-inch screens and 
less than 1% was passed through finer mesh screens. The bones 
were identified by direct comparison with bones of known animals 
in the McClure collection and in the Houston Archeological 
Society collection. 

RESULTS 

The effort on the larger screens yielded more than 4200 bones or 
fragments thereof. Preservation of the bones was fair. Nearly all 
of them had been exposed to heat of various intensities. The only 
whole bones were those of some of the smaller animals or the 
smaller, more compact, bones of the larger animals. A few of the 
bone fragments had indications of cutting by a sharp implement or 
gnawing by rodents. More than 330 of the bones could be 
identified to the generic level. Of these 51% were mammals, 31% 
were reptiles, and 18% were fish. Amphibians and birds were 
indicated by only a few bones. About 80% of the total bone 
fragments could not be assigned to a particular animal although 
most could be of deer or pronghorn. 

The finer screens yielded hundreds of unidentified fragments, but 
these were not quantified. However, more than 450 could be 
identified to generic level. Of these 68% were fish, 25% were 
mammals, and 6% were reptiles. A few amphibian and bird bones 
were also included.Fragments of crawfish claws were recovered 
from four pits and three burial fills between 95 and 110 cm. 

More than 400 unopened leaf buds and a few seeds of unidentified 
plants were recovered from the fill of Burial 3. It is probable 
that these items were introduced into the fill by the armadillo 
or pocket gopher intruders. Hackberry seeds were also found in 
several of the excavation units. 
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SPECIES LIST 

Carcharhinus sp. 
Atractosteus or Lepisosteus  
Amia calva 
Ictalurus punctatus  
Aplodinotus grunniens  
Lepomis sp. 
Rana catesbeiana  
Rana sphenocephala  
Alligator mississippiensis  
Sternotherus odoratus  
Kinosternon subrubrum or 

K. flavescens  

shark 
gar 
bowfin 
channel catfish 
freshwater drum 
sunfish 
bullfrog 
leopard frog 
American alligator 
stinkpot 

mud turtle 
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ANALYSIS OF VERTEBRATE REMAINS- McCIuTe

I ISPRODUCTI ON

Soil from the excavatLons was pasEed through 1/4-lnch screens and
Iess than lt was passed through finer mesh screens. The bones
were identified by direct comparison &rith bones of known animals
in the Mcclure collectlon and in the Houston Archeological
Society collection.
RESI'LTS

The effort on the larger screens yielded more than 4200 bones or
fragments thereof. Preservation of the bones was fair. Nearly aII
of them had been exposed to heat of various intensities. The only
r.rhole bones were those of some of the smaller animals or the
smaller, more compact, bones of the larger animals, A fet{ of the
bone fragments had indications of cutting by a sharp implement or
gnawing by rodents. More than 330 of the bones could be
Identifled to the generic level. Of these 51t were mammals, 31t
were reptiles, and 18t were fish. Anphiblans and birds were
indicated by only a few bones. About 80t of the total bone
fragments could not be asslgned to a particular anlmal although
most could be of deer or pronghorn.

The finer screens yielded hundreds of unidentlfled fragments, but
these were not quantifled. However, more than 450 could be
identlfled to generic level . Of these 68t were flBh, 25t were
mammals, and 6t were reptlles. A fey, amphiblan and blrd boneg
lrere also lncIuded. Fragments of crawfish clar,ra lrere recovered
from four pits and three burial fills between 95 and 110 cm.

More than 400 unopened leaf buds and a few seeds of unidentlfled
plants erere recovered from the f111 of Burial 3. It is probable
that these items were introduced lnto the fill by the armadlllo
or pocket gopher intruders. Hackberry seeds were also found In
several of the excavatlon units.

SPECIES LIST

Carcharhlnus sp. shark
Atractosteus or Leplsosteus gar
Ania calva bosrfin
Ictalurus punctatus channel catfish
Aplodinotus orunnieng freshwater drun
LeE!!L9. sp. sunflsh
Rana catesbeiana buL l frog
Rana sphenoceohala leopard frog
Allioatormlssissippiensis Amerlcanalligator
Sternotherus odoratus stlnkpot
Klnosternon 8E@ or

K. flavescens mud turtle



Terrapene ornata  and/or 
T. carolina  

Pseudemvs texana  or 
Trachemvs scripta  

Trionvx spiniferus  or 
T. muticus  

Elaphe  sp. 
Lampropeltis  sp. 
Heterodon platvhrinos  
Masticophis flagellum 
Nerodia  sp. 
Thamnophis  sp. 
Virginia striatula  
Aakistrodon piscivorus  
Crotalus  atrox 
Sistrurus miliarius  
Pelecanus occidentalis  
Anas sp. 
Didelphis virginiana  
Cryptotis parva  
Dasypus novemcinctus  
Sylvilagus floridanus  
Geomvs attwateri  
Sigmodon hispidus  
Reithrodontomys fulvescens  
Canis latrans  
Procyon lotor  
Mustela  vison 
Antilocapra americana  
Odocoileus virainianus  

box turtle 

slider 

softshell 
rat snake 
kingsnake 
eastern hognose snake 
coachwhip 
watersnake 
garter or ribbon snake 
rough earth snake 
cottonmouth 
diamondback rattlesnake 
pigmy rattlesnake 
brown pelican 
duck 
Virginia opossum 
least shrew 
nine-banded armadillo 
eastern cottontail 
Attwater's pocket gopher 
hispid cotton rat 
fulvous harvest mouse 
coyote 
raccoon 
mink 
pronghorn 
white-tailed deer 
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SPECIES ACCOUNTS 

Fishes: 

Shark (Carcharhinus  sp.) 
The tooth of a large shark was recovered at a depth of 15 to 20 
cm. This tooth may have been picked up at the beach which is 
about 100 kilometers downstream from the site. 

Gar (Atractosteus spatula  or Lepisosteus  sp.) 
Six sculptured head bones, 3 teeth, 20 vertebrae, and 130 scales 
were recovered from 13 pits at depths of 60 to 150 cm. Various 
sizes from small to very large are included but none of the 
material is complete enough to identify the particular species of 
gar that is represented. 

Bowfin (Amia calva) 
A vertebra and a tooth of this fish were recovered at a depth of 
90 cm in 2 pits. 
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TerraDene ornata and/or
T. carolina box turtle

Pseudemvs texana or
Trachemvs scriDta slider

Trionvx spiniferus or
!. muticus softshell

Elaphe sp. rat snake
Lampropeltis sp. kingsnake
Heterodon platvhrinos eastern hognose snake
MastlcoDhis flaoellum coachwhlD
Nerodia sp. watersnake
Thamnophis sp. garter or ribbon snake
viroinia striatuLa rough earth snake
Aqklstrodon pisclvorus cott.onmouth
Crotalus atrox diamondback rattleanake
Sistrurus miliarius piqmy rattlesnake
Pelecanus occidentalis brordn pel ican
@. sp. duck
Didelphis viroiniana virginia opossum
Cryptotis parva least shrew
Dasvpus novemcinctus nine-banded armadi.Ilo
Svlvilaous floridanus eastern cottontail
Geomvs attwaterl Attrdater's pocket gopher
Siomodon hispidus hispid cotton rat
Reithrodontomvs fulvescens fulvous harvestmouse
Canis latrans coyote
Procvon Lotor raccoon
Muatela vison mink
Antilocapra amerlcana pronghorn
Odocoileus virolnianus white-tailed deer

SPECIES ACCOUNTS

Fishes:

Shark (Carcharhlnus sp. )
The tooth of a large shark was recovered at a depth of 15 to 20
cm. This tooth nay have been picked up at the beach which ls
about 100 kilometers doernstream from the site,
Gar (Atractoateua spatula or Lepisosteus sp. )
Six sculptured head bones, 3 teeth, 20 vertebrae, and 130 scales
were recovered fron 13 plts at depths of 50 to 150 cm. varlous
sizes from small to very large are lncluded but none of the
material is complete enough to identlfy the partlcular specles of
gar that is represented.

Bowfln (Amia calva )
A vertebra and a tooth of thls fish were recovered at a depth of
90 cm ln 2 ptts.



Freshwater drum (Aplodinotus grunniens) 
Two teeth of this species were recovered in the fill at Burial 3 
and in one pit below 100 cm. 

Channel catfish (Ictalurus punctatus) 
Catfish bones were recovered at all levels in the site. The 37 
bones are dentary (3), cleithrum, vertebra (6), dorsal spine (6), 
and pectoral spine (21). Some of these are channel catfish 
(Ictalurus punctatus) but others could be of the other species of 
the genus. Most of the pectoral spines had been broken at the 
articulating end as shown in Figure 12. This may suggest some 
technique of processing the fish by applied force to remove the 
spine from the body. 

Sunfish (Lepomis sp.) 
Bones of sunfish were recovered throughout the site at all 
depths. The 177 bones are pelvic spines (33), dorsal spines (88), 
and anal spines (56). It is possible that some of these elements 
are of small individuals of other members of the sunfish family 
such as crappie (Pomoxis  sp.) or bass (Micropterus,  sp.). 

Unidentified fish (Teleostei) 
More than 500 fish bones were not identified as to species but 
they are most likely either catfish or sunfish since their shape 
is consistent with those fish. The bones are 423 vertebrae and 82 
other fragments. 

Amphibians: 

Bullfrog (Rana catesbeiana) 
One ilium of bullfrog was recovered at a depth of 1 meter. 

Leopard frog (Rana sphenocephala) 
One ilium of a leopard frog was recovered at a depth of 95 cm, a 
mandible came from 120 cm and a urostyle from 115 cm in three 
pits. 

Reptiles: 

American alligator (Alligator mississippiensis) 
Three bones of large alligator were recovered in three pits 
separated laterally by about 3 meters and at depths from 25 to 70 
cm. The two dermal bones and one vertebra could be from a single 
individual. 

Stinkpot (Sternotherus odoratus) 
At least 18 bones of the small stinkpot were recovered in 10 of 
the pits at depths of 80 to 135 cm. 

Mud turtle (Kinosternon subrubrum or K. flavescens) 
At least 29 bones of mud turtle were recovered from 9 pits at 
depths of 60 to 115 cm. There is not enough complete material to 
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Freshwater drum ( &]gsl&S. orunniens)
Tr.ro teeth of this species were recovered in the flll at Burial 3
and in one plt below 100 cm.

Channel catfish ( Ictalurus punctatus)
Catfish bones were recovered at aII levels in the site. The 37
bones are dentary (3), cleithrum, vertebra (6), dorsal spine (6),
and pectoral spine (21). Some of these are channel catfish
( Ictalurus punctatus) but others could be of the other specles of
the genus. Most of the pectoral spines had been broken at the
artlculating end as shown in Figure 12. Thls may suglrest some
technlque of processlng the fish by applied force to remove the
spine from the body.

Sunflsh (Lepomis sp. )
Bones of sunflsh were recovered throughout the site at all
depths. The 177 bones are pelvic spines (33), dorsal splnes (88),
and anal spineE (55). It is possible that some of these elementa
are of small individuals of other members of the sunflsh family
such as crapple (Pomoxls sp. ) or bass (Micropterus sp. ).
Unldentifled flsh ( Teleostei )
More than 500 flsh bones were not ldentified as to species but
they are moet likely either catflsh or sunfish since their shape
is consistent wlth those fish. The bones are 423 vertebrae and 82
other fragnnents.

Anphlblans:

BuIlfrog (Rana catesbeiana )
One ilium of bullfrog waE recovered at a depth of 1 meter.

Leopard frog (Rana sphenocephala )
One illum of a leopard frog waa racovered at a depth of 95 cm, a
mandible came from 120 cm and a uroltyle from 115 cm In three
pits.

R.ptlIes:
American aIllgator (Allloator 01!r lBs lppiensls )
Three bonea of large alllgator v.re recovered in three pits
separated laterally by about 3 t t€rs and at depths from 25 to 70
cm. The two dermal boneg and ona verlebra could be from a single
indLvldual .

Stlnkpot ( Sternotherus odoratus )At leaat 18 bones of the small stlnkpot were recovered in 10 of
the plts at depths of 80 to 135 cm.

Mud turtle (Klnosternon subrubrum or E. .t-L@E )At least 29 bone8 of nud turtle were recovered from 9 pits at
depths of 60 to 115 cm. There ls not enough complete material to



separate the two species of mud turtle, both of which are found 
in the area today. 

Box turtle (Terrapene ornata and/or T. carolina) 
At least 25 bones of box turtles were recovered from nine pits at 
depths of 5 to 110 cm. Only 2 of these could be identified to 
species level and they were the ornate box turtle. 
(Terrapene  ornata). Since both T. ornata and T. carolina are 
known from the area, the other bones could be of either. 

Slider (Pseudemvs texana or Trachemvs scripta) 
At least 15 bones of slider turtles were recovered from eight 
pits and one burial fill at depths of 80 to 130 cm. These 
fragmentary bones can not be separated between the two species, 
both of which are resident in the area. 

• 
Softshell (Trionvx spiniferus or T. muticus) 
Two bones of softshell turtle were recovered in two pits at 
depths of 80 to 95 cm. These could be of either of the species 
but T. spiniferus is the most likely on basis of available 
habitat and current population numbers. 

Unidentified turtles 
More than 400 bones of turtles were recovered from throughout the 
site at all levels. These are too fragmentary to identify but 
they are thought to be of no other than the above varieties. 
None of them are of the common snapper (Chelvdra serpentine) 
which is common in the area today. 

Snakes 
At least 165 vertebrae of snakes were recovered from 12 pits and 
the burial fills at depths of 35 to 140 cm. Caudal as well as 
precaudal bones are included. Only 23% of the vertebrae are 
complete enough to identify the genus and/or species. The number 
of bones of the 10 varieties of snakes are 6 rat snake 
(Elaphe  sp.), 1 hognose snake (Heterodon platvrhinos), 
6 kingsnake (Lampropeltis sp.), 2 coachwhip (Masticophis  
flagellum), 10 watersnake (Neroci14 sp.), 4 garter or ribbon snake 
(Thamnophis  sp.), 1 rough earth snake (Virainia striatula), 
2 cottonmouth (Aakistrodon piscivorus), 4 western diamondback 
rattlesnake (Crotalus atrox) and 2 pigmy rattlesnake (Sistrurus  
miliarius). The unidentified varieties are probably of the same 
taxa. 

Birds: 

Brown pelican (Pelecanus occidentalis) 
Half of a carpometacarpus of a pelican was recovered at a depth 
of 115 cm. Even though no brown pelican bones are available for 
direct comparison, this bone is assigned to the species since, 
except for size, it matches the same element from the white 
pelican (Pelecanus ervthrorhvnchos). 
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separate the two species of mud turtle, both of which are found
in the area today.

Box turtle (Terrapene ornata and/or T. carollna)
At least 25 bones of box turtles were recovered from nine pits at
depths of 5 to 110 cm. only 2 of these could be identified to
species level and they were the ornate box turtle.
(TerraDene ornata). Since both T. ornata and T. carollna are
known from the area, the other bones couLd be of either.

SIider (Pseudemvs texana or @.h.e!!!E scripta)
At least 15 bones of slider turtles vrere recovered from eight
pits and one burial fill at depths of 80 to 130 cm. These
fragmentary bones can not be separated between the two species,
both of r"rhlch are resident in the area.

SoftsheIl (Trlonvx soiniferus or T. mutlcus)
'Ivo bones of softshell turtle were recovered in two pits at
depths of 80 to 95 cm. These could be of either of the species
but T. spiniferus is the rnost likely on basis of available
habltat and current population numbers.

Unidentified turtles
More than 400 bones of turtles r.rere recovered fron throughout the
site at afl levels. These are too fragmentary to identify but
they are thought to be of no other than the above varietles.
None of them are of the common snapper (Chelvdra serDentina)
whlch is comnon in the area todaY.

Snakes
At least 165 vertebrae of snakes were recovered from 12 Pits and
the burial fills at depths of 35 to I{0 cm. Caudal as weII as
precaudal bones are included. Only 23t of the vertebrae are
complete enough to identify the g€nuE and/or specles. The number
of bones of the 10 varleties of tnakes are 6 rat snake
(El-e&_sp. ), t hognose snake (Hetorodon p.lg!EE!E.g),
6 kingsnake (Lampropeltls sp. ), 2 corchwhiP (MasticoDhis
flaoellum), 10 watersnake ( NgISLlt !P. ), 4 garter or ribbon snake
(Thamnophis sp.), I rough earth rnake (vlroinia striatula),
2 cottonmouth (Aokistrodon pisclvorus), 4 western dlamondback
rattlesnake ( SEEIE atrox) and 2 Ptgimy rattlesnake ( Sistrurus
miliarius). The unidentified varletlea are probably of the same
taxa.

Blrds:

Brown pelican ( Pelecanus occid€ntalis)
Half oi a carponetacarpus of a Pellcan was recovered at a dePth
of 115 cm. Even though no brown pellcan bones are avallable for
direct comparlson, thls bone is assigned to the specLes since,
except for slze, it matches the same element fron the whlte
pelican (Pelecanus ervthrorhvnchos ) .



Duck (Anas sp.) 
Two coracoids of duck were recovered at a depth of 45 cm. They 
can not be relegated to a particular species since there are 
several ducks of similar size. 

In addition to the above, a fragment of a tibiotarsus of a bird 
that was somewhat larger than a mallard (Anas Dlatvrhvnchos) was 
recovered at a depth of 120cm and a phalanx that is the size of 
the toe bone of a turkey (Meleacrris aallopavo) was at 100 cm. 

Mammals: 

Virginia opossum (Didelphis virginiana) 
Four bones of the opossum were recovered in only one pit. Three 
vertebrae that appear to be prehistoric were near the surface and 
a fresh scapula was at 134 cm. The scapula indicates the depth to 
which some of the site was disturbed by the recent armadillo 
burrows. 

Least shrew (Crvritotis Darya) 
Both maxillae of a least shrew were recovered in fill of Burial 3 
and a mandible came from Burial 4. 

Nine-banded armadillo (Dasvpus novemcinctus) 
Bones of the armadillo were recovered from the surface down to 25 
cm over a horizontal distance of 5 meters. The bones consist of 
81 dermal scutes, 2 vertebrae, 2 phalanges and one each 
mandible, tibia, metatarsal and astragalus. Since the armadillo 
entered the Fort Bend County part of Texas only during the past 
100 years (Schmidly 1983, p. 103), this represents a modern 
intrusion into the site. Evidence of armadillo burrows at the 
site was noted by the excavators. Since all of the bones could be 
from a single individual, this may suggest the distance that 
bones can be scattered by scavengers in less than 100 years. 

Eastern cottontail (Svlvilaaus floridanus) 
Bones of cottontail were recovered from the surface down to 129 
cm. The 13 bones came from four pits and two burials across a 
space of about 8 meters. Elements include tooth, vertebra (2), 
rib, humerus, ulna, calcaneus, metatarsal, and phalanx (4). 

Attwater's pocket gopher (Geomvs attwateri) 
At least 46 bones of pocket gophers were recovered from six pits 
and three burial fills. Depths ranged from 50 to 180 cm. Elements 
include mandible, upper incisor, lower incisor (6), cheek tooth 
(12), humerus (4), vertebra (2), tibia (2), astragalus (3), 
calcaneus (3), and phalanx (12). This array of bones across most 
of the site suggests that these burrowing rodents were living on 
the site and may not necessarily have been residue of diet of the 
human occupants. 
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Duck (Anas sp. )
Two coracoids of duck were recovered at a depth of 45 cm. They
can not be relegated to a particular species since there are
several ducks of similar size.
In additlon to the above, a fragment of a tiblotarsus of a birdthat was somewhat larger than a mallard (Anas platvrhvnchos) was
recovered at a depth of 120cm and a phalanx that is the size of
the toe bone of a turkey (Meleaqris oallopavo) r"ras at IOO cm.

Mammals !

Vlrginia opossum (Didelphis virginlana )Four bones of the opossum were recovered in only one pit. Threevertebrae that appear to be prehistorlc were near the surface anda fresh scapula was at 134 cm. The scapula indicates the depth to
which some of the site was dlsturbed by the recent armadillo
burrows .

Least shrew (Crvptotis parva)
Both maxillae of a least shrew were recovered in filL of Burial 3
and a mandible came from Burial 4.

Nlne-banded armadlllo (Dasvous novemclnctus)
Bones of the armadillo were recovered fron the surface down to 25
cm over a horlzontal dlstance of 5 meters. The bones consist of
81 dermal scutes, 2 vertebrae, 2 phalanges and one each
mandlble, tibla, metatarsal and astragalus. Slnce the arrnadi I Io
entered the Fort Bend County part of iexas only durlng the past
100 years (Schmidly 1983, p. 103), this represents a iodern-intruslon into the site. Evidence of armadillo burro$rs at theslte eras noted by the excavators. Slnce all ot the bones could be
from a single lndlvldual , thls may suggest the dlstance that
bones can be scattered by scavengers in Iess than 1OO years.

Eastern cottontall (Svlvilaous florldanus )Bones of cottontaLl were recovered from the surface doern to 129cn. The 13 bonea came from four pits and two burlals across a
space of about 8 meters. ELements include tooth, vertebra (2),rib, humerus, ulna, calcaneua, metatarsal, and phalanx (4).
Att$rater's pocket gopher ( Geonvs attsraterl )At least 45 bones of pocket gophers were recovered from six plts
and three burlal fllls. Depths ranged from 50 to l8O cm. Elements
include mandlble, upper inclsor, Iohrer inciEor (d), cheek tooth(12), humerus (4), vertebra (2), tlbia (2), astragalus (3),
calcaneus (3), and phalanx (12). Thts array of bones across mostof the slte suggests that these burrowlng iodents were livlng onthe site and may not necessarlly have be6n reeidue of diet of the
human occupants.



Hispid cotton rat (Sigmodon hispidus) 
Bones of this ubiquitous rat were recovered from seven pits and 
at depths of 45 to 130 cm. Elements include mandible (2), cheek 
tooth (7), incisor (12), scapula, ulna (4), vertebra (3), 
astragalus, calcaneus and phalanx (6). 

Fulvous harvest mouse (Reithrodontomvs fulvescens) 
An upper incisor and a mandible with all teeth of this diminutive 
mouse were recovered at a depth of 140 cm. In addition, 2 upper 
incisors, a lower incisor and 2 femora were recovered from the 
burials and a pit with a horizontal spread of over 4 meters. 

In addition to the above rodents, fragments of 8 incisors, 2 
tibiae, and 5 phalanges were not assigned to species. They are 
probably not from any species other than the above. 

Coyote (Canis latrans) 
A canine tooth, the right lower M-1, left ulna, metacarpal and 
phalanx of coyote were recovered in four pits at depths of 10 to 
95 cm. At least two individuals are included. The carnassial is 
about 1 mm longer than that of a large modern coyote from Uvalde • 
County, Texas. Since the modern coyote may be somewhat larger 
than the prehistoric specimens, it is possible that the red wolf 
(Canis rufus) is represented. 

Mink (Mustela vison) 
Two teeth that are assigned to this small carnivorous mammal were 
recovered from the fill of two burials. 

Raccoon (Procyon lotor) 
Two fragments of mandibles and an astragalus of raccoon were 
recovered. 

Pronghorn (Antilocapra americana) 
Three teeth and two astragali from the excavations can be 
identified as from pronghorn. These were scattered over a 
horizontal distance of 11 meters and at depths of 60 to 120 cm. 
Other pronghorn bones are probably included but can not be 
separated from deer bones. The nearest current range of the 
species is in far west and north parts of Texas. However, 
pronghorn bones were also recovered from an archaic site in 
Harris County, Texas, 32 km northeast of this site (Wheat 1955). 

White-tailed deer (Odocoileus virainianus) 
Deer bones were recovered throughout the site at all levels that 
included bones or fragments. The 59 identified elements include 
tooth (14), mandible, humerus, radius (4), ulna (2), femur, tibia 
(4), trapezoid magnum, metacarpal (2), metatarsal (6), astragalus 
(13), calcaneus (3), centroquartal (6), and scaphoid (2). In 
addition, many Of the elements that can not be separated from 
pronghorn are probably of deer. Because it is probable that mule 
deer (Odocoileus hemionus) were never residents in this part of 
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Hispid cotton rat (Siqmodon hlspidus)
Bones of this ubiquitous rat rrere recovered from seven pits and
at depths of 45 to 130 cm. Elements include mandlble (2), cheek
toot,h (7), incisor (12), scapula, ulna (4), vertebra (31,
astragalus, calcaneus and phalanx (6).

Fulvous harvest mouse ( Reithrodontomvs fulvescens)
An upper incisor and a mandible with all teeth of this diminutive
mouse were recovered at a depth of 140 cm. In addition, 2 upper
incisors, a lower incisor and 2 femora vrere recovered from the
burials and a pit r"rith a horizontal spread of over 4 meters.

In addition to the above rodents, fragments of 8 incisors, 2
tibiae, and 5 phalanges $rere not assigned to species. They are
probably not from any species other than the above.

Coyote (Canis latrans )
A canine tooth, the right Iovrer M-1, Ieft ulna, metacarpal and
phalanx of coyote were recovered In four pits at depths of 10 to
95 cm. At least two indlviduals are included. The carnassial ls
about 1 mm longer than that of a large modern coyote from Uvalde '
County, Texas. Slnce the nodern coyote may be somewhat larger
than the prehlstoric specimens, it is possible that the red wolf
(canis rufus) 1s represented.

Mlnk (Mustela vison )
Ilso teeth that are assigned to
recovered from the fil,I of two

this small carnivorous mamrnal were
burials.

Raccoon (@ lotor)
TaJo fragments of mandlbles and an astragalus of raccoon were
recovered .

Pronghorn (Antllocapra amerlcana)
Three teeth and trro astragali from the excavatLons can be
identified aa from pronghorn. Theae were scattered over a
horizontal dlstance of 11 meters and at depths of 60 to 120 cm.
Other pronghorn bones are probably included but can not be
separated fron deer bones. The nearest current range of the
species is ln far west and north parts of Texas. However,
pronghorn boneg were also recovered from an archalc site in
Harris County, Texas, 32 km northeast of thiE site (Wheat 1955).

whlte-tailed deer (Odocolleus y.tg.,!.trL@, )
Deer bonea were recovered throughout the site at all levels that
included boneg or fragnents. The 59 identifled elements lnclude
tooth (14), mandlble, hunerus, radius (4), ulna (2), femur, tibla
(rt), trapezold magnulr, BetacarPal (2), metatarsal (6), astragalus
(13), calcaneus (3), centroquartal (6), and scaphold (2). rn
addition, many of the elenents that can not be seParated from
pronghorn are probably of deer. Because it is Probable that mule
deer ( @L!.ry, hemionus) were never residents in this part of



the state, that species is not considered here even though most 
of the material recovered can not be differentiated between the 
congeners. 

Bones that are either too fragmentary or can not be 
differentiated between deer and pronghorn were also recovered 
throughout the site. These include petrous bone (2), mandible, 
tooth, humerus (2), ulna (2), patella, astragalus (2), tarsal, 
metapodial (15), sesamoid, and phalanx (25). In addition, most of 
the unidentified bone fragments are in this category. None of the 
recovered material appears to be referable to bison 
(Bison bison). 

DISCUSSION 

The investigations at this site resulted in identification of 
remains of 6 fishes, 2 frogs, an alligator, 5 turtles, 11 snakes, 
2 birds, and 12 mammals. The shark and the armadillo were not 
available at the site at the time of human occupation. The shark 
tooth was probably a souvenir of a trip to the beach of the Gulf 
of Mexico. The armadillo arrived in the area much later. With 
these exceptions, all of the animals would have been available 
from the river, the wooded area along its banks, and in the 
surrounding prairie. The pronghorn has vacated the area since 
Archaic times. The absence of bison in the assemblage may 
reflect abandonment of the site before the bison arrived in this 
part of the coastal prairie. With the same exceptions, it is 
probable that all of the animals were used by the people for 
food, fur, or other resource. However, some of the small mammals 
may have died of natural causes. 

The site had been in use for many centuries and has been 
disturbed by armadillos in recent times and by gophers and humans 
in earlier times. Because of this, an analysis of resource 
utilization must be general rather than specific. Any conclusions 
about any one period of occupation would be tenuous. However, 
some conclusions and speculations can be elicited from the data. 
At all times of occupation fish, turtles, snakes, and mammals 
were consumed. Large and small varieties of each of the 
categories were used. Poisonous and harmless snakes were 
included. The large number of remains of small fish indicates 
that they were regular parts of the diet. Their collection would 
not have been possible with hooks, so nets are a probable tool 
used in fishing. The greatest source for animal flesh was the 
deer and the pronghorn. Even though the number of individuals of 
other classes of animals exceeds that of deer, the consumable 
material of all of the other varieties is far less than that of 
deer. 

16 16

the state, that species is not considered here even though most
of the material recovered can not be differentiated between the
congeners .

Bones that are either too fragmentary or can not be
differentiated between deer and pronghorn were also recovered
throughout the site. These include petrous bone (2), mandlble,
tooth, humerus (2), ulna (2), patelIa, astragalus (2), tarsal,
metapodial (15), sesamoid, and phalanx (25). In addition, most of
the unidentified bone fragments are in this category. None of the
recovered material appears to be referable to bison
(Bison bison).

DISCUSSION

The investigations at this site resulted in identificatton of
remains of 6 flshes,2 frogs, an alligator, 5 turtles, 11 snakes,
2 birds, and 12 mamnals. The shark and the armadillo were not
available at the site at the time of human occupation. The shark
tooth was probably a souvenlr of a trip to the beach of the culf
of Mexico, The arrnadillo arrived in the area much later. Wlth
these exceptions, all of the animals would have been available
from the rlver, the wooded area along lts banks, and ln the
surroundlng prairie. The pronghorn has vacated the area slnce
Archalc tim€a. The absence of bison in the assemblage may
reflect abandonment of the site before the blson arrLved ln this
part of the coastal prairie. With the same exceptions, it ls
probable that all of the animals were used by the people for
food, fur, or other resource. However, some of the small mammals
nay have died of natural causes.

The site had been in use for many centuries and has been
disturbed by armadillos in recent times and by gophers and humans
in earlier tlmes. Because of this, an analysis of resource
utillzatlon must be general rather than specific. Any conclusions
about any one period of occupation would be tenuous. Ho$rever,
some concluElons and speculatlons can be e]lclted fron the data.
At aII tineg of occupatlon fish, turtles, snakes, and mamnals
r,rere consumed. Large and small varieties of each of the
categorles were used. Poisonous and harmless snakes r{ere
lncluded. The large number of remains of small fish lndlcates
that they were regular parts of the diet. Their collection would
not have been posslble with hooks, so nets are a probable tool
used in flshlng. The greatest source for anlma1 flesh was the
deer and the pronghorn. Even though the number of lndlvlduals of
other clasges of animals exceeds that of deer, the consumable
material of aII of the other varieties ls far less than that of
deer .



ANALYSIS OF MOLLUSCAN REMAINS- Neck 

INTRODUCTION 

The study of molluscan shells from archeological sites can 
provide significant information for both archeologists and 
biologists. Information concerning environmental setting and use 
of shellfish as food, tools, and ornaments is of interest to 
archeologists. Biologists may use dated occurrences of shellfish 
in various strata to analyze ecological and zoogeographical 
changes. Information from sites along the San Bernard River can 
be used in conjunction with a survey of modern fauna (Neck, in 
progress) and other prehistoric sites (Neck 1986) to provide a 
broader data base for cultural utilization of freshwater 
shellfish. 

METHODS AND RESULTS 

Molluscan shell remains were identified to species. Shell counts 
are presented in Appendices F3 and F4. Most shell was recovered 
below a layer of calcareous-cemented sand at a depth of 
approximately one meter below the surface. Only a few scattered 
shells were found above this layer. Details of molluscan species 
found at this site are as follows: 

Brackish Bivalves 

Crassostrea virainica, common oyster, is found in shallow marine 
waters of bays along the Atlantic and Gulf coast of North 
America. 

Mulinia lateralis, dwarf surfclam, is a ubiquitous, often 
abundant, species found in coastal waters with salinity varying 
from 5 to 80 parts per thousand (Parker 1975). 

Freshwater Bivalves 

Amblema plicata, three-ridge, is a widespread species found 
throughout most of Texas and the Mississippi River basin. This 
species is common in rivers and may become abundant in 
reservoirs. 

Ouadrula apliculata, southern mapleleaf, is found in every major 
river system in Texas. Commonly found on hard clay substrates, 
this remains one of the more abundant species in modern stream 
and reservoirs. 

Lampsilis hvdiana, Louisiana fatmucket, is present in streams and 
reservoirs in the eastern half of Texas. This species is 
generally found in streams and reservoirs with a sandy substrate. 
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Lampsilis teres, yellow sandshell, is found throughout Texas and 
most of the Mississippi River basin. Although commonly found in 
sandy substrates, this species also occurs in streams and lakes 
with muddy substrates. 

Potamilus purpuratus, bleufer, is known from most of the 
Mississippi River basin and most of Texas. 

Toxolasma texasensis, Texas lilliput, is a small freshwater 
mussel found throughout the west Gulf Coastal Plain. Typically 
found in quiet waters of small ponds, streams, and sloughs, this 
is the most abundant species in samples from 41FB42. 

Freshwater Gastropods 

Campeloma crassulum, ponderous campeloma, is found in sandy 
substrates of moderate- sized streams and ponds. Most sites 
supporting populations of this species have slightly acidic 
water. 

Fossaria dalli, dusky fossaria, is a small pulmonate snail 
belonging to the family Lymnaeidae. Typical habitat for this 
species includes shallow water with vegetation and variable 
substrates. 

Planorbella trivolvis, marsh rams-horn, is a common pulmonate 
snail that is found most often in shallow creeks and floodplain 
pools. 

Terrestrial Gastropods 

pliavra orbiculata, globular drop, is the only terrestrial 
operculate gastropod known from Texas. This species is found in a 
variety of habitat types, but generally some cover in the form of 
rocks or downed wood is required. 

Helicodiscus sinolevanus, smooth coil, is found throughout most 
of North America, and is found in almost any kind of habitat that 
will support terrestrial gastropods. 

Rabdotus dealbatus, whitewashed rabdotus, is found in open 
woodlands, savannahs, and riparian woodlands in Texas and 
eastward to mississippi and Arkansas. 

Polvovra texasiana, Texas liptooth, is found in woodlands and 
savannahs with downed wood for cover. 

Mesodon thvroidus, white-lip globe, is found in the southeastern 
United States as far west as the Balcones Escarpment. Typical 
habitat is a mesic upland or riparian forest. 

Praticolella pachyloma, sandyland scrubsnail, is found in areas 
of sandy soil in southern, central, and southeastern Texas. 
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DISCUSSION 

Most of the molluscan shells recovered from 41FB42 appear to be 
in situ flood debris deposited with alluvium. Most freshwater 
mussel shells, or fragments, represent small individuals of 
species that are found in the San Bernard River today. These 
small valves would be more readily transported to lateral 
alluvial deposits than would large specimens. Transport distance 
for most of these freshwater mussel shells is probably short, 
because only a few valves exhibited wear patterns caused by water 
transport. Almost all mussel shells, however, were moderately 
water leached, indicating substantial ground water movement 
through this alluvium. 

Little cultural use of freshwater mussels is indicated at 41FB42. 
Only a few of the larger valves have the typical breakage pattern 
(posterior one-third to one-half of shell removed) that indicates 
utilization as food. One valve in particular is a large left 
valve of Amblema plicata that has the posterior third removed 
(E94N95, 75-80 cm). This valve is higher in the excavation pit 
than most other valves, and could indicate a single, essentially. 
fortuitous, utilization of a freshwater mussel as food by later 
humans. Valves can be opened by heat, but the only valves that 
are charred are two fragments of an unidentifiable freshwater 
mussel found associated with Burial 4. These shells may represent 
backfill material that originated from midden material. 

The occurrence of two species of brackish water bivalves, 
Cassostrea virginica and Mulinia lateralis, was limited to a 
single sample of each much higher in the column than any other 
shell sample. Found at a depth of 25-30 cm, these shells probably 
represent historical transport of shell as road surfacing. The 
shell fragments of C. virginica are heavily riddled by a boring 
sponge, Cliona sp. These sponges do attack occupied valves of 
oysters, but the heavy degree of "burrowing" in the oyster shell 
at 41FB42 is indicative of unoccupied (dead) shells. 

Generally, the molluscan species recovered at 41FB42 are the most 
common molluscs found in the modern San Bernard River and its 
alluvial terraces. The freshwater operculate gastropod, Campelou 
crassula, has not yet been reported living from the San Bernard 
River, but one shell of this species has been recorded from a 
nearby prehistoric site (Neck 1986). 
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Most of the molluscan shelIs recovered from 41F842 appear to be
in situ flood debris deposited with aIluvium. Most freshwater
mussel shells, or fragments, represent small individuals of
species that are found in the San Bernard River today. These
smalI valves would be more readily transported to Iateral
alluvial deposits than would large specimens. Transport distance
for most of these freshwater mussel shells is probably short,
because only a few valves exhibited wear patterns caused by water
transport. Almost all mussel shelIs, hosrever, were moderately
water leached, indicatlng substantiaL ground water movement
through thls alluvium.

Ltttle cultural use of freshhrater mussels is indlcated at 41F842.
OnIy a few of the larger valves have the tlpical breakage pattern
(posterior one-thlrd to one-ha1f of shell removed) that indicates
utilization as food. One valve in particular is a large left
valve of Amblema plicata that has the posterior third removed
(E94N95, 75-80 cm). This valve is higher in the excavation pit
than most other valves, and could indicate a slngle, essentlal.Ly.
fortuitous, utllization of a freshwater mussel as food by later
humans. Valves can be opened by heat, but the only valves that
are charred are two fragments of an unj.dentlfiable freshr"rater
mussel found associated with Burial 4. These shells may represent
backfill material that orlglnated from midden material.

The occurrence of two species of brackish water bivalves,
Cassostrea viroinica and 4lltrLa lateralis, was llnited to a
slngle sample of each much hlgher in the column than any other
shell sample. Found at a depth of 25-30 cn, these shells probably
represent historical transport of shell as road surfacing. The
shell fragments of C. virqinica are heavily rlddled by a boring
sponge, Cliona & These sponges do attack occupled valves of
oysters, but the heavy degree of "burro\ding" ln the oyster shell
at 41F842 Is lndlcatlve of unoccupled (dead) shelIs.

cenerally, the molluscan specles recovered at 41F842 are the moat
conmon mollugcs found in the modern San Bernard Rlver and its
alluvlal terraces. The freshwater operculate gastropod, gg!!!pgl-g
@tg, has not yet been reported living from the san Bernard
Rlver, but one shell of thls specles has been recorded from a
nearby prehlatorlc site (Neck 1986).



MORTUARY DATA - Gregg 

A. Burial Details 

Six burials were found at site 41FB42. A plan view of the 
burials is given in Figure 13, and important attributes are 
listed in Table 14. All of the burials except one (Burial 6) 
are of adults. Two of the burials (1 and 6) were at moderate 
depths of 46 and 65 cm, respectively, while the other four (2 
through 5) were deep, 96 to 123 cm. The (artificial) elevations 
of the deep burials were even closer, ranging from only 8.85 to 
8.90 m. 

Burial 1 consisted essentially of the long bones of the legs 
and very fragmentary remains of the skull and a few other 
bones. The positions of the leg bones clearly indicated that 
the body was buried on the left side in a semiflexed position. 
A lot of very small, unidentifiable bone fragments were noted 
in the area between skull and leg bones. 

Burial 2 was essentially complete and articulated, with 
extended, supine body configuration, and head direction to the 
southeast. It was the only burial with grave goods: exotic 
marine shell and stone beads, and small snail shells ground 
flat on one side. 

Burial 3 was a bundle burial, with the skull at the southeast 
end. The remains may be primarily those of one individual, but 
some duplicate bones were present. 

Burial 4 consisted of articulated, extended leg bones, a skull 
where the pelvis would be expected, and a few miscellaneous 
bones. If this was part of an originally extended burial, the 
head orientation would have been to the southeast. It may be 
that this burial was disturbed when the pit for Burial 3 was 
dug. Perhaps some of the "extra" bones in Burial 3 are from 
Burial 4; this will be addressed in a subsequent detailed 
report on the burials. 

Burial 5 was very much like Burial 2: extended, supine, 
orientation to the southeast. It was 3 meters directly east of 
Burial 2. 

Burial 6 was that of a child. The remains consist of some of 
the leg bones and a few small fragments of other bones. The 
shallowness of Burials 1 and 6 likely led or greatly 
contributed to their deteriorated conditions, caused by 
physical, chemical, and biological agents in the soil. 
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physlcal , chenical, and blological agents in the soll.
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The two extended burials (2 and 5) lay in dark soil just above 
the hard cemented layer discussed in previous sections. The 
other deep burials (3 and 4) were in the very light colored 
soil just below this layer. In fact, the layer appeared to 
drape over some of the upper bones of Burial 3. Many of the 
bones of Burial 3 are encrusted with the caliche-like material 
of this hard layer. 

Despite the "penetration" of Burials 3 and 4 into the very 
light colored soil beneath the hard layer, there was no 
indication of a burial pit for either, and no absence or 
thinning of the hard layer in the area just above the burials. 
This situation appears to be similar to that of the alternating 
light and dark bands of soil at site 41WH19, where a dark, 
harder band draped over the legs of a burial but continued 
uninterrupted beneath the skull (Patterson et al. 1987:15-18). 
So, with the same sort of logic as applied at 41WH19, it is 
concluded that the formation of the hard layer at 41FB42 
postdates Burials 3 and 4, and that ground water flow in the 
area in and beneath what is now the hard layer must have 
carried away the dark-colored fraction of the burial fill. 
This also agrees with statements about this subject given in 
the section on geology. 

Found to the left side of the left femur and just above the 
knee of Burial 2 was the tip of a dart point deeply embedded in 
human bone (see Figure 14). The bone is not well preserved, so 
the soil matrix containing the bone and the dart point fragment 
was removed as a block of about 4 by 3 by 2.5 cm. Only a small 
portion of bone surface remains, so the specific bone or bones 
involved have not yet been identified. 

The bone is thick and cancellous with thin exterior wall. This 
would appear to be consistent with where it was found, because 
the knee area is one of the relatively few areas of the 
skeleton with these characteristics. Nevertheless, the bone is 
not from Burial 2 because the bones of Burial 2 in the knee 
area, specifically the femora and tibiae, are complete. 
Furthermore, the surface of the bone in question is markedly 
stained a dark brown (as are many burials in Southeast Texas), 
whereas the bones of Burial 2 are stained very little. On the 
other hand, Burial 6, which is laterally close to Burial 2 but 
considerably shallower, is so stained. It is speculated that 
the bone with the embedded point may be from Burial 6 and that 
it was redeposited when Burial 6 was disturbed in the process 
of preparing for Burial 2. 

No healing of the bone is evident; it is likely that this wound 
led to the individual's death. Similar situations have been 
found at other Late Archaic cemetery sites of the area, namely 
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41AU36 (Hall 1981), 41WH14 (Copas 1984), and 41WH39 (Vernon 
1989). 

Some red ochre streaks were noted scattered throughout the 
site, and a few lumps of red ochre were found (see Table 12). 
However, there were no concentrations of ochre around the 
burials as have been found at many of the other burial sites in 
the region. 

B. Burial Chronology 

The four deep burials (numbers 2-5) at site 41FB42 appear to 
date to the Late Archaic period (1500 B.C. - A.D. 100), based 
on similar burial treatment, depth of burial, and lack of 
pottery. Also, one of them (Burial 2) had exotic grave goods, 
which have been found only with Late Archaic burials in the 
western part of Southeast Texas, at radiocarbon-dated sites 
such as 41AU36 (Hall 1981) and 41FB3 (Patterson et al. 1993). 
The southeast head direction of burials at 41FB42 is the same 
as for the Middle Archaic burial group at 41AU36 (Hall 
1981:Figure 53). However, head direction is not time-diagnostic 
for Late Archaic burials of this area. For Late Archaic burials 
at sites 41AU36 (Hall 1981) and 41E33 (Patterson et al. 1993) 
head directions were predominantly northerly, while at sites 
41WH14 (Copas 1984) and 41WH44 (Black et al. 1992) of the same 
time period head directions were predominantly southerly. The 
largest number of Late Archaic burials at site 41WH39 (Vernon 
1989:46) had head directions to the east, with some burials 
with more northerly head direction, and a few to the southwest. 

There is insufficient data to ascertain the age of the 
shallower burials (1 and 6). 

An attempt to obtain a radiocarbon date from some of the bones 
of Burial 5 failed because of poor preservation of organic 
material in the bone. No other substance suitable for 
radiocarbon dating was found at the site. 

C. Grave Goods 

Only one burial at 41FB42 had grave goods. Burial 2 had exotic 
marine shell and stone beads in positions indicating possible 
use as anklets and bracelets. Also, just below the pelvis, and 
to either side at the tips of the fingers, were a number of 
small snail shells ground flat on one side. 

Over 210 discoidal marine shell beads (Figure 15A) were 
recovered. There were 110 shell beads in the area of the right 
wrist and hand of Burial 2, and over 100 beads were found 
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41AU36 (HalI 1981), 41WH14 (Copas 1984), and 41WH39 (vernon
1989 ) .

Some red ochre streaks srere noted scattered throughout the
site, and a few lumps of red ochre were found (see Table 12).
However, there were no concentrations of ochre around the
burials as have been found at many of the other burial sites in
the reglon.

B. Burial Chronology

The four deep burials ( numbers 2-5) at site 41F842 appear to
date to the Late Archaic period (1500 B.C. - A.D. 100), based
on similar burial treatment, depth of burlal, and lack of
pottery. AIso, one of them (Burial 2) had exotic grave goods,
which have been found only with Late Archaic burials in the
western part of Southeast Texas, at radi ocarbon-dated sites
such as 4lAU36 (HaII 1981) and 41F83 (patterson et aI . 1993).
The southeast head direction of burlals at 41F842 is the same
as for the Mldd1e Archalc burial group ar 41AU35 (HaIl
1981:Flgure 53). However, head directlon is not tlme-diagnostlc
for Late Archaic burlals of this area. For Late Archaic burials
at sites 41AU35 (HalI 1981) and 4lFB3 (parterson et aI . 1993)
head directions were predominantly northerly, whlIe at sltes
41YiH14 (Copas 1984) and 41wH44 ( Black er aI. L9921 of the same
tine period head directions were predominantly southerly. The
largest nunber of Late Archaic burials at site 41VlH39 (Vernon
1989:46) had head directlons to the east, with Eome burlals
with more northerly head dlrection, and a fer,, to the southerest.

There ls insufficient data to ascertaln the age of the
shallower burials (1 and 5).

An attetnpt to obtaln a radiocarbon date from some of the boneE
of Burlal 5 failed because of poor preservation of organic
material ln the bone. No other lubatance sultabLe for
radlocarbon datlng waa found at rhe slte.
C. Grave Goods

OnIy one burlal at 41F842 had grav€ goods. Burlal 2 had exotlc
marine shell and stone beads In portttons indicatlng posslble
use as anklets and bracelets. Alro, Just belov, the pelvis, and
to elther slde at the tlps of the flngers, r.rere a number of
small snall shells ground flat on one side.
over 210 discoldal marlne shell beads (Flgure 15A) were
recovered. There $rere 110 shell beads in the area of the rlght
wrLst and hand of Burlal 2, and over 100 beads rrere found
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elsewhere, mostly around the lower tibiae and fibulae, just 
above the ankles. These shell beads are similar to the single 
Form 6 bead found as a grave good at site 41AU36 (Hall 
1981:Figure 48). It is assumed that the origin of this type of 
bead is somewhere along the Texas coastal margin. A number of 
the beads were found in fairly tight stacks of up to eight or 
so, strong evidence of having been strung together. However, 
the lengths of the strings are uncertain. The beads in the 
ankle and right-hand regions were concentrated in compact 
areas; long strings would thus have taken tortuous paths, and 
the resulting archeological record would likely be 
indistinguishable from that due to shorter strings. 
Complicating factors are that the area around the left hand was 
disturbed, and that the region of the right hand and lower 
right arm apparently dropped down 5 to 10 cm because of 
undermining by an animal burrow. 

A group of shell beads from between the lower tibiae appear to 
be from a four-string arrangement (Figure 16). The beads in 
each string segment are spaced somewhat far apart and are set 
at an angle with the string. The adjacent string segment, with 
beads at opposite angle, interlaces well with its neighbor, 
forming a sort of "alternating chevron" pattern. As seen in 
Figure 16, this pattern is clear for three adjacent string 
segments of four or more beads each. Each of the string 
segments is essentially straight but the segments are not 
coplanar. It appears that there are remnants of a fourth string 
segment (area obscured in Figure 16) which may have meshed with 
the other three to form a four-string arrangement with square 
cross section. What sort of cross-stringing would be required 
to maintain such a pattern is left for the speculation of the 
readers. It might be, however, that at the time of burial a 
long string of beads was carefully laid out in the pattern seen 
in Figure 16, without any cross-stringing, on the lower legs, 
and that a portion of this arrangement survived in place over 
the many years because of the support from and protection by 
the leg bones (tibiae). On the other hand, it seems very 
unlikely that the observed arrangement is coincidental. 

The discoidal beads are fairly consistent in diameter, ranging 
from 8 to 16 mm, but with most between 12 and 13 mm. Bead 
thicknesses range from 1.6 to 6.0 mm, with most 3 to 4 mm. The 
hole diameters range from 2 to 7 mm, with most from 3.5 to 4.0 
mm. Although the beads are relatively thin, many appear to have 
been drilled from both sides. 

Fourteen tubular stone beads, shown in Figure 17, were 
associated with Burial 2, with 10 found in the area of the 
right wrist (intermingled with the 110 shell disk beads), and 
two in the area of the left wrist. The other two, along with 10 
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elsewhere, mostly around the lower tibiae and fibulae, Just
above the ankles. These shell beads are similar to the single
Form 5 bead found as a grave good at site 41AU36 (HaII
1981:Figure 48). It is assumed that the origin of thls type of
bead ls somewhere along the Texas coastal margin. A number of
the beads were found in fairly tight stacks of up to eight or
so, strong evidence of having been strung together, Hovrever,
the lengths of the strings are uncertain. The beads in the
ankle and rlght-hand regions were concentrated in compact
areas; Iong strings would thus have taken tortuous paths, and
the resultlng archeological record would likely be
indistinguishable from that due to shorter strings.
Compllcating factors are that the area around the Ieft hand was
disturbed, and that the region of the right hand and lower
right arm apparently dropped down 5 to 10 cm because of
undermining by an animal burrow.

A group of shell beads from between the Iower tibiae appear to
be from a four-string arrangement ( Flgure 15)' The beads Ln
each string segment are spaced somewhac far apart and are set
at an angle trlth the string. The adJacent string seqment, with
beads at opposite angle, interlaces well with lts neighbor,
forming a sort of "alternating chevron" pattern. As seen in
Flgure 16, thls pattern is clear for three adjacent string
segments of four or more beads each. Each of the strlng
segments is essentially straight but the segments are not
coplanar. It appears that there are remnants of a fourth string
segment (area obscured in Figure 16) whlch may have meshed with
the other three to form a four-strlng arrangement wlth square
cross sectlon. what sort of croaa-strlnging would be required
to maintain such a pattern ls left for the speculatlon of the
readers. It mlght be, however, that at the time of burlal a
long strlng of beads was carefully lald out in the pattern seen
in Figure 15, without any croa!-ltrlnglng, on the lower legs,
and that a portion of thls arrangeD€nt survived ln place over
the many years because of the lupport from and protectLon by
the leg bone8 (tibiae). On th€ other hand, it seems very
unlikely that the observed arrangeaent is colncidental.

The discotdal beads are fairly conalstent in diameter, ranging
from 8 to 15 nm, but wlth moat b€trreen 12 and 13 mm. Bead
thlcknesses range from 1.5 to 6.0 mn, with most 3 to 4 rnm. The
hole diameters range from 2 to 7 mn, with rnost from 3.5 to 4.0
mn. Although the beads are relatlvely thln, many appear to have
been drllled from both sides.

Fourteen tubular stone beads, shown in Flgure 17, were
asBociated vrith Burial 2, with 10 found ln the area of the
right $rrlst (internlngled with the 110 shell disk beads), and
two ln the area of the left wrlst. The other two, along wlth 10
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shell disk beads, were found in a clump about 10 cm beneath the 
pelvis; as in the case of the right hand, they were probably 
displaced downward due to animal burrowing. With one exception, 
the stone beads are dark gray to black in color, with a 
distinct dark green or blue-green tint. The exception is a red 
bead (SB14), made of a sandy siltstone or shale, and found in 
the clump beneath the pelvis. 

The stone beads, unlike the shell disk beads, in no instance 
were found positioned end-to-end so as to indicate having been 
strung as a bracelet. Nor were there stone beads and stacks of 
shell beads end-to-end to indicate strings of alternating stone 
and shell beads. In several instances, however, a stack of 
shell beads lay parallel alongside a stone bead. This could 
suggest that the stone beads might have been attached pickaback 
to a shell bracelet, or it might indicate an alternating 
stone/shell bead bracelet or necklace laid zigzag fashion at 
the time of burial. 

The stone beads were finished quite smooth by grinding. For 
most, the outer surface is fairly circular in transverse cross 
section, but for four (SB1, SB4, SB8, SB9) it is formed of 
long, narrow, flat longitudinal facets, and thus tends toward 
being polygonal in transverse cross section. What may be wear 
patterns, from the rubbing of adjacent beads of a necklace or 
bracelet, are discernible on the ends of more than half the 
beads. These vary from just rounded edges to opposite ends 
wearing at opposing angles to give the bead a somewhat 
"keystone" shape. A number of beads have a rounded spot on each 
end, but the angle between spots runs the gamut from 0 to 180 
degrees. Of course, it may be that some or all of these 
supposed wear patterns were produced in the manufacturing of 
the bead. Bead SB7 differs greatly in shape from the rest. It 
is the shortest bead yet has the largest diameter. The surface 
has a number of irregular facets, both rounded and flat, and 
the hole is considerably off-center. 

The red bead (SB14) has a small cut or saw mark parallel to and 
about 9.5 mm from one of the ends. The cut is 4.5 mm long, 1 mm 
wide, and the bottom tapers from near the surface on one side 
of the cut to about 1 mm depth along the other side. This was 
probably a mistake made during manufacture. 

As can be seen from Figure 17, most of the beads were found 
with caliche adhering to the surface. Gentle brushing with 
water was not sufficient to remove all of the caliche. Two 
beads (SB3 and SB7) were cleaned of most of their caliche by 
applying dilute. hydrochloric acid by eyedropper to the caliche 
concentrations. However, during this cleaning process it was 
noted that the beads rapidly absorbed the acid droplets. So 
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this procedure was abandoned for fear that the acid might harm 
constituents of the rock or residues within the rock matrix. 

Measurements of the stone beads from 41FB42 are given in Table 
15. As noted there, the hole in each bead has been drilled from 
both ends (see Figure 15B). An interesting observation is that 
the outside diameters of the stone beads are about the same as 
those of the shell disk beads, and that the inside diameters 
are just a little larger. Could this mean that they were made 
to be strung together? The color measurements were made with 
the 1975 edition of the Munsell Soil Color Charts; soil color 
charts are insufficient for accurate measurements of rock 
colors. 

According to Larry Banks (personal communication 1990) of the 
Corps of Engineers, the stone beads from 41FB42 seem to be made 
of materials that typically occur in the Ouachita Mountains of 
Arkansas, particularly siliceous shales and quartzitic 
sandstones from the Stanley and Jackfork groups. 

Although the location of origin of the materials may be 
Arkansas, the manufacturing location for the beads has not been 
determined. The Poverty Point site in northeastern Louisiana is 
a known stone bead manufacturing location, with totals of 417 
tubular stone beads and 191 stone bead preforms found there 
(Webb 1982:Table 13). But visual comparison of specimens on 
display at Poverty Point with the 41FB42 beads by one of the 
authors (Gregg) revealed that Poverty Point stone beads are 
generally smaller, drilled from only one end, and made of 
softer materials. These conclusions were also expressed by 
archeologists at Poverty Point, Dennis LeBatt and Nancy 
Clendenen (personal communication 1992). Ford and Webb (1956) 
report on examining 99 tubular stone beads from Poverty Point 
that lengths ranged from 10 to 38 mm and outside diameters from 
4 to 9 mm. This contrasts with ranges of 29 to 42 mm in length 
and of 10 to 16 mm in diameter for the 41FB42 beads, and 
confirms the visual size differences, mentioned above, with the 
Poverty Point site specimens. Ford and Webb further state that 
their beads are drilled from both ends. This also is true of 
the 41FB42 beads, but in conflict with observations of the 
Poverty Point display specimens (which had to be viewed from a 
distance). Ford and Webb also say that 83 of their beads were 
made of red jasper, five of "a hard black stone," and 11 of 
"gray or cream-colored stone." Only two of the 41FB42 beads 
(SB2, SB7) would be described as made of hard black stone, and 
none of gray or cream-colored stone. And the one red bead from 
41FB42 is certainly not made of red jasper. It should be noted, 
however, that the definition of jasper as given in mineralogy 
books (a certain type of microcrystalline quartz) is often not 
followed. 
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Another possible location of manufacture for the stone beads of 
41FB42 is the Cad Mound site (Gibson 1968) in northern central 
Louisiana, which may be of Poverty Point Late Archaic age or 
somewhat older from the Middle Archaic period. But here again 
the beads are considerably smaller than those of 41FB42. The 
diameters, ranging from 7 to 13 mm, are about midway between 
those of Poverty Point and 41FB42. But the lengths are more 
restricted than those of Poverty Point, being 14 to 30 mm, and 
thus almost fail to overlap with the range for 41FB42. Almost 
all of the Cad Mound beads were made from local materials, with 
about 60% from varicolored quartzites. 

Stone beads were also produced at other sites associated with 
the Poverty Point culture. For example, Lehmann (1982:41) 
reports that tubular beads were the most common lapidary item 
at the Jaketown site in central western Mississippi, with 43 
made of jasper, six of other hard stone, and four others. Just 
south of Jaketown at the Slate site, disk and tubular stone 
beads were the most common lapidary forms (Lauro and Lehmann 
1982:37), with 88 tubular stone beads recorded. Of these, 76 
are made of slate, five of quartz diorite, and four of bauxite. 

At the time of discovery, the tubular stone beads of 41FB42 
were the only ones known from Southeast Texas. Since then, five 
similar beads have been found at ongoing excavations by Texas 
A&M University at the Brandes Site, 41AU55, in Austin Co., 
Texas (Bill Dickens and Harry Shafer, personal communication 
1992). Also, two of the authors (Kindall and Gregg) were 
permitted to document a tubular stone bead, in a private 
collection, which was found at site 41HR233 in Harris Co., 
Texas. 

About 40 quite small, worked gastropod shells were found with 
Burial 2, with 14 at the distal end of the pelvis. Most of the 
rest were concentrated at the same distance distally but just 
outside the femora, thus at the location of the outstretched 
fingers. All of these shells appear to be of the same type. 
However, the suture lines are fairly indistinct, possibly 
because of chemical action in the soil, and so identification 
as to species or genus could not be made. In fact, this 
indistinctness is one of several reasons that led one of the 
authors (Neck) to suspect that these may be fossils. 

These shells are hemi-ellipsoidal in shape (see Figure 15C), 
with lengths of 7-9 mm and heights typically 1-2 mm less than 
length. The width or thickness, measured perpendicularly from 
the flattened side, ranges from 4 to 6 mm. The flat side was 
probably produced by grinding; it is oriented so that the 
columella is sectioned, the apex is present, and the aperture 
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is absent. About 30% of the shells have remnants of a light 
brown substance on the exterior. This could be what is left of 
the natural shell surface or of an applied coating. 

It seems unlikely that the shells were strung such as for a 
bracelet; they are small and fragile, and no corresponding wear 
patterns have been discerned. More likely would have been their 
use as an applique, sewn on or fastened with an adhesive. 
Sewing would require that thread be passed around the columella 
or through one or more holes made in interior or exterior 
walls, or through the columella. No such holes are apparent, 
but they may be obscured by the lumpy gray caliche deposits 
which fill many of the cavities of these shells. No trace of an 
adhesive was noted. 

The shape and size of the shells are consistent with those of 
the virgin nerite, Neritina (Vitta) virginea, a shell with 
quite variable colors and patterns which is common in bay 
margins along the Gulf Coast (Andrews 1981). However, the walls 
and columellae seem considerably thicker than those of any 
candidate species, modern or fossil, from the comparative 
collections of the Houston Museum of Natural Science. 

Although a variety of shell ornaments have been found with 
burials in this region, this appears to be the first site in 
Southeast Texas at which small ground gastropod shells as 
described here have been reported. 

D. Skeletal Analysis 

A detailed analysis of the skeletal material will be given in a 
separate report. 
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BONE ARTIFACTS 

A few bone artifacts were found at site 41FB42 as shown in Figure 
18. Two bone objects with drilled holes were recovered in Pit 
E99N95 at 140-145 cm, in the Paleo-Indian time period. Both 
specimens are drilled from only one end. The specimen shown in 
Figure 18A has a hole with a diameter of 2.6 mm that has been 
only partially completed. The specimen shown in Figure 18B has a 
completely drilled hole with a diameter of 2.5 mm. These two 
specimens might be beads. There is not much information available 
on ornaments used in the Paleo-Indian period. 

An engraved bone fragment (Figure 18C) was found in Pit E101N95 
at 90-95 cm, above Burial 5. The engraved pattern is similar to 
some patterns shown by Hall (1988b) for long-bone implements in 
this general geographic area. Therefore, this specimen is 
possibly a fragment of a long-bone implement. 

The basal end of a long-bone implement (Figure 18D) was found in 
Pit E102N94 at 106 cm. This is at the level for Burial 5 in one 
of the Burial 5 pits, but this specimen was not closely 
associated with the skeletal remains. There is a possibility that 
this specimen could be an item of grave goods for Burial 5, since 
long-bone implements are frequently found as grave goods in the 
Late Archaic mortuary tradition of the western part of Southeast 
Texas, and because this specimen was found in one of the Burial 5 
pits. This specimen is highly polished, and has a mottled black 
and brown color even in the interior of the material. The bone 
does not appear to have been burnt. It is unusual for bone to 
have a color this dark. 
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E99N95 at 140-145 cm, in the Paleo-Indian tim€ period. Both
specimens are drilled from only one end. The specimen shown in
Figure 18A has a hole with a diameter of 2.6 mm that has been
only partially completed. The specimen shordn in Figure 188 has a
completely drilled hole $rith a diameter of 2.5 mm. These two
speclmens might be beads. There is not much lnformation available
on ornaments used in the Paleo-Indian period.

An engraved bone fragment (Figure 18C) was found In Pit 8101N95
at 90-95 cm, above Burial 5. The engraved pattern is similar to
some patterns shown by HalI (1988b) for long-bone lmplements ln
thls general geographlc area. Therefore, this speclmen is
possibly a fragment of a long-bone implement.

The basal end of a long-bone implement (Figure 18D) was found in
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and brohrn color even ln the lnterior of the material . The bone
does not appear to have been burnt. It is unusual for bone to
have a color thls dark.



GENERAL DISCUSSION 

A number of conclusions can be made regarding the results of 
excavations at site 41FB42. This site can be added to the 
increasing list of prehistoric sites in Southeast Texas that have 
very long occupation sequences (Patterson 1983). In the case of 
site 41FB42, an occupation sequence of 8000 years or longer seems 
to be indicated, starting in the Late Paleo-Indian period and 
continuing through the Late Prehistoric period. 

After accounting for some soil disturbance, the projectile point 
sequence over time seems to be fairly typical of sites in this 
general area, on the western side of Southeast Texas (Patterson 
1991a). Some projectile point types in this area, such as 
Scallorn, Bulverde, and Pedernales, demonstrate technological 
influences and perhaps the presence of Indians from Central 
Texas. Southeast Texas is an interface between technological 
traditions of the Southern Plains and the Southeast Woodlands. A 
mixture of these traditions is most evident in the western part 
of Southeast Texas, between the Brazos and Colorado Rivers. 

Fired clayballs are the most numerous type of artifact found at 
site 41FB42. Clayballs were found in all strata, indicating use 
of this artifact during all time periods found here. Fired 
clayballs may have been used for the seasonal processing of plant 
food materials (Patterson 1989b). This implies use of this site 
by Indians during warm weather, when plant materials would have 
been available for harvest, although use of this site in other 
seasons is also possible. The long time period of use of fired 
clayballs in this region, Late Paleo-Indian through Late 
Prehistoric periods, demonstrates some cultural continuity in 
Southeast Texas. 

Nonutilitarian grave goods were found with one burial from the 
Archaic period, in the form of shell and stone beads that were 
possibly worn as anklets and bracelets. Shell beads indicate 
contact with Indians of the coastal margin, and tubular stone 
beads show possible participation in the Poverty Point Exchange 
System (Patterson 1989a), or some other aspect of a widespread 
Late Archaic trade system. The Archaic period burials at this 
site seem to be related to a Late Archaic burial tradition, 
principally at sites between the lower Colorado and Brazos 
Rivers, with many types of exotic grave goods. The wide variety 
of exotic grave goods found in this subregion of Southeast Texas 
implies a somewhat more sophisticated degree of social 
organization than indicated in other areas of Southeast Texas 
during the Late Archaic period. Due to a good supply of natural 
food resources, the area of the lower Brazos and Colorado Rivers 
may have been relatively more prosperous than other areas of 
Southeast Texas during the Archaic period. In any event, the use 
of exotic grave goods declines rapidly in the following Early 
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of Southeast Texas, betr.reen the Brazos and Colorado Rivers.

Fired clayballs are the most numerous tlrl)e of artifact found at
site 41F842. Clayballs were found in all strata, indicating use
of this artifact during all time periods found here. Fired
clayballs nay have been used for the seasonal processing of plant
food materials (Patterson 1989b). This implies use of thls site
by Indians during warm weather, when plant materials would have
been avallable for harvest, although use of this site in other
seasons is also possible. The long time period of use of fired
clayballs in this region, Late Paleo-Indian through Late
Prehistoric periods, demonstrates some cultural contlnuity in
Southeast Texas.

NonutlLitarian grave goods were found with one burlal from the
Archaic period, in the form of shell and stone beads that were
possibly worn as anklets and bracelets. Shell beads indlcate
contact with Indlans of the coastal margin, and tubular stone
beads show possible participation In the Poverty Polnt Exchange
system (PatterEon 1989a), or sone other aspect of a widespread
Late Archalc trade system. The Archaic period burials at this
site seem to be related to a Late Archaic burlal tradition,
princlpally at sltes bett een the Iower Colorado and Brazos
Rlvers, with many tlrpes of exotlc grave goods. The wide variety
of exotic grave goods found in thls subregion of Southeast Texar
implles a somewhat more sophlstlcated degree of social
organlzatlon than indicated in other areas of Southeast Texas
during the Late Archaic period. Due to a good supply of natural
food resources, the area of the loerer Brazos and Colorado River!
may have been relatLvely more prosperous than other areas of
Southeast Texas during the Archaic period. In any event, the use
of exotic grave goods declines rapldly in the folloning Ear1y



30 

Ceramic period (Hall 1981), indicating changes in social behavior 
and organization. 

Nonutilitarian grave goods were found with only one of the Late 
Archaic period burials at site 41FB42. This implies some type of 
high status for this one individual, such as being a "big man" or 
shaman. 

A human leg bone was found that had an embedded tip of a large 
dart point indicating violence. Other sites have been found in 
this general area that have burials with evidence of violence 
(Hall 1981; Hudgins and Kindall 1984; Vernon 1989). All sites in 
this area with burials showing evidence of violence are 
associated with the Late Archaic mortuary tradition of the 
western part of Southeast Texas. Evidence of violence implies 
social stress that resulted in either intra- or inter-group 
conflict (Hall 1988a; Patterson 1988). A rapidly rising 
population density during the Late Archaic period (Patterson 
1991b) and perhaps climatic deterioration may have contributed to 
social stress. 

A small amount of freshwater shellfish remains were found at 
41FB42, mainly in Late Paleo-Indian strata. There is little 
evidence of use of shellfish as food at this site, although 
several sites along the San Bernard River have shell middens 
indicating significant use of shellfish (Patterson and Hudgins 
1986, 1987a,b). Shellfish at 41FB42 seem to have been deposited 
by floods, perhaps indicating a wet climate during the Late 
Paleo-Indian period. Soil conditions at this site might have had 
a major influence on what shellfish and gastropod remains may be 
found. It does not seem possible, however, to discern much about 
specific soil conditions which any potential shellfish remains at 
this site would have been subjected over the years. 

The analysis of vertebrate remains from 41FB42 indicates the 
utilization of a wide range of faunal resources, as also has been 
found at other sites in this general area of the western part of 
Southeast Texas (McClure 1986, 1987). 

There is evidence at this inland site of contacts with Indians of 
the coastal margin, and/or visits to the coastal margin, during 
the Late Prehistoric period. This evidence includes a few sherds 
of possible Rockport pottery, a triangular dart point (Matamoros 
?), and a shark tooth. 
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A small amount of freshwater shellfish remains were found at
4LFB42, mainly ln Late Paleo-Indian strata. There is Little
evidence of use of shellfish as food at this site, although
several sites along the San Bernard River have shell middens
indicating significant use of shellfish (Patterson and Hudgins
1986, 1987a,b). Shellfish at 4LFB42 seem to have been deposlted
by floods, perhaps lndlcatlng a wet climate during the Late
Paleo-Indian perlod. SoiI conditions at this site might have had
a major lnfluence on vrhat shellfish and gastropod remalns may be
found. It does not seem possible, hot{ever, to discern much about
specific soil conditions which any potential shellfish remains at
this slte $rould have been subjected over the years.

The analysia of vertebrate remains from 41F842 lndicates the
utllization of a wide range of faunal resources, as also has been
found at other sites in this general area of the western part of
Southeaat Texa8 (McCIure 1986, 1987).

There is evldenie at this inl.and slte of contacts with Indians of
the coastaJ. nargln, and/or visits to the coastal margin, during
the Late Prehlstoric period. This evldence includes a few sherds
of possible Rockport pottery, a trlangular dart point (Matanorog
?), and a shark tooth.
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TABLE 1 

Type 

ARROW POINTS 

dimensions, mm level, 
cm pit Elg. L W T 

Perdiz 47* 18.6 4.9 5-10 E98N94 
Scallorn 25.2 17.0 4.6 5-10 E98N94 
Perdiz 40* 24.8 3.9 10-15 E98N95 5F 
arrow pt. preform 3.4 10-15 E98N94 
Scallorn 25* 16.8 4.3 14-19 E99N96 5D 
Scallorn 20.5 12.9 2.8 16-21 E101N94 5E 
Perdiz 42* 15.9 3.8 18-23 E99N95 5G 
Scallorn stem 3.2 19-24 E98N96 
arrow pt. preform 29.5 17.7 3.5 24-29 E99N95 51 
Scallorn frag. 21.0 -- 1.7 24-29 E99N95 
Perdiz -- 16.7 2.1 29 E101N95 5C 
Scallorn 34.5 14.7 4.2 29 E101N95 5B 
Scallorn stem 3.5 44-49 E98N96 
unclass. frag. -- 13.3 3.5 53-58 E99N95 5H 
blade tip 2.9 60-65 E98N94 
blade tip 3.4 65-70 E101N95 
Scallorn stem 2.0 83-88 E99N95 

Note: all arrow points below 30 cm level are probably displaced 
*- asterisk indicates estimated dimension 

TABLE 1

ARROW POINTS

leveI,
cmTvpe

Perdi z
Sca l lorn
Perdi z
arrot, pt. preform
sca I Iorn
Scal lorn
Perdi z
Scallorn stem
arrow pt. preform
Scallorn frag.
Perdiz
ScaI lorn
Scallorn stem
unclasg. frag.
blade tlp
blade tlp
scallorn stem

47t 18.6
25.2 L7.On9: ,n._r_

25r 16.8
20.5 L2.9n?: ":1
29,5 l? .7
2L,O

L6,7,n:l ,n ._r_

:- ":l

pit Fiq.

E9 8N94
898N94
E98N95
E98N94
E99N96
810 1N9 4
E99N95
898N95
E99N95
E99N95
E 101N9 5
E101N95
E98N96
E99N95
E98N94
E 101N95
E99N95

probably disPlaced

4.9
4.6
3.9
3.4
4.3
2.8
3.8
3.2
3.5
L.7
2.L
4.2
3.5
3.5
2.9
3.4
2.O

5- 10
5-10

10-15
10-15
14-19
L6-2L
18-23
L9-24
24-29
24-29

29
29

44-49
53-s8
60-6s
55-70
8 3-88

5F

5D
5E
5G

5I

5C
5B

5H

Note: all arrow points below 30
*- asterisk indicates estimated

cm level are
dimens ion

dimensions, mm



type 

TABLE 

DART POINTS 

dimension, mm 

2 

level, 
cm pit Fig. L W T 

stem frag. 6.5 5-10 E98N96 
Gary 42.1 22.1 9.0 5-10 E98N94 
triangular 27.3 14.0 6.5 10-15 E91N92 
blade frag. -- 24.0 6.5 15-20 E91N92 
blade tip 5.0 15-20 E98N95 
Kent stem 7.2 20-25 E94N95 
Kent 45* 20.2 6.7 20-25 E91N92 
Kent stem 6.0 21-26 E102N94 
blade tip 21-26 E102N94 
straight stem (D) 6.2 25-30 E105N96 
Gary 49.6 23.3 7.3 28-33 E99N95 7H 
Kent stem 6.8 25-30 E102N94 
blade tip 6.1 31-36 E101N94 
blade tip 8.3 31-36 E101N94 
blade tip 6.6 39-44 E98N96 
Kent 38.7 22.1 7.9 39-44 E98N96 71 
blade tip 5.8 33-38 E98N95 
Gary 33* 19.0 7.6 33-38 E98N95 5A 
Kent stem 9.7 35-40 E105N96 7D 
blade tip 6.5 38-43 E99N95 
Kent 38.8 19.6 8.1 41-46 E101N94 7J 
blade frag. 7.0 34-39 E98N96 
blade tip 8.3 38-43 E98N95 
blade tip 4.0 38-43 E98N95 
Yarbrough 47.5 21.8 6.6 40-45 E101N95 7F 
Yarbrough 68.8 26.8 9.2 40-45 E91N92 7E 
blade tip 40-45 E102N94 
Williams-like (D 9.5 39-44 E99N96 7B 
Gary stem 45-50 E102N94 
blade frag. 6.6 44-49 E99N96 
stem frag. 7.3 50-55 E105N100 
blade frag. 8.8 50-55 E105N100 
Gary -- 29.4 9.7 55-60 E105N100 6G 
Yarbrough (B) -- 20.7 7.2 54-59 E99N96 7G 
Williams (B) 51.8 27.8 9.0 55-60 E101N95 7A 
Pedernales stem 7.0 55-60 E105N100 7C 
blade tip 8.8 60-65 E105N96 
Gary (B) 96.0 31.1 9.5 64-69 E98N96 6H 
Wells (GS,B) 59.3 28.3 8.9 65-70 E97N95 6F 
Bulverde 47.9 29.8 7.0 65-70 E105N100 6D 
Bulverde 67.8 28.2 9.0 70-75 E105N100 6E 
Morhiss-like (B) -- 23.0 6.7 70-75 E97N95 6C 
blade tip (B) -- 15.7 4.6 83-88 E98N95 
Early Stemmed(GS,U) 38.0 13.5 6.9 96-101 E102N94 6B 
Angostura (GS,U) -- 19.0 6.8 130 E97N95 6A 
(B)- burial pit 	(U)- undisturbed below burial 
(D)- probably displaced (GS)- ground stem edges 

TABLE 2

DART POINTS

tvDe

stem frag.
Gary
triangular
blade frag.
blade tlp
Kent stem
Kent
Kent stem
blade tip
straight stem (D)
Gary
Kent stem
blade tip
blade tip
blade tip
Kent
blade ttp
Gary
Kent stem
blade tip
Xent
blade frag.
blade tip
blade tip
Yarbrough
Yarbrough
blade tlp
williams-Ilke (D)
Gary stem
blade frag.
stem frag.
blade frag.
Gary
Yarbrough (B)
Yltlliams ( B)
Pedernales stem
blade tlp
Gary (B)
wells ( Gs, B)
Bulverde
Bulverde
Morhiss-like (B)
blade tlp (B)

45*

6.5
9.0
5.5
6.5
5.0
7.2
6.7
t:9
6.2
7.3
6.8
6.1
8.3
6.6
7,9
5.8
7.6
9,7
5.5
8.1
7.0
8.3
4.0
6.6
t._r_

,:l
6.5
7.3
8.8
9.7
7.2
9.0
7.0
8.8

42.L 22.1
27.3 14.0

--,n.-2
20.2

49.6 23.3

5-10
5-10

10- 15
L5-20
15-20
20-25
20-25
2L-26
2L-26
25-30
28-33
25-30
31-36
31-36
39-44
39-44
33-38
33-38
35-40
38-43
41-4 6
34 -39
38-4 3
38-43
40-45
40-45
40-45
39-44
45-50
44-49
50-55
50-5s
55-50
54 -59
55-6 0
55-50
60-6s
64-69
55-7 0
65-7 0
70-75
70-75
83-88
96-101

130

IeveI,
cm Fiq .

7H

7T

5A
7D

7J

7E
7E

7B

pit

E9 8N96
E98N94
E91N92
891N92
E9 8N9 5
E94N95
E91N92
E102N94
E 102N94
E 105N96
E99N9s
E102N94
E101N94
E101N94
E98N96
E98N96
E98N95
E98N95
E105N95
899N95
E 101N94
E98il96
E98il95
E98N95
E 101N95
E91N9 2
E102N94
899N95
8102N94
E99N96
E105N100
8105N100
E 105N100
E99N96
E101N95

38.7 22.L

38.8 19.5

33*

47 .5

19 .0

2L.8
68.8 26.8

51.8

29 .4
20.7
27 .8

96.0 31.1 9. s
59.3 28.3 8.9
47 .9 29 .8 7.0
67.8 28.2 9.0

23.O 6 .7
15.7 4.6

E105N100 7C
8105N96
898N96
E97N95
E 105il100
E10sN100 6E

6G
7G
7A

5H
6F
5D

Ear1y stemned(GS,U) 38.0 13.5 5.9

E97N95
E98N95
8102N94
E97N95

6C

6B
6AAngostura ( GS, U)

(B)- burial ptt
19.0 5.8

(U) - undlsturbed belord burlal
(D)- probably dlsplaced (cs)- ground stem edges

dimension, run
LWT



TABLE 3 

POTSHERD FREQUENCY BY LEVEL 

level, cm 	total sherds 

0-5 12 
5-10 7 
10-15 69 
15-20 133 
20-25 92 
25-30 107 
30-35 65 
35-40 53 
40-45 35 
45-50 21 
50-55 16 
55-60 6 
60-65 9 
65-70 10 
70-75 2 
75-80 3 
total 640 

TABLE 3

POTSHERD FREQUENCY BY LEVEL

Ievel, cm

0-5
5-10

10-15
r5-20
20-25
25-30
30-35
35-40
40-45
45-50
s0-55
55-60
60-6s
65-70
70-75
75-80
total

total sherds

L2
7

69
133

92
107

65
53
35
2L
16

6
9

10
2
3

540



TABLE 4 

CORES AND LITHIC RAW MATERIALS 

level, cm cores pebbles cobbles 

0-5 
5-10 
10-15 2 1 
15-20 1 
20-25 
25-30 2 1 
30-35 1 2 
35-40 1 2 
40-45 1 1 1 
45-50 2 4 
50-55 2 1 
55-60 1 3 
60-65 1 
65-70 2 
70-75 1 
75-80 1 -- 
80-85 3 1 
85-90 2 -- 
90-95 1 
95-100 3 1 
100-110 1 
110-120 
120-130 4 
130+ 2 
total 28 20 4 

Ievel, cm

0-5
5- t0

10- 15
L5-20
20-25
25-30
30-3s
35-40
40-45
45-50
s0-5s
55-50
60-65
65-70
70-75
7 5-80
80-85
85-90
90-9s
9 5- 100

100- 110
110- 12 0
120-130
130+
total

cobb les

-1

-I
1

1

-;

CORES AND

TABLE

LITHIC

cores

4

RAW MATERIALS

pebbles

1

_1
1

2
2
1
4
1

3
1

-?

-:

--

20

z

-;

1

1

1
2
2

-1

1
3

-?
3

_l
4
2

28



TABLE 5 

REMAINING CORTEX ON FLAKES 

level, cm primary, % 	secondary, 
total with 

% 	cortex, % 

0-5 13.6 13.6 27.2 
5-10 0 25.0 25.0 
10-15 5.3 30.7 36.0 
15-20 6.9 18.2 25.1 
20-25 3.0 22.0 25.0 
25-30 6.0 22.4 28.4 
30-35 3.7 23.4 27.1 
35-40 1.9 15.5 17.4 
40-45 3.8 9.5 13.3 
45-50 4.7 18.8 23.5 
50-55 4.9 20.7 25.6 
55-60 2.7 13.4 16.1 
60-65 1.4 15.1 16.5 
65-70 3.0 11.9 14.9 
70-75 3.2 17.5 20.7 
75-80 5.1 19.2 24.3 
80-85 3.8 11.3 15.1 
85-90 0 13.3 13.3 
90-95 2.7 21.6 24.3 
95-100 7.6 15.4 23.0 
100-110 0 36.4 36.4 
110-120 0 23.1 23.1 
120-130 0 16.0 16.0 
130+ 13.6 13.6 27.2 

TABLE 5

REMAINING CORTEX ON FLAKES

Ievel, cm

0-5
5- 10

10- 15
15-20
20-25
25-30
30-35
35-40
40-4s
45-50
50-55
55-60
60-65
65-70
70-75
75-80
80-85
85-90
90-95
95- 100

100-110
110-120
120-130
130+

primarv, *

13.6
0
5.3
6.9
3.0
5.0
3.7
1.9
3.8
4.7
4.9
2.7
1.4
3.0
3.2
5.1
3.8
0
2.7
7.6
0
0
0

13.6

secondary, t
13.5
25.O
30,7
18.2
22.0
22 .4
23 .4
15.5
9.5

18.8
20.7
13.4
15. I
11.9
17 .5
t9.2
11.3
13.3
2L .6
15.4
36.4
23.L
16.0
13.6

total with
cortex, t

27 .2
25.0
35.0
25. L
25.O
28.4
27.L
t7 .4
13.3
23.5
25.6
16.1
16 .5
14.9
20.7
24.3
15. 1
13.3
24 .3
23.O
36 .4
23. t
15.0
27 .2



TABLE 6 

DART POINT PREFORMS AND KNIVES 

dimensions, mm level, 
cm pit Fig. L W T 

-- 28.9 7.3 10-15 E105N100 
7.2 15-20 E105N100 
5.6 15-20 E105N96 
5.3 19-24 E98N96 
6.3 26-31 E101N94 
5.7 24-29 E98N96 

-- 36.5 8.1 24-29 E99N95 
-- 8.7 30-35 E101N95 
-- 10.6 40-45 E91N92 

45.5 20.3 9.2 41-46 E101N94 7K 
-- 10.0 43-48 E99N95 
-- 9.7 44-49 E99N96 

7.5 45-50 E97N95 
40.3 21.5 8.8 45-50 E97N95 7L 

-- 35.0 7.8 44-49 E98N96 5N 
-- -- 10.2 46-51 EI0IN94 
-- 21.0 9.7 56-61 E102N94 

-- 10.0 50-55 E105N96 
-- 19.3 11.6 50-55 E101N95 
-- 16.2 6.5 56-61 E101N94 

48.0 17.5 9.5 59-64 E98N96 5L 
-- 17.8 10.2 60-65 E97N95 
-- 32.3 8.7 60-65 E91N92 

-- 7.8 70-75 E91N92 
-- 36.0 11.8 75-80 E105N98 
-- 21.0 14.2 86-91 E101N94 
-- -- 7.4 89-94 E98N96 
-- 35.8 13.5 89-94 E98N96 
-- 33.8 7.6 95-100 E97N95 

9.1 108-113 E98N95 
5.9 115-120 E105N100 

-- 24.1 8.5 115-120 E99N95 
-- 24.8 7.9 119-124 E99N96 
-- -- 4.2 145-150 E105N100 

? -- 34.9 8.8 125 E99N95 18E 

type 

preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
knife frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform 
knife frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
knife frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
knife 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
preform frag. 
hafted knife 

TABLE 6

DART POINT PREFORMS AND KNIVES

tvDe

preform frag.
preform frag.
preforn frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
knife frag.
preform frag.
preforn frag.
pre forn
preforn frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
pre f orm
knife frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
knife frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
knl fe
preforn frag.
preform frag.
prefonn frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
pref orrn f rag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
preforn frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
preform frag.
hafted knife ?

1eve1,
cm

10- 15
1s-20
r5-20
L9-24
26-3L
24-29
24-29
30-35
40-45
4L-46
43-48
44-49
45-50
45-s0
44-49
46-51
55-61
50-55
50-55
56-61
59-64
50-65
60-5s
70-75
75-80
86-91
89-94
89-94
95- 100

108-113
115-120
115-120
LL9-L24
145- 150
r25

Plt
E105N100
E 105N100
E 105N9 5
898N96
E101N94
E9 8N96
E9 9N9 5
E101N95
E91N92
E 101N94
899N95
E99N96
897N95
E97N9s
E9 8N9 6
E101N94
E 102N94
E105N96
E1OINg5
810 1N9 4
898N96
897N95
E91N92
E91N92
E 105N9I
E 101N94
E98N95
E98N95
E97N95
E98N95
E105N100
899N95
E99N95
E105N100
E99N95

dlmensions, rur
LWT

,"._t_

34.9

7.3
7.2
5,6
5.3
6.3
5.7
8.1
8.?

10.6
9.2

10.0
9.7
7.5
8.8
7,8

r0.2
9.7

10.0
11.6
6.5
9.5

LO.2
8.7
7.8

11.8
L4.2
7.4

13.5
7.6
9.1
5.9
8.5
7.9
4.2
8.8

Fiq .

188

7K

7L
5N

5L



TABLE 7 

MISCELLANEOUS LITHICS 

number 
level, 
cm pit 

1 15-20 E98N95 
1 11-16 E101N94 
1 11-16 E101N94 
1 10-15 E97N95 
3 15-20 E99N95 
1 25-30 E105N96 
1 25-30 E105N96 
1 25-30 E98N94 
1 25-30 E98N94 
1 35-40 E97N95 
1 30-35 E98N95 
3 35-40 E98N95 
1 30-35 E98N96 
1 30-35 E101N95 
1 35-40 E101N95 
1 35-40 E101N95 
2 40-45 E98N95 
1 45-50 E99N96 
1 46-51 E101N94 
1 40-45 E101N95 
1 45-50 E101N95 
1 40-45 E105N96 
1 45-50 E105N96 
1 40-45 E91N92 
2 55-60 E98N96 
2 46-51 E101N94 
1 56-61 E101N94 
1 56-61 E101N94 
1 55-60 E101N95 
1 55-60 E101N95 
1 50-55 E105N100 
2 50-55 E105N100 
1 55-60 E105N100 
1 60-65 E98N96 
1 60-65 E98N96 
1 65-70 E99N96 
1 61-66 E101N94 
1 61-66 E101N94 
1 66-71 E101N94 
1 70-75 E98N96 
1 70-75 E105N96 
1 75-80 E91N92 
1 75-80 E94N95 
2 80-85 E91N92 
1 85-90 E91N92 
1 81-86 E101N94 

item 

chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert core 
chert core 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert core 
quartzite flake 
chert core 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert core 
biface frag. 
chert core 
chert pebble 
quartzite pebble 
chert core 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert core 
chert core 
chert cobble frag. 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert core 
chert pebble 
chert piece 
chert pebble 
chert core 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert piece 
chert pebble 
chert pebble 
chert piece 
chert pebble 
quartzite pebble 
chert cobble frag. 
chert core 
quartzite pebble 
chert core 
chert core 
chert core 

i tem

TABLE 7

MISCELLANEOUS LITHICS

number
Ievel ,

cm

chert pebble
chert pebble
chert core
chert core
chert pebble
chert pebble
chert core
quartzite flake
chert core
chert pebble
chert pebble
chert pebbLe
chert pebble
chert core
biface frag.
chert core
chert pebble
quartzite pebble
chert core
chert pebble
chert pebble
chert core
chert core
chert cobble frag.
chert pebble
chert pebble
chert Pebblechert core
chert Pebble
chert piece
chert pebble
chert core
chert pebble
chert pebble
chert piece
chert pebble
chert pebble
chert piece
chert pebble
quartzlte pebble
chert cobble frag.
chert core
quartzite pebble
chert core
chert core
chert core

t5-20
1l-16
11-16
10-15
15-20
25-30
2s-30
2s-30
25-30
35-40
30-35
35-40
30-35
30-3s
35-40
35-4 0
40-4s
45-50
46-s1
40-45
45-50
{0-45
45-50
{0-45
55-50
46-51
56-61
56-61
55-60
55-60
50-55
50-55
55-50
50-6s
5 0-65
65-70
61-66
61-66
66-71
70-75
70-75
75-80
75 -80
80- 85
85-90
81-86

pit

E98N95
E101N94
E 101N94
897N95
E99N95
E 105N9 5
E 10sN9 5
E98N94
E98N94
E97N95
E98N95
898N95
898N9 6
E101N95
E101N95
E 101N9 5
E98N95
899N96
E 101N9 4
E101N95
E101N95
8105N96
E105N96
E91N92
E98N96
E 101N94
E 101N94
E 101N94
E101N95
E 101N9 5
E105N100
E105N100
8105N100
E98N96
898N96
899N96
8101N94
E 101N9 4
E101N94
E98N96
E10sN95
891N92
E94N95
891N9 2
E91N92
E10u{94



TABLE 7 (continued) 

MISCELLANEOUS LITHICS 

level, 
item 
	 number cm 
	

pit 

chert cobble 
chert core 
biface frag. 
chert core 
chert core 
chert pebble 
chert piece 
chert cobble 
chert core 
chert piece 
quartzite pebble 
chert core 
chert core 
chert core 
chert core 

1 81-86 E102N94 
1 85-90 E98N94 
1 85-90 E98N94 
2 94-99 E98N96 
1 95-100 E99N95 
1 95-100 E99N95 
1 95-100 E97N95 
1 91-96 E102N94 

.1 100-105 E91N92 
1 115-120 E110N99 
1 110-115 E110N99 
1 119-124 E99N96 
3 121-126 E102N94 
1 136-141 E102N94 
1 135-140 E99N95 

item

TABLE 7 ( continued )

MISCELLANEOUS LITHICS

leveI,
cm

chert cobble
chert core
biface frag.
chert core
chert core
chert pebble
chert Piece
chert cobble
chert core
chert piece
quartzlte pebble
chert core
chert core
chert core
chert core

number

I
I
I
2
1

1
1

1

.1
1

1

I
3
I
I

81-86
8s-90
85-90
94-99
95-100
95-100
95-100
91-96

100-r0s
115-120
110-115
LL9-t24
t2L-L26
r35-141
135-140

pit

810 2N9 4
E9 8N9 4
E98N94
E98N96
E99N9 5
E99N9 5
E97N95
8102N94
E91N92
E110N99
E110N99
E99N96
E102N94
E102N94
899N95



TABLE 8 

LITHIC TOOLS 

dimensions, mm level, 
type L W T cm pit Fig. 

graver 18.0 27.9 2.4 0-5 E99N96 4G 
graver 29.7 15.0 3.2 5-10 E98N94 
perforator, unif. 23.0 17.2 3.4 10-15 E98N94 
scraper 35.8 29.2 6.2 15-20 E85N95 4F 
scraper 20.5 18.6 7.0 20-25 E101N95 
perforator, biface -- 11.7 5.4 21-26 E101N94 3J 
perforator, unif. 31.4 10.8 4.0 25-30 E105N96 3K 
graver-scraper 20.0 23.0 4.2 24-29 E98N96 41 
graver-scraper 22.9 22.6• 2,9 24-29 E98N96 4J 
scraper 23.7 22.4 5.0 30-35 E101N95 
scraper 30.0 27.0 7.3 44-49 E99N96 
graver 39.7 23.0 6.9 45-50 E102N94 
scraper 41.5 13.2 6.2 68-73 E99N95 
graver 30.0 23.5 1.8 60-65 E101N95 4H 
perforator, biface -- -- 7.3 74-79 E99N96 
scraper 28.9 23.0 13.9 70-75 E94N95 41) .  
scraper 21.5 16.2 3.5 94-99 E98N96 
scraper 45.7 44.4 19.2 126-131 E102N94 4A 
stemmed scraper 44.8 24.2 11.2 116-121 E101N94 3M 
scraper 32.4 24.2 4.2 110-115 E110N99 4E 
scraper 51.4 39.6 14.4 131 E101N94 4B 

d imens i ons

8

TOOLS

mm IeveI,
cm

TABLE

LITHIC

tYpe LW
18.0 27.9
29 .7 15.0
23.0 r7 .2
35.8 29.2
20.5 18.6

11.7
31.4 10.8
20.0 23.O
22.9 22.6.
23.7 22.4
30.0 27 .O
39 .7 23.O
41.5 L3 .2,o:9 ,t._1

28.9 23.O
2L.5 L6.2
45.7 44 .4
44.8 24,2
32.4 24.2
51.4 39 .5

T pit Flq.

graver
graver
perforator, unif.
s craper
s craper
perforator, biface
perforator, unif.
graver- s craper
graver - s craPer
s craper
scraper
graver
scraper
graver
perforator, biface
scraper
scraPer
scraPer
s temmed scraper
scraPer
scraper

2.4
3.2
3.4
6.2
7.0
5.4
4.0
4.2
2,9
5.0
7.3
6.9
6.2
1.8
7.3

r3.9
3.5

L9.2
LL.2
4.2

l4 .4

0-5
5-10

10-15
L5-20
20-25
2L-26
25-30
24-29
24-29
30-35
44-49
45-50
68-7 3
60-65
7 4-79
7 0-75
94-99

125-131
r16-121
110- 115

131

E99N96
898N94
E98N94
E85N95
E 101N9 5
E 101N94
E 105N9 6
E98N96
E98N95
E101N95
E99N96
E 10 2N94
E99N95
E101N95
E9 9N9 5
E94N95
E98N96
8102N94
E101N94
E110N99
E 101N9 4

4G

4F

3J
3K
4I
4J

4H

4D

4A
3M
4E
4B



TABLE 9 

LITHIC FLAKES 
(flake size percent by excavation level) 

size excavation level, cm 
MIIL.g. 0-5 5-10 10-15 15-20 20-25 25-30 	30-35 	35-40 

under 15 48.8 67.5 58.9 66.3 53.2 63.2 	55.0 	60.3 
15-20 34.9 21.1 26.5 24.8 33.6 26.6 	30.8 	24.2 
20-25 9.3 9.8 12.4 6.7 7.5 6.3 	8.0 	11.5 
25-30 7.0 1.6 2.2 1.7 4.3 3.6 	5.0 	2.0 
30-35 0.5 1.4 0.3 	0.8 	2.0 
35-40 0.4 

number 46 139 262 695 338 400 	300 	288 

40-45 45-50 50-55 55-60 60-65 65-70 	70-75 	75-80 

under 15 56.3 67.1 67.8 70.3 67.6 63.1 	64.5 	68.7 . 
15-20 24.7 18.5 24.1 18.6 18.7 24.8 	26.9 	20.6 
20-25 13.1 9.7 7.0 8.4 9.6 8.9 	4.8 	3.9 
25-30 3.6 2.3 0.7 1.8 1.4 2.3 	1.6 	4.7 
30-35 1.4 1.4 0.4 0.9 2.2 0.9 	1.1 	1.3 
35-40 0.9 0.5 0.5 1.1 	0.8 
40-50 0.5 

number 250 236 285 358 245 230 	221 	233 

80-85 85-90 90-95 95-100 100-110 	110-120 	120-130 130+ 

under 15 75.7 68.1 71.8 71.6 65.6 65.4 	70.5 64.2 
15-20 17.4 20.3 19.7 19.8 20.4 17.8 	14.1 13.2 
20-25 6.3 9.4 5.0 3.7 8.6 10.3 	9.0 9.4 
25-30 0.6 1.4 0.9 3.7 3.2 1.3 	3.8 7.5 
30-35 0.8 1.7 -- 2.6 	-- 5.7 
35-40 2.2 2.6 	1.3 
40-50 1.2 -- 
60-70 ..... -- 0.9 1.3 

number 144 138 117 81 111 86 	85 87 

total flakes- 5375 

TABLE 9

LITHIC FLAKES
( flake size percent by excavation level)

excavation Isize
mm sq.

under 15
L5-20
20-25
25-30
30-35
35-40

num-ber

under 15
15-20
20-25
25-30
30-35
35-40
40-50

number

48.8 57 .5
34.9 21.1
9.3 9.8
, 

-: 

,-:

46 139

53.2
33.5
7.5
4.3
,:1

338

60-6s

67 .6
18.7
9.6
1.4
2.2
o:]

245

63.2
26.6
5.3
3.6,:l
400

65-70

53.1
24.8
8.9
2.3
,_:

230

55.0 60.3
30.8 24 .2
8.0 11.5
5.0 2,0
0.8 2.O
0.4

300 288

s8. 9
26.5
L2 .4
,_:

262

66.3
24.8
6.7
L.7
o:l

595

40-45

55.3
24.7
13.1
3.6
1.4
o:1

250

70-75 75-80

68.7
20.6
3.9
4.7
1.3
o:1

233

45-50 50-55 s5-50

under 15 75.7
15-20 L7.4
20-25 5.3
25-30 0.6
30- 35
35-40
40-50
60-70

68.1 71.8
20.3 L9.7

9 .4 s.0
1.4 0.9o:! 

':'-
0.9

138 117

flakeE- 5 375

67.8 70.3
24.r 18.5

7 .0 8.4
0.7 1.8

'_: '_:

285 358

7 L.6
19.8
3.7
t._!

1.2

81

70.5 64 .2
14. 1 L3.2
9.0 9.{
3.8 7 .3

5,7

':1 --
1.3

67.L
18.5
9.7
2.3
1.4
0.5
0.5

236

64 .5
26.9
4.8
1.6
1.1
t:1

22L

80-85 85-90 90-95 95-100 100-110 110-120 120-130 130+

number

5s.6
20.4
8.5
,._?

,-1

111

65.4
17 .8
10 .3
1.3
2.6
,::

85 8785144

total



TABLE 10 

FLAKE SIZE DISTRIBUTION BY LEVEL 

level, 
under 

cm 	15 mm sq. 
15-20 
mm  sq. 

over 20 
mm sq 

0-5 48.8 34.9 16.3 
5-10 67.5 21.1 11.4 
10-15 58.9 26.5 14.6 
15-20 66.3 24.8 8.9 
20-25 53.2 33.6 8.9 
25-30 63.2 26.6 10.2 
30-35 55.0 30.8 14.2 
35-40 60.3 24.2 15.5 
40-45 56.3 24.7 19.0 
45-50 67.1 18.5 14.4 
50-55 67.8 24.1 8.1 
55-60 70.3 18.6 11.1 
60-65 67.6 18.7 13.7 
65-70 63.1 24.8 12.1 
70-75 64.5 26.9 8.6 
75-80 68.7 20.6 10.7 
80-85 75.7 17.4 6.9 
85-90 68.1 20.3 11.6 
90-95 71.8 19.7 8.5 
95-100 71.6 19.8 8.6 
100-110 65.6 20.4 14.0 
110-120 65.4 17.8 16.8 
120-130 70.5 14.1 15.4 
130-185 64.2 13.2 22.6 

TABLE 10

FLAKE SIZE DISTRIBI.EION BY LEVEL

level, cm

0-5
5-10

10- 15
r5-20
20-25
25-30
30-3s
35-40
40-45
45-50
50-55
55-60
50-65
65-70
7 0-75
75-80
80-8s
8s-90
90-95
95- 100

100- 110
110-120
120- 130
130- 185

under
15 mm sq.

48.8
67 .5
58.9
66.3
53.2
63.2
55.0
60.3
56.3
67.L
67 .8
70.3
67.6
63.1
64. s
68,7
75.7
68.1
71.8
71.6
65.6
65 .4
70.5
64.2

15-20
mm sq.

34.9
2L.I
26.5
24.8
33.6
26 ,6
30.8
24.2
24.7
18.5
24. L

r8.6
18.7
24.8
26.9
20.6
L7 .4
20.3
L9.7
19 .8
20 .4
17 .8
14. I
13.2

over 20
mm sq.

16.3
11.4
14.6
8.9
8.9

L0.2
74.2
15.5
19.0
L4 .4
8.1

11. 1

13.7
L2.L
8.5

10.7
6.9

11. 6
8.5
8.6

14.0
15.8
15.4
22.6



TABLE 11 

FLAKE SIZE DISTRIBUTION TYPES 

level, cm semilog plot form 

  

0-5 	 nonlinear 
5-10 	 nonlinear 
10-15 	 linear, except 25-30 mm size 
15-20 	 linear, except under 15 mm size 
20-25 	 nonlinear 
25-30 	 nonlinear 
30-35 	 nonlinear 
35-40 	 linear, except 25-30 mm size 
40-45 	 nonlinear 
45-50 	 roughly linear 
50-55 	 linear, except 25-35 mm sizes 
55-60 	 roughly linear 
60-65 	 nonlinear 
65-70 	 roughly linear 
70-75 	 nonlinear 
75-80 	 nonlinear 
80-85 	 nonlinear 
85-90 	 nonlinear 
90-95 	 linear, except 30-35 mm size 
95-100 	 nonlinear 
100-110 	 linear, except 35-40 mm size 
110-120 	 nonlinear 
120-130 	 nonlinear 
130-185 	 linear, except under 15 mm size 

TABLE 11

SIZE DISTRIBUTION TYPES

semiloq plot formlevel, cm

0-5
5- 10

10- 15
15-20
20-25
25-30
30-3s
35-40
40-45
45-50
50-55
ss-50
60-65
65-70
7 0-75
75-80
80-85
85-90
90-9s
95- 100

100 - 110
110- 120
120- 130
130- 185

nonl i near
nonl i near
Iinear, except
linear, except
nonl inear
nonl i near
nonl i near
Iinear, except
nonl inear
roughly I inear
Iinear, except
roughly Iinear
nonl lnear
roughly linear
nonL i near
nonl inear
nonl inear
nonl inear
linear, except
nonl inear
linear, except
nonl inear
nonl inear
Iinear, except

s Lze
mn size

25-30
under

mm
15

25-30 mm size

25-35 mm sizes

30-35 mm size

35-40 mm s ize

under 15 mm size



TABLE 12 

MISCELLANEOUS ARTIFACTS 

item number 
level, 
cm pit 

plastic 
glass 
glass 
iron 
plastic 
plastic 

8 
1 
1 
1 
5 
3 

0-5 
5-10 
5-10 
5-10 
5-10 

20-25 

E99N96 
E97N95 
E105N96 
E98N95 
E99N95 
E101N95 

red ochre 1 25-30 E110N99 
red ochre 1 35-40 E98N95 
red ochre 3 40-45 E84N95 
red ochre 3 50-55 n.a. 
red ochre 1 60-65 E105N100 
red ochre 1 89-94 E98N96 
red ochre 1 111-116 E102N94 
asphalt 10 75-80 E101N94 
asphalt 1 80 E100N95 
asphalt 1 95-100 E101N95 
asphalt 1 135-140 E105N100 
sandstone abrader 1 90-95 E98N95 
sandstone abrader 1 98-103 E98N95 
sandstone abrader 2 99-104 E99N96 
sandstone abrader 1 118-123 E99N95 
sandstone abrader 1 140-145 E105N100 
sandstone abrader 1 145-150 E105N100 
sandstone abrader 1 140-145 E105N96 
sandstone abrader 1 150-155 E101N95 
sandstone abrader 1 155-160 E105N96 
sandstone abrader 1 160-165 E105N100 

i tem

TABLE 12

MISCELLANEOUS ARTI FACTS

number
leveI,
cm

plas t 1c
glas s
glass
iron
plastlc
plastic
red ochre
red ochre
red ochre
red ochre
red ochre
red ochre
red ochre
asphal t
asphal t
aEphalt
aspha I t
sandstone
sands tone
sands tone
sands tone
sandstone
sands tone
s ands tone
sands tone
sandstone
sandstone

abrader
abrader
abrader
abrader
abrader
abrader
abrader
abrader
abrader
abrader

0-5
5-r0
5- 10
s-10
5-10

20-25
25-30
3s-40
40-45
s0-55
50-65
89-94

111-116
75-80

80
95-100

135-140
90-9s
98-103
99-104

118-123
140- 145
145- 150
140-145
1s0-155
155-150
160-r65

pit

E9 9N9 5
E97N95
E 105N9 6
E98N95
E9 9N9 5
E101N95
81 10N9 9
E98N95
E84N95
n.a.
E 10 5N10 0
898N95
8102N94
E 101N9 4
E 100N9 5
E 101N95
E 105N100
E98N95
898N95
899N95
E99N95
E105N100
E 105N100
E105N95
E101N95
E105N96
E 10 5N10 0

I
1

1

I
5
3
I
I
3
3
I
1

1
10
I
I
I
1
1

2
1

1

I
I
1

I
I



TABLE 13 

FIRED CLAYBALLS 

level, cm 
no. of 
balls 	wt., gr. 

size 
range, 

avg. wt. 
mm 	per ball 

0-5 82 470 15-40 5.7 
5-10 177 1123 15-50 6.3 
10-15 462 1995 15-50 4.3 
15-20 570 3358 15-50 5.9 
20-25 751 4243 15-50 5.6 
25-30 844 4941 15-50 5.9 
30-35 1094 6845 15-50 6.3 
35-40 1428 10082 15-60 7.1 
40-45 1298 9628 15-70 7.4 
45-50 1159 9344 15-70 8.1 
50-55 1225 7754 15-60 6.3 
55-60 1183 10451 15-70 8.8 
60-65 1002 7015 15-70 7.0 
65-70 722 5104 15-60 7.1 
70-75 497 3891 15-70 7.8 
75-80 399 3152 15-50 7.9 
80-85 384 3179 15-60 8.3 
85-90 185 1171 15-50 6.3 
90-95 284 2130 15-50 7.5 
95-100 183 1676 15-60 9.2 
100-110 315 3009 15-50 9.6 
110-120 356 3591 15-60 10.1 
120-130 300 2933 15-60 9.8 
130-140 147 1795 15-50 12.2 
140-150 91 934 15-60 10.3 
150-160 33 383 15-30 9.7 
160-185 17 101 15-35 5.9 
total 15188 110298 15-70 7.3 

TABLE 13

FIRED CLAYBALLS

Ievel, cm

0-5
5-10

10-15
15-2 0
20-25
25-30
30-35
35-40
40-45
45-50
50-55
55-6 0
60-65
65-7 0
70-75
75-80
80 -85
85-9 0
90-95
95-100

100 - 110
110- 12 0
120-130
130- 14 0
140 - 1s0
150- 16 0
160-185
total

no. of
bal1s

82
L77
462
570
75L
844

10 94
L428
t298
1159
1225
1183
1002
722
497
399
384
185
284
183
315
3s6
300
L47

91
33
L7

15188

wt. , qr.

470
1123
1995
3 358
4243
494L
684s

10082
9628
9344
7754

10451
7 015
5104
3891
3152
3179
1171
2t30
L67 6
300 9
3591
2933
1795

934
383
101

110298

size
rancte , mm

15-40
15-50
15-50
15-50
1s -50
r5-50
r5-50
15-60
L5-7 0
l5-70
15-60
15-70
15-7 0
15-6 0
15-70
15-50
15-60
15-50
15-50
1s-60
15-5 0
15-6 0
15-6 0
15-50
15-6 0
15- 30
15- 35
15-7 0

avg. wt.
per baII

5.7
6.3
4.3
5.9
5.6
5.9
6.3
7.L
?.4
8.1
6.3
8.8
7.O
7.L
7.8
7.9
8.3
5.3
7.5
9.2
9.5

10.1
9.8

t2.2
10.3
9.7
5.9
7.3



Table 14 

BURIAL DATA 

Burial 
No. pit(s) 

elev., 
m 

depth, 
cm 

head 
dir. 

body 
confiq. comments 

1 E101N94 
E102N94 

9.55 46 E semiflexed, 
left side 

skull, most 
long bones 

2 E98N94 
E97N95 

8.90 96 SE extended, 
supine 

complete 

E98N95 

3 E99N95 8.85 123 SE bundle (A) extra bones 

4 E98N96 
E99N96 

8.85 119 SE extended, 
supine (B) 

skull, legs 

5 E101N94 
E101N95 

8.90 110 SE extended, 
supine 

complete 

E102N94 

6 E98N95 9.23 65 SE extended, 
supine (B) 

child, legs 
only 

(A)- bundle oriented SE-NW and skull located (base up) 
at SE end of bundle 

(B)- characteristic(s) extrapolated from incomplete 
skeletal remains 

Table 14

BURIAL DATA

Burial elev., depth, head body
No. pit(s) m cm dir. confiq. comments

1 E101N94 9 .55 46 E semiflexed, skulL, most
E102N94 left side long bones

2 E98N94 8.90 96 SE extended, complete
E97N95 supine
898N95

3 E99N95 8.85 L23 SE bundle (A) extra bones

4 E98N95 8.85 119 SE extended, skull, Iegs
E99N96 supine (B)

5 E101N94 8.90 110 sE extended, complete
8101N95 supine
E102N94

6 E98N95 9.23 55 SE extended, child, Iegs
suPine (B) onIY

(A)- bundle oriented SE-NW and skull Located (base up)
at SE end of bundle

(B)- characteristic ( E ) extrapolated from incompLete
skeletal rernalns



Table 15 

MEASUREMENTS OF STONE BEADS 

hole diam. 

	

OD at 	at 	ends  

	

center 	short long wt., Munsell 
bead # length min. max. 	hole 	hole grams color  

	

1 	40.8 11.8 12.4 5.8 	6.2 8.8 5Y3/1 
vd gray 

	

2 	38.6 13.7 14.2 6.8 	6.7 10.6 2.5YR2.5/0 
black 

	

3 	34.0 11.3 11.7 5.3 	5.5 6.9 10YR4/1 
d gray 

	

4 	33.8 12.1 12.5 5.7 	6.0 7.2 2.5Y4/0 
d gray 

	

5 	31.2 15.5 15.7 5.0 	5.2 11.6 2.5Y3/0 
vd gray 

	

6 	32.7 13.4 13.8 5.0 	5.7 10.9 5Y4/1 
d gray 

	

7 	28.8 15.0 16.4 4.5 	5.2 11.2 2.5Y3/0 
vd gray 

	

8 	34.4 10.9 11.7 5.5 	5.4 6.0 5Y3/1 
vd gray 

	

9 	31.2 12.3 12.7 6.1 	5.7 7.5 2.5Y3/0 
vd gray 

	

10 	30.3 9.6 10.2 4.6 	4.6 4.7 2.5Y4/0 
d gray 

	

11 	33.5 10.7 10.9 4.7 	4.7 6.3 5YR3/1 
vd gray 

	

12 	32.4 12.1 12.3 4.5 	4.5 7.8 2.5Y3/0 
vd gray 

	

13 	39.0 11.5 11.9 4.8 	5.3 8.8 5Y3/1 
vd gray 

	

14 	42.3 12.2 12.5 5.2 	5.7 8.3 2.5YR4/6 
red 

all dimensions in mm; v - very, d - dark 

Observations: All beads except #14 have a dark green or 
blue-green tint. Appearances to the contrary, the beads are 
very permeable. 

Table 15

MEASUREMENTS OF STONE BEN)S

OD at
center

@."*_
11.8 12.4

L3.7 L4.2

11.3 11.7

L2.L 12.5

15.5 15.7

13.4 13.8

15.0 16.4

10.9 LL.7

L2.3 L2.7

9.6 10.2

10.7 10.9

L2.L L2.3

11. s 11.9

L2.2 L2.5

hole diam.
at ends

EEoE--ions
hole hole

MunseIl
co lorbead #

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

t2

13

14

I enqth

40.8

38.6

34 .0

33.8

3L.2

32.7

28.8

34 .4

3L.2

30.3

33. s

32.4

39 .0

42.3

wt.,
CIrams

5.8

6.8

5.3

5.7

5.0

5.0

6.2

6.7

5.5

6.0

5.2

5.7

4.5 5.2

5.5 5.4

6.1 5.7

8.8 5Y3/L
vd gray

10.5 2.5vR2.5/0
black

6.9 10yR4l1
d gray

7 .2 2.5Y4/O
d gray

11.6 2.5Y3/O
vd gray

10.9 sv4/t
d gray

LL.2 2.5Y3/0
vd gray

6.0 5v3/l
vd gray

7 .5 2.5v3/O
vd gray

4.7 2.5Y4/O
d gray

6.3 5YR3/1
vd gray

7.8 2.5v3/O
vd gray

8.8 5Y3/L
vd gray

8.3 2.5YR416
red

4.6 4.6

4.7 4.7

4.5 4.5

4.8 s.3

5.2 5.1

all dLnenslons ln rnni v - very, d - dark

Observatlons: AII beads except *14 have a dark green or
blue-gre€n tlnt. Appearances to the contrary, the beads are
very Permeable.
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N99 
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N93 

N92 

Figure 2 

Excavated Pits, 41 FB 42 
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surface 

25 cm 	50 cm 
	

75 cm 	100 cm 

1 	 1 	 I 

Blackish Brown 
Sandy Silt (with some clay) 

25 cm -- 
L._ - -- - --- - ----- 

 

Black Sandy Silt (with some clay) 

Visible Clayballs 50 cm — 

■....... r.. .....■
...- • •• .• ••••• • • • • 

75 cm — 

Medium Brown Sandy Silt 

Whitish Brown Sandy Silt 

Reddish Brown Sandy Silt 
grading downward to 
Light Reddish Brown 

100 cm — 

125 cm — 

150 cm -- 

Cemented 
Sand 

Burrow 
Disturb. 

175 cm 

Profile, North Wall of Pit E105/N100 
Site 41FB42 

Figure 3 

surface

25 cm

50 cm

75 cD

100 cn

125 cD

150 cD

175 sn

whitish Brown Sandv Si It

Reddish Brown sandy silt
grading downr,rard to
Light Reddish Broun

Profile, North Wall of Pit E105/N100
Site 4 1FB4 2

Figure 3

cemented
sand

Burro!,
Disturb.

Blackish Brown
sandy Silt (t ith sone clay)

Black Sandy silt (with sone clay)

Visible cLayballs

ltediuro Brosn Sandy silt



Figure 4 
Ceramics Distribution by Level 
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Figure 5 

Projectile Points and Tools 

A B C E 

0 5 cm 

 

 

t 
G 

  

F H I 

 

J 

K L 

A- Gary point; B,D,E- Scallorn points; C,F,G- Perdiz points; 
H- unclassified arrow point; I- arrow point preform; 
J- bifacial perforator; K- unifacial perforator;.  
L,N- knives; H- stemmed scraper 

Figure 5

Projectile Points and Toola

cBA

F

5cr
I

o
Ltl

&
JE

A- Gary point; B,D,E- Scallorn poiDts, C,F,c- Perdiz points;
E- unclassified arrou point; f- arroy poiDt preforr,
iI- bifacial perforatori K- uDifacial perforatori.
L,If- knl.ves i l{- ateEed scraper
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Figure 6 

Dart Points 

• 

A 
	

B 
	

C 
	

D 

F 
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A- Angostura; B- Early Stemmed; C- Morhiss-like; 
D,E- Bulverde; F- Wells; G,H- Gary; 
dots show ground edges 

E

A- AngostuEa i B-
DrE- Bulverde; F-
dots 6hoY grouBd

Figure 6

Dart Points
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Figure 7 

Dart Points 
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A- Williams; B- Williams-like; C- Pedernales stem; 

D- Kent sten; E,F,G- Yarbrough; H- Gary; I,J- Kent; 
preforms 

Figure 7
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0 	 5 cm 
)11114 

Figure 8 

Unifacial. Tools 

A 
	

B 
	

C 

D 
	

E 
	

F 

G 
	

H 
	

I 
	

J 

A,B- large scrapers; C- large prismatic blade; 
D,E,F- scrapers; G,H- gravers; I,J- scraper-gravers 

Figure 8

Unifacial Tools
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A,B- large acrapera i C- large
D,E,F- serapera i GrH- graverai

o
I

I
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I,aI- scraper-gravera



Figure 9 
Flake Size Distribution by Level 
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Figure 10 
Flake Size Distribution, 90-95 cm 
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Figure 11 
Flake Size Distribution, 30-35 cin 
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Figure 12 

CATFISH SPINE BREAKAGE PATTERN 

Pectoral Spine of 
Catfish Shoving 
Usual Break Points 

Figure 12

CATFTSE SPIIIts BREAKAGE PATTERIiI
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Pectoral Splae of
Catflsh Shoulng
Usua] Break Po 1n cs
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BURIAL PLAN 
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Figure 15 

TYPICAL GRAVE GOODS FROM BURIAL 2 

A: discoidal shell bead, cross section and front views; 

B: tubular stone bead, longitudinal cross section; 

C: snail shell ground flat on one side, 
side and front views 

Pigure 15
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Figure 14 

DART POINT TIP EMBEDDED IN HUMAN BONE 

Figure 14

DART POINT TIP EI{BEDDED IIT ET'I{AN BONE

41F 812





Figure 16 

MULTI-STRING DISCOIDAL SHELL BEAD ARRANGEMENT, BURIAL 2 

Three of the four strings are visible here. Four extraneous 
beads, one along the top (at 4.2 cm) and three along the 
bottom (3.7, 4.7, 5.2 cm), also appear in this photo 

l'""rt
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Pigure 16

MIILTI-STRING DISCOIDAL SHELL BEAD ARRANGET{ENT, BTIRTAL 2

Three of the four strings are wisibte here. Eour extraneous
beads, one along the top (af. 4.2 cr) and three along the
bottoE (3-7, 4.7, 5-2 cn), also appear in this photo





Figure 17 

TUBULAR STONE BEADS FROM BURIAL 2 

They are arranged left to right, then top to bottom, for designations 
SB1 through SB14, respectively. The lighter-shaded, somewhat "stringy" 
material is caliche adhering to the surface; SB3 and SB7 were partially 

cleaned of caliche by use of dilute hydrochloric acid. 

Figure 17

TIIBIILAR STONE BEADS FROH BURIAL 2

TheIT are arranged left to right, then top to bottor, for designations
sBl through SB14, respectivellr- The lighter-shaded, soreYhat rstringl/r
Eaterial is caliche adhering to the surface; SB3 and sB7 Yere Partially
cleaned of caliche by use of dilute hydrochloric acid,





Figure 18 

BONE AND LITHIC ARTIFACTS 

A 
	

B 
	

C 

0 	 5 cm 

D 

E 

A,B- drilled bone (beads ?), C- incised bone, 
D- long-bone implement, E- hafted knife ?, ground 

basal edges 

,G
lr----ttv

A

Figure 18

BONE AND LITEIC ARTIFACTS

c

A,B- drilled bone (beads
D- long-bone irpleDent ,

ba8al edgea

5c!
I

?), c- incised boae,
E- hafted knife ?, grouDd
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APPENDIX F-1 

PROVENIENCE OF VERTEBRATE REMAINS FROM 1/4-INCH SCREENS 

Pit 84E-92N NE 1/4 
L-8 40-45 cm 
UNID: frags (8 + 4 turtle) 

45-55 cm 
UNID: 3 frags 

55-65 cm 
UNID TURTLE: 2 frags 

65-75 cm 
UNID: 5 frags 

75-85 cm (all coated with carbonate) 
UNID: 16 frags (including condyle of metapodial + 3 turtle) 

Pit 85E-92N 
L-6 30-35 cm 
UNID: 13 frags 

L-7 35-40 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

Pit 91E-92N 
L-5 20-25 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

L-6 25-30 cm 
UNID: frags (3 + 2 turtle) 

33-40 cm 
UNID: frags (5 + 1 turtle) 

40-45 cm 
UNID: 5 frags 

45-50 cm 
UNID: frags (4 + 1 turtle) 

L-10 50-55 cm 
UNID: frags (18 + 8 turtle) 

L-11 55-60 cm 
UNID: 20 frags 

L-12 60-65 cm 
UNID: frags (10 + 3 turtle) 

35 35

APPENDIX F-1

PROVENIENCE OF VERTEBRATE REMAINS FROM 1,/'I-INCH SCREENS

Pit 84E-92N NE 1/4
L-8 40-45 cm
UNID: frags (8 + 4 turtle)

45-55 cm
UNID: 3 frags

55-65 cm
UNID TURTLE 3 2 frags

65-75 cm
UNID: 5 frags

75-85 cm (alL coated $rith carbonate)
UNID: 15 frags (includl.ng condyle of metapodlal + 3 turtle)

Plt 858-92N
L-5 30-35 cn
LJNID: 13 frags

L-7 35-40 cm
LrNID ! 4 frags

Ptt 91E-92N
L-5 20-25 cm
UNID: 2 frags

L-6 25-30 cn
tNID: frags (3 + 2 turtle)

33-40 cm
UNID: frags (5 + 1 turtle)

40-45 ca
LrNID3 5 frag8

45-50 cm
LJNID3 fragB (4 + 1 turtle)
L-10 50-55 cm
tNID: frags (18 + I turtle)
L-11 55-60 cm
tNID: 20 frags

L- 12 60-65 cm
l,rNID: frags (10 + 3 turtle)



L-13 65-70 cm 
UNID: 3 frags 

L-14 70-75 cm 
UNID: frags (8 + 3 turtle) 

L-15 75-80 cm 
UNID: frags (2 + 2 turtle) 

L-16 80-85 cm 
PRONGHORN: lt. astragalus 
UNID: 6 frags 

L-17 85-90 cm 
GAR: scale 
UNID: 12 frags 

L-18 90-95 cm 
GAR: scale 
UNID: frags (16 + 1 turtle) 

L-19 95-100 cm 
UNID: frags (6 +1 turtle; 1 ? deer tooth) 

L-20 
GAR: scale 
UNID: frags (5 + 3 snake vert.+ 6 turtle) 

L-21 
GAR: scale 
UNID: frags (8 + snake vert.+ 1 turtle) 

Pit 94E-95N 
L-3 10-15 cm 
UNID: 9 frags 

L-4 15-20 cm 
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle) 

L-7 30-35 cm 
DEER: upper M-3 
UNID: frags (33 + 2 turtle + 1 snake) 

L-8 35-40 cm 
DEER: rt. tibia (dist end with hack marks) 
UNID: 4 frags 

L-9 40-45 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

36 36

L- 13 65-70 cn
UNID3 3 frags

L- 14 70-75 cm
UNID: frags (8 + 3 turtle)
L-15 75-80 cm
UNID: frags (2 + 2 turtle)
L-16 80-85 cm
PRONGHORN! It. astraqalus
UNID3 6 frags

L- 17 85-90 cm
GAR: scale
UNIDs 12 frags

L-18 90-95 cm
GAR: scale
LrNID: frags (15 + I turtle)

L-19 95-100 cm
UNID3 frags (6 +1 turtlei L ? deer tooth)

L-20
cAR: scale
UNID: frags (5 + 3 snake vert.+ 5 turtle)
L-21
GAR: scale
INID: frags (8 + snake vert.+ I turtle)

Plt 94E-95t{
L-3 10-15 cm
INID3 9 frags

L-4 15-20 cm
LJNID3 frags (10 + 1 turtle)
L-7 30-35 cn
DEER: upper M-3
tNIDs frags (33 + 2 turtle + 1 snake)

L-8 35-40 cm
DEER: rt. tibla (dist end wlth hack marka)
t NID: 4 frags

L-9 40-45 cn
UNID: 4 frags



L-10 45-50 cm 
UNID: 10 frags 

55-60 cm 
UNID: frags (18 + 1 turtle) 

60-65 cm 
DEER: rt tibia (prox end) 
UNID: 3 frags 

65-70 cm 
UNID: 9 frags 

L-15 70-75 cm 
UNID: frags (4 + 5 turtle) 

L-16 75-80 cm 
UNID: frags (7 + 1 turtle) 

L-17 
UNID: 2 frags 

85-90 cm 
GAR: vert. 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: humerus (dist end frag) 
UNID: frags (7 + 1 fish) 

90-95 cm 
DEER: phalanx 
UNID: 4 frags 

Pit 97E-95N 
35-40 cm 

UNID: frag 

40-45 cm 
UNID: 10 frags 

L-10 45-50 cm 
DEER: lt. astragalus 
UNID: 10 frags 

50-55 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

55-60 cm 
DEER: rt. centroquartal 
UNID: 5 frags 

37 37

L- 10
UNID:

UNID:

DEER:
UNID 3

UNID:

L- 15
UNID:

L- 16
UNID:

L_L7
I,JNID:

45-50 cm
10 frags

55-60 cm
frags(18+lturtle)

60-65 cm
rt tibia (prox end)
3 frags

65-70 cm
9 frags

70-75 cm
frags(4+5turtle)

75-80 cm
frags(7+lturt1e)

2 frags

85-90 cn
GAR s vert.
DEER OR PRONGHORN: humerus
IJNID: frags (7 + 1 fish)

90-95 cm
DEER: phalanx
LJNID: 4 f rags

(dlst end frag )

UNID 8

I,JNID:

L- 10
DEER:
I,'NID 3

I.JNID:

Plr 97E-95N
35-40 cm
frag

40-45 cm
10 fragg

45-50 cn
It. astragalus
10 frags

50-55 cm
4 frags

55-60 cn
DEER3 rt. centroquartal
LJNID: 5 f rags



60-65 cm 
PRONGHORN: astragalus 
UNID: 5 frags 

65-70 cm 
ALLIGATOR: dermal bone 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: metatarsal (midsection) 
UNID: 10 frags 

70-75 cm 
UNID: 3 frags 

75-80 cm 
UNID: 10 frags 

80-85 cm 
DEER: rt. lower M-3 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle) 

90-95 cm 
GAR: 2 scales (1 large) 
STINKPOT: rt. hyoplastron 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: frags (6 + 2 turtle) 

95-105 cm E 1/2 
UNID: 2 frags 

Pit 98E-94N 
L-5 20-25 cm 
UNID: frags (8 + 2 turtle) 

L-6 25-30 cm 
UNID: frags (6 + 1 turtle) 

L-7 30-35 cm 
DEER: rt astragalus 
UNID: frags (12 + 2 turtle) 

L-8 35-40 cm 
UNID: frags (3 + 1 turtle) 

L-9 40-45 cm 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
UNID: 5 frags 

L-10 45-50 cm 
UNID: 1 frag 

38 38

60-65 cm
PRONGHORN: astragalus
UNID: 5 frags

55-70 cm
ALLIGATOR, dermal bone
BOX TURTLE: peripheral
DEER OR PRONGHORN: metatarsal (midsection)
UNID: 10 frags

70-75 cn
UNID: 3 frags

75-80 cm
UNIDs 10 frags

80-85 cm
DEERs rt. lower M-3
DEER OR PRONGHORN 3 phalanx
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle)

90-95 cm
GAR 3 2 scales (1 large)
STINKPOT: rt. hyoplastron
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx
UNID: frags (6 + 2 turtle)

95- 105 cm E l/2
t NIDs 2 frags

Pir 98E-94N
L-5 20-25 cm
UNID! frags (8 + 2 turtle)
L-6 25-30 cm
LJNID: frags (6 + I turtle)
L-7 30-35 cm
DEER: rt astragalus
UNID: fraga (L2 + 2 turtle)
L-8 35-40 cm
U fD: frags (3 + 1 turtle)
L-9 40-45 cm
BOX TURTLE: perlpheral
UNID: 5 frags

L- 10 45-50 cm
UNID: I frag



L-11 50-55 cm 
UNID: 8 frags 

L-12 55-60 cm 
DEER: metacarpal and metatarsal (midsections) 
UNID: frags (30 + 1 turtle) 

L-1360-65 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

L-14 65-70 cm 
UNID : 6 frags 

L-15 70-75 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

L-16 75-85 cm 
UNID: frags (20 + 3 turtle) 

L-17 80-85 cm 
GAR: vert. 
UNID: frags (20 + 8 turtle) 

L-18 85-90 cm 
GAR: 2 vert.; head bone 
UNID: frags (20 + 7 turtle) 

L-19 90-95 cm (see fine screen tabulation) 

L-20 95-100 cm 
UNID: 3 frags 

100-105 cm 
UNID: 6 frags 

105-110 cm 
UNID: frags (1 + 1 turtle) 

110-115 cm 
DEER: acarpal (prox. end); frag. of long bone 

115-120 cm 
SLIDER: pleural 
UNID: frag 

120-125 cm 
DEER: It. radius (dist. epip. unfused) 

BALK 10-85 cm 
GAR: vert. 
UNID: frags (15 + 3 turtle) 

39 39

L- 11 50-55 cm
UNID: 8 frags

L- 12 55-60 cm
DEER: metacarpal and metatarsal (mldsectlons)
UNID3 frags (30 + 1 turtle)
L- 13 60-65 cm
t NID: 4 frags

L-14 65-70 cm
UNID : 5 frags

L-15 70-75 cm
L,NID: 2 f rags

L- 16 75-85 cm
UNID: frags (20 + 3 turtle)
L- 17 80-85 cm
GAR 3 vert.
LJNID: frags (20 + 8 turtle)
L- 18 85-90 cn
GAR: 2 vert. i head bone
I,NID: frags (2O + 7 turtle)
L-19 90-95 cn (see fine screen tabulation)
L-20 95-100 cm
I,NID: 3 frags

100-105 cm
UNfD! 6 frags

105-110 cm
UNIDs frags (1 + 1 turtle)

110-115 cm
DEER: acarpal (prox. end); frag. of long bone

115-120 cm
SLIDER3 pleural
LrNID : f rag

120-125 cm
DEER: lt. radlus (dlst. eplp. unfused)

BALX 10-85 cm
GAR! vert.
L,NID: frags (15 + 3 turtle)



Pit 98E-95N 
L-4 
UNID: frags (10 + 5 turtle) 

28-33 cm 
UNID: frags (6 + 1 snake) 

L-9 33-38 cm 
ORNATE BOX TURTLE: nuchal 
DEER: tooth frag; rt. astragalus 
UNID: frags (15 + 4 turtle) 

34-39 cm (this may be mis-labled) 
UNID: frags (10 + 7 turtle) 

L-10 38-43 cm 
DEER: rt. radius (prox end) 
UNID: frags (30 + 1 fish) 

L-11 43-48 cm 
ALLIGATOR: vert (large) 
DEER: lt. humerus (prox 1/2) 
UNID: frags (20 + 1 turtle + 1 snake) 

L-12 48-53 cm 
WATER SNAKE: vert. 
DEER: rt. centroquartal 
UNID: frags (30 + 4 turtle) 

L-13 53-58 cm 
DEER: 2 rt. astragali; metatarsal 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: 3 metapodial condyles 
UNID: 20 frags 

L-14 58-63 cm 
DEER: It astragalus (gnawed) 
UNID: frags (6 + 2 turtle) 

L-15 63-68 cm 
UNID: 15 frags 

L-16 68-73 cm 
UNID: frags (12 + 2 turtle) 

L-17 73-78 cm 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER: rt. scaphoid 
UNID: 12 frags 

40 40

Pir 988-95N
L-4
UNID: frags (10 + 5 turtle)

28-33 cm
UNID: frags (6 + 1 snake)

L-9 33-38 cm
ORNATE BOX TURTLE: nuchal
DEER: tooth fragi rt. astragalus
UNID3 frags (15 + 4 turtle)

34-39 cm (this may be mis-Iabled)
UNfD: frags (10 + 7 turtle)
L- 10 38-43 cm
DEER3 rt. radius (prox end)
UNID: frags (30 + 1 fish)
L- 11 43-48 cm
AILIGATOR: vert ( 1ar9e )
DEER: Lt. humerus (prox L/2)
L,NID3 frags (20 + I turtle + I snake)

L- 12 48-53 ctn
WATER SNAKE: veTt.
DEER: rt. centroquartal
LJNID! frags (30 + 4 turtle)

L-13 53-58 cn
DEER: 2 rt. astragalL; metatarsal
DEER OR PRONGHORN: 3 metapodial condyles
LJNID: 20 f rags

L-14 58-53 cm
DEER: lt astragalus ( gnar"red )
LrNID: frags (6 + 2 turtle)

L-15 63-68 cm
LJNID: 15 f rags

L-16 68-73 cn
LrNID: frags (L2 + 2 turtle)

L-17 i3-?8 cn
BOX TURTLE: perlpheral
DEER: rt. scaphold
t NID: 12 frags



L-18 78-83 cm 
GAR: vert.; scale 
KINGSNAKE: 5 vert. 
STINKPOT: rt. 3rd. peripheral 
UNID: frags (40 + 3 snake vert. + 10 turtle) 

L-19 83-88 cm 
GAR: head frag.; 2 vert.; 4 scales 
RATSNAKE: 1 vert. 
RATTLESNAKE: 2 vert. 
MUD TURTLE: pleural; peripheral 
BOX TURTLE: pleural; neural; 2 peripherals 
DEER: rt. astragalus; upper rt. P-1 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: metatarsal midsection; 2 phalanges 
UNID: frags (60, 3 gnawed + 2 fish vert + 3 snake + 30 turtle) 

L-20 88-93 cm (2 bags) 
GAR: 2 vert.; 2 scales 
CATFISH: vert. 
RATTLESNAKE: vert. 
COTTONMOUTH: vert. 
STINKPOT: peripheral 
BOX TURTLE: pleural 
DEER: lt. centroquartal 
UNID: frags (50 + 1 fish + 3 snake + 20 turtle) 

L-21 
STINKPOT: peripheral 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: frags (8 + 1 fish + 7 turtle) 

103-108 cm 
DEER: lt. calcaneus; lt. radius (prox half) 

108-113 cm 
STINKPOT: lt. 9th. peripheral 
UNID: frag 

113-118 cm 
DEER: rt. scaphoid (burned) 
UNID: frag 

Pit 98E-96N 
5-10 cm 

ARMADILLO: dermal scute 
BOX TURTLE: pleural 

41 

10-15 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 
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L- 18 78-83 cm
GAR: vert. i scale
KINGSNAKE3 5 vert.
STINKPOT: rt. 3rd. peripheral
UNID: frags (40 + 3 snake vert. + 10 turtle)

L-19 83-88 cm
cAR: head frag. i 2 vert. i 4 scales
RATSNAKE: 1 vert.
RATTLESNAXE: 2 vert.
MUD TURTLE: pleurali peripheral
BOx TURTLE 3 pleurali neural; 2 peripherals
DEER3 rt. astragalusi upper rt. P-l
DEER OR PRONGHORN: metatarsal midsectioni 2 phalanges
UNID! frags (60, 3 gna$red + 2 fish vert + 3 snake + 30 turtle)

L-2 0 88-93 crn ( 2 bags )
GAR:2vert.;2scales
CATFISH: vert.
RATTLESNAKE: veTt.
COTTONMOIJIPH: vert .
STINKPOT: peripheral
BOX TURTLE: pleural
DEER: It. centroquartal
I,NID: frags (50 + l fish + 3 snake + 20 turtle)
L-2L
STINKPOT 3 perlpheral
DEER oR PRONGHORN 3 phalanx
IJNID: frags (8 + 1 flsh + 7 turtle)

103-108 cm
DEER: It. calcaneusi lt. radius (prox half)

108-113 cm
STINKPOTs It. 9th. perlpheral
LJNID: f rag

113-118 cm
DEER: rt. scaphoid (burned)
UNID: frag

PIt 98E-96N
5-10 cm

ARI{ADILLO: dermal scute
BOX TURTLE: pleural

10-15 cm
UNfD3 4 fragg



42 

L-4 	19 cm 
UNID: frag 

L-5 	19-24 cm 
UNID: frag 

39-44 cm 
UNID: frags (5 + 5 turtle) 

L-10 44-49 cm (2 bags) 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: frag of metapodial 
UNID: frags (13 + 2 turtle) 

L-11 49-54 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: mandible frag.; phalanx frag. 
UNID: frags (60 + 1 turtle) 

L-12 54-59 cm 
UNID: 1 tooth frag.; 12 frags. 

L-13 59-64 cm 
UNID: frags. (21 + 5 turtle) 

L-14 64-69 cm 
RACCOON: rt. mandible midsect. with P4,M1,M2 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: condyle & other frag of metapodial 
UNID: 35 frags 

L-15 69-74 cm 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx #2 
UNID: frags (28 + 2 turtle) 

L-16 74-79 cm 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx #1 
UNID: 24 frags 

L-17 79-84 cm 
MUD TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER: lt. astragalus 
UNID: frags (13 + 1 turtle) 

L-18 84-89 cm 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER: rt. astragalus 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: metapodial condyle 
UNID: frags (64 + 3 turtle) 
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L-4 19 cm
UNID: frag

L-5 19-24 cm
UNID: frag

39-44 cm
UNID: frags (5 + 5 turtle)
L-10 44-49 cm (2 bags)
DEER OR PRONGHORN 3 frag of metapodial
UNID: frags (13 + 2 turtle)
L- 11 49-54 cm
DEER OR PRONGHORN: mandible frag. i phalanx frag.
UNID: frags (60 + 1 turtle)
L-12 54-59 cm
UNID: 1 tooth frag. i L2 frags.
L- 13 59-54 cm
UNID: frags. l2L + 5 turtle)
L-14 64-69 cm
RACCOON 3 rt. mandible midsect. with p4,ytl,y!2
DEER OR PRONGHORN: condyle & other frag of metapodial
UNID3 35 frags

L- 15 69-74 cm
BOX TURTLE: peripheral
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx #2
tNID: frags (28 + 2 turtle)
L-16 74-79 cm
BOX TURTLE 3 peripheral
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx #1
UNID: 24 frags

L-L7 79-84 cm
MUD TURTLE: perlpheral
DEER: It. astragalus
LJNID3 fragE (13 + I turtle)
L- 18 84-89 cm
BOX TURTLE: peripheral
DEER: rt. astragalus
DEER OR PRONGHORN: metapodial condyle
IrNID: frags (64 + g turtle)



L-19 89-94 cm 
ALLIGATOR GAR: 2 scales (large) 
PIT VIPER: 2 vert. 
MUD TURTLE: peripheral 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
COYOTE: lt. ulna (prox end, sub-adult) 
UNID: frags (70 + 2 snake + 8 turtle) 

L-20 94-99 cm 
GAR: scale (large); vert.(small) 
WATER SNAKE: 2 vert. 
PIT VIPER: vert. 
MUD TURTLE: peripheral; 2 frags. carapace 
SLIDER: 2 frags carapace 
UNID BIRD: terminal phalanx (size of turkey) 
POCKET GOPHER: humerus frag. 
RABBIT: rt. humerus (dist condyle) 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: 2 petrous bones (MNI=2) 
UNID: frags (70 +2 fish +30 turtle) 

L-21 102-104 cm 
BULLFROG: lt. ilium 
MUD TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: tooth frag 
UNID: frags (26 + 12 turtle) 

L-22 104-109 cm 
CRAWFISH: frag of chela 
MUD TURTLE: 2 peripherals ; 3 pleurals 
SLIDER: frag. of carapace 
POCKET GOPHER: rt. humerus; thoracic vert. 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: dist. condyle of metapodial 
UNID: frags (18 + 2 snake + 14 turtle) 

L-22 109-119 cm 
SLIDER: frag of carapace 

L-22 109-119 cm (second bag with this #; has coated bone) 
MUD TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx #1 
UNID: frags (21 + 1 turtle) 

L-23 119-124 cm 
UNID: frag ; vert. (deer size, several frags) 

L-24 124-129 cm 
RABBIT: centrum of vert. 
UNID: 2 frags 
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L- 19 89-94 cm
ALLIGATOR GAR3 2 scales ( large)
PIT VIPER: 2 vert.
MLJD TURTLE: peripheral
BOX TURTLE: peripheral
COYOTE: It. ulna (prox end, sub-adult)
UNID: frags (70+2 snake + I turtle)
L-2O 94-99 cm
GAR: scale (Iarge) i vert. (small)
WATER SNAKE 3 2 vert.
PfT VIPERS vert.
MtD TURTLE 3 peripheral; 2 frags. carapace
SLIDER: 2 frags carapace
UNID BfRD! terminal phalanx (size of turkey)
POCXET GOPHER: humerus frag.
RABBIT: rt. humerus (dlst condyle)
DEER OR PRONGHORN ! 2 petrous bones (MNI=2 )
UNID: frags (7O +2 fish +30 turtle)
L-2L 102- 104 cm
BITLLFROG: It. ilium
MUD rURTLE 3 peripheral
DEER OR PRONGHORN: tooth frag
LrNID: frags (26 + L2 turtle)
L-22 104-109 cm
CRAWFISH: frag of chela
MUD TURTLE! 2 peripherals ; 3 pleurals
SLIDER: frag. of carapace
POCKET GOPHER: rt. humerus i thoracic vert.
DEER OR PRONGHORN 3 dist. condyle of metapodial
UNIDs frags (18 + 2 snake + 14 turtle)
L'22 109-119 cm
SLIDER: frag of carapace

L-22 109-119 cm (second bag srith thls #; has coated bone)
MUD fURTLE: peripheral
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx *1
L,NID: frags (21 + 1 turtle)
L-23 119-124 cm
Lr ID: frag ; vert. (deer size, several frags)

L-24 L24-L29 cm
RABBIT: centrum of vert.
LJNID: 2 frags



Pit 99E-95N 
8-13 cm 

BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
UNID: 3 frags 

L-3 13-18 cm 
UNID: 10 frags 

L-5 24-29 cm 
UNID: 11 frags 

BALK OF N WALL L-3 
UNID: 4 frags 

L-6 29-34 cm 
ALLIGATOR: dermal bone 
CATFISH: pectoral spine frag 
UNID: frags (6 + 1 turtle) 

L-7 33-38 cm 
UNID: 5 frags 

L-8 38-43 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

L-9 	43-48 cm 
. 	 UNID: 6 frags 

48-53 cm 
UNID: 7 frags 

53-58 cm 
UNID: 7 frags 

L-12 58-63 cm 
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle) 

L-13 63-68 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: frags (30 + 1 turtle) 

L-14 68-73 cm 
DEER: rt. centroquartal; upper rt. P-2 
UNID: 30 frags 

L-15 73-78 cm 
DEER: rt. astragalus 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: condyle of metapodial 
UNID: frags (40 + 1 turtle) 

L-16 78-83 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx; sesamoid 
UNID: frags (34 + 5 turtle) 
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Pit 99E-95N
8-13 cm

BOX TURTLE: peripheral
UNID: 3 frags

L-3 13- 18 cm
UNIDs 10 frags

L-5 24-29 cm
UNID: 11 frags

BALK OF N WALL L-3
UNID: 4 frags

L-6 29-34 cm
ALLIGATOR: dermal bone
CATFfSH: pectoral spine frag
UNID: frags (6 + 1 turtle)
L-7 33-38 cm
UNID: 5 frags

L-8 38-43 cm
IrNID : 4 f rags

L-9 43-48 cm
UNID: 6 frags

UNID:

UNID:

L-t2
UNID:

L- 13
DEER
I,JNID:

L- 14
DEER:
UNID:

L- 15
DEER:
DEER
I,'NTD:

L-16
DEER
UNID 3

48-53 cm
7 frags

53-58 cm
7 frags

58-63 cm
frags(10+lturtle)

63-68 cm
OR PRONGHORN 3 phalanx
frags(30+1turtle)

68-73 cm
rt. centroquartal i upper rt. p-2
30 frags

73-78 cm
rt. astragalus

OR PRONGHORN: condyle of metapodial
frags(40+lturtle)

78-83 cm
OR PRONGHORN: phalanx; sesamoid
frags(34+5turtle)



L-17 83-88 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: frags (30 + 8 turtles) 

L-19 93-98 cm 
DEER: upper molar 
DEER OR PRONGHORN; condyle of metapodial 
UNID: 30 frags 

L-20 98-103 cm 
UNID: frags (20 + 1 fish + 3 turtles) 

L-21 103-108 cm (2 bags) 
WATER SNAKE: vert. 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: 2 phalanges 
UNID: frags (70 + 7 turtle) 

L-22 108-113 cm 
GAR: 1 scale 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: vert.; phalanx 
UNID: frags (40 + 10 turtle) 

L-23 113-118 cm 
GAR: 1 scale 
COTTON RAT: rt mandible 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: rt. ulna frag 
UNID: frags (40 + 1 fish + 10 turtle) 

L-24 118-123 cm 
DEER: lt. upper molar; metatarsal (midshaft, gnawed) 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: frags (25 + 5 turtle) 

L-26 125-130 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: 10 frags 

L-27 130-135 cm 
UNID: frags (5 + 1 turtle) 

L-28 135-140 cm 
UNID: frags (7 + 1 turtle) 

L-29 140-145 cm 
GAR: scale 
UNID: frags (8 + 1 turtle) 

Pit 99E-96N 
L-1 0-5 cm 
ARMADILLO: 4 dermal bones 
OPOSSUM: vert. 
UNID: 20 frags 
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L- 17 83-88 cm
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx
UNID: frags (30 + 8 turtles)
L- 19 93-98 cm
DEER: upper molar
DEER OR PRONGHORN; condyle of metapodlal
LrNID3 30 frags

L-20 98- 103 cm
UNID: frags (20 + 1 fish + 3 turtles)
L-21 103-108 cm (2 bags)
WATER SNAKE: vert.
DEER OR PRONGHORN: 2 phalanges
UNIDs frags (7O + 7 turtle)
L-22 108-113 cm
GAR: 1 scale
DEER OR PRONGHORN 3 vert.; phalanx
lrNID3 frags (40 + 10 turtle)
L-23 113-118 crn
GAR ! 1 scale
COTTON RAT: rt nandible
DEER OR PRONGHORN: rt. ulna frag
LJNID: frags (40 + I fish + 10 turtle)
L-24 118-123 cm
DEER: lt. upper molari metatarsal (midshaft, gnavred )
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx
UNID3 frags (25 + S turtle)
L-25 125-130 cm
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx
t NID: 10 frags

L-2? 130-135 cm
INID: frags (5 + 1 turtle)
L-28 135-140 cm
LrNID: frags (7 + 1 turtle)
L-29 140-145 cm
cAR: scale
U rD3 frags (8 + 1 turtle)

Pir 99E-96N
L-1 0-5 cm
ARUADILLO 3 4 dermal bones
OPOSSUIi!: vert .
I,NID: 20 frags



L-2 5-10 cm 
OPOSSUM: vert. 
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle) 

L-4 14-19 cm 
UNID: 3 frags 

24-29 cm 
UNID: 5 frags 

L-8 34-39 cm 
UNID: frags (5 + 1 turtle) 

39-44 cm 
UNID: frags (10 + 4 turtle) 

L-I0 44-49 cm 
UNID: frags (20 + 2 turtle) 

L-11 49-54 cm 
UNID: frags (16 + 4 turtle) 

L-12 54-59 cm 
MUD TURTLE: neural 
DEER: molar; metatarsal (midsect, gnawed) 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: lt. astragalus; vert. 
UNID: frags (30 + 1 snake + 2 turtle) 

L-14 64-69 cm 
DEER: lt. tibia (dist 1/2) 
UNID: 20 frags 

L-15 69-74 cm 
UNID: frags (20 + 2 turtle) 

L-16 74-79 cm 
OPOSSUM: vert. 
UNID: frags (40 + 7 turtle + 1 snake) 

L-17 79-84 cm 
UNID: frags (40 + 2 turtle) 

L-18 84-89 cm 
GAR: scale (large) 
MUD TURTLE: peripheral; pleural 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER: tarsal 
UNID: frags (50 + 3 turtle + 1 fish) 
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L-2 5-10 cm
OPOSSITM : vert .
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle)
L-4 14-19 cm
UNID3 3 frags

24-29 cm
UNID3 5 frags

L-8 34-39 cm
UNID: frags (5 + 1 turtle)

39-44 cm
UNID: frags (10 + 4 turtle)
L- 10 44-49 cm
UNID: frags (2O + 2 turtle)

L- 11 49-54 cm
UNID: frags (16 + 4 turtle)

L- 12 54-59 cm
MUD TURTLE 3 neural
DEER: molari metatarsal (midsect, gnawed)
DEER OR PRONGHORN: It. astragalusi vert.
L,NID: frags (30 + I snake + 2 turtle)

L-14 64-69 cm
DEER: It. tibta (dist 1/2)
lrNIDs 20 frags

L-15 59-74 cm
LrNID: frags (20 + 2 turtle)
L-16 74-79 cm
OPOSST M: vert.
I,NID: frags (40 + 7 turtle + I snake)

L-17 79-8tl cm
UNID: frags (40 + 2 turtle)
L- 18 8{-89 cm
cAR: scale ( Iarge )
MUD TURTLE: peripheral; pleural
BOX TURTLE: peripheral
DEER: tarsal
l.rNID: frags (50 + 3 turtle + l flsh)



L-19 89-94 cm 
GAR: head bone 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: humerus frag 
UNID: frags (18 + 1 turtle + 3 snake) 

L-20 94-99 cm 
ORNATE BOX TURTLE: pleural 
RATSNAKE: 2 vert. 
UNID: frags (20 + 3 turtle) 

L-21 99-104 cm 
WATER SNAKE: 1 vert. 
BOX TURTLE: nuchal; pleural 
UNID: frags (30 + 1 fish + 4 turtle) 

L-22 104-109 cm 
WATER SNAKE: 1 vert. 
COTTONMOUTH:1 vert. 
MUD TURTLE: peripheral 
UNID: 5 frags 

L-23 119-124 cm 
UNID: 1 frag 

129-134 cm 
OPOSSUM: lt. scapula (appears fresh) 

L-29 149-154 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

L-30 154-159 cm 
UNID TURTLE: 1 frag 

L-31 159-164 cm 
UNID: frags (1 + 1 turtle) 

Pit 97E-95N NW 1/4 
WATER SNAKE: vert. 

RACCOON: lt. astragalus 
UNID: 2 frags 

Pit 100E-95N 
UNID: 15 frags (some may be human or large bovid(lw/cuts) 

Pit 100E-95 (NE 1/4) 
110-120 

PRONGHORN: tooth 
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L- 19 89-94 cm
GAR: head bone
DEER OR PRONGHORN: humerus frag
UNID: frags (18 + 1 turtle + 3 snake)

L-20 94-99 cm
ORNATE BOX TURTLE: pleural
RATSNAKE 3 2 vert.
tNID: frags (2O + 3 turtle)
L-21 99-104 cm
WATER SNAKE: 1 vert.
BOX TURTLE: nuchal i pleural
LJNID: frags (30 + 1 fish + 4 turtle)
L-22 104-109 cm
WATER SNAKE: 1 vert.
COTTONMOIIIIH:1 vert.
MUD TURTLE: peripheral
UNID: 5 frags

L-23 LL9-L24 cm
L,NID: 1 f rag

129-134 cm
OPOSSLJM: 1t. scapula (appears fresh)

L-29 149-154 cm
UNID! 4 frags

L-30 154-159 cm
LrNID TURTLE: 1 frag

L-31 159-164 cm
UNID! frags (1 + I turtle)

Plt 97E-95N Nt{ 1,/4
VTATER SNAXE: vert.

RACCOON: lt. astragalus
[rNfD: 2 frags

Plt 1008-95N
LJNID: 15 fraga (some may be hunan or large bovid(lwlcuts)

Plr 100E-95 (NE 1/4)
110- 120

PRONGHORN: tooth



Pit 101E-94N 
L-1 
ARMADILLO: 8 dermal bones 

5-10 cm 
ARMADILLO: 4 dermal bones; terminal phalanx 

L-4 16-24 cm 
UNID: small mammal skull frag 

L-8 
UNID: frags (20 + 1 turtle) 

L-10 
UNID: frags (15 + 2 turtle) 

51-56 cm 
CATFISH: vert. 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
UNID: frags (30 + 5 turtle) 

L-12 56-61 cm 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: frags (40 + 3 turtle) 

L-13 61-66 cm 
UNID: frags (60 + 11 turtle) 

L-14 
GAR: vert. 
PRONGHORN: molar (upper rt.) 
UNID: frags (30 + 8 turtle) 

L-15 71-76 cm 
DEER: lt. trap. mag. 
UNID: frags (20 + 3 turtle) 

76-81 cm 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
DEER: lt. ulna (prox. end); rt. astragalus; lt. radius 

(dist. epip, unfused); phalanx 
UNID: frags (30 + 1 fish) 

81-86 cm 
GAR: vert. 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx; rt. ulna (frag @ prox end) 
UNID: frags (7 + 1 turtle) 

86-91 cm 
DEER: lt. mandible frag w/M-1 & M-2 
COYOTE: lower rt. M-1 
UNID: frags (30 + 4 turtle) 
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Pit 10lE- 9 4N
L-1
ARI'IADILLO: 8 dermal bones

5- 10 cm
ARITIAD I LLO 3 4 dermal bonesi terminal phalanx

L-4 16-24 ctct
UNID: small, mamrnal skull frag

L-8
UNID3 frags (20 + 1 turtle)
L- 10
UNID: frags (15 + 2 turtle)

51-56 cm
CATFISH: vert.
BOX TURTLE: peripheral
UNfD: frags (30 + 5 turtle)
L-12 55-51 cm
BOX TURTLE: peripheral
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx
IJNID: frags (40 + 3 turtle)
L- 13 61-66 cm
trNID: frags (60 + 11 turtle)
L- 14
GAR: vert,
PRONGHORN: molar (upper rt. )
l.rNID i frags (30 + 8 turtle)
L-15 71-75 cm
DEER: lt. trap. mag.
UNID: frags (20 + 3 turtle)

76-81 cttr
BOX rURTLE: peripheral
DEER: lt. ulna (prox. end); rt. aatragalusi lt. radius

(dist. eplp, unfused) ; phalanx
UNfD: frags (30 + 1 fish)

81-86 cm
GAR: vert.
qqqR O! PRONGHORN: phalanx; rt. ulna (frag 0 prox end)
L,NID3 frags (7 + 1 turtle)

85-91 cm
DEER: It. mandible frag w/M-I & M-2
COYOTE: Iower rt. M-1
UNID: frags (30 + 4 turtle)



L-18 
PRONGHORN: lt. upper molar 
DEER: rt. calcaneus; phalanx 
UNID: frags (25 + 2 turtle) 

L19 96-101 cm 
DEER: lt. astragalus 
DEER OR PRONGHORN; metapodial condyle frag. 
UNID: 10 frags 

L-20 101-106 cm 
STINKPOT: rt. hypoplastron 
MUD TURTLE: pleural 
UNID: 15 frags 

L-21 106-111 cm 
UNID: frags (7 + 4 turtle) 

L-22 111-116 cm 
UNID: 6 frags 

L-24 121-126 cm 
GAR: scale 
UNID TURTLE:3 frags 

L-25 126-131 cm 
UNID: frag 

L-27 136-141 cm 
UNID: frag (1 + 2 turtle) 

Pit 101E-95N 
5-10 cm 

ARMADILLO: 7 dermal bones 
UNID: 16 frags 

10-15 cm 
ARMADILLO: 30 dermal bones; tibia; astragalus 
COYOTE: canine tooth 
UNID: 3 frags 

15-20 cm 
ARMADILLO: 25 dermal bones; 2 vert. 
UNID: 4 frags 

20-25 cm 
ARMADILLO: 2 dermal bones 

49 

25-30 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 
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L- 18
PRONGHORN 3 It. upper molar
DEER3 rt. calcaneus i phalanx
tNID: frags (25 + 2 turtle)
L19 95-101 cm
DEER: lt. astragalus
DEER OR PRONGHORN; metapodlal condyLe frag.
l.rNID: 10 frags

L-20 101-106 cm
STINKPOT: rt, hypopl.astron
MUD TURTLE: pleural
IrNID: 15 frags

L-21 105-111 cm
' I,NID: frags (7 + 4 turtle)

L-22 111-116 cm
UNID: 6 frags

L-24 l2L-L26 cm
GAR: scale
t NID TURTLE:3 frags

L-25 126-131 cm
LJNID: f rag

L-27 136-141 cm
LrNID3 frag (L + 2 turtle)

Pit 101E-95N
5-10 cm

ARITTADILLO: 7 dermal bones
LJNID: 16 frags

10-15 cm
ARMADILLO: 30 dermal boneE; tibia; astragalus
COYOTE: canine tooth
LrNID : 3 f ragg

15-20 cm
ARUADILLO: 25 demal bonesi 2 vert.
LrNID : 4 f rags

20-25 cm
ARITTADILLO i 2 dermal bonea

25-30 cm
LrNfD: 2 frags



30-35 cm 
UNID: 3 frags 

35-40 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

40-45 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

50-55 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

55-60 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

60-65 cm 
UNID: 10 frags 

65-70 cm 
UNID: 18 frags 

70-75 cm 
UNID: 12 frags 

75-80 cm 
DEER: rt. centroquartal 
DEER OR PRONGHORN; condyle of metapodial 
UNID: 7 frags 

80-85 cm 
UNID: 8 frags 

85-90 cm 
UNID: 8 frags 

90-95 cm 
SLIDER: 2 frags of plastron 
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle) 

95-100 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

100-105 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

L-20 105-110 cm 
UNID: frags (4 + 3 turtle) 

110-115 cm (fill from Burial #4) 
MUD TURTLE: peripheral 
UNID: 7 frags 
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30-35 cm
UNID: 3 frags

35-40 cm
UNIDs 2 frags

40-45 cm
UNID: 2 frags

50-55 cm
UNID: 4 frags

55-50 cm
LrNID: 4 frags

60-65 cm
UNIDs 10 frags

55-70 cm
LrNf D: 18 f rags

70-75 cm
LJNID: 12 f rags

75-80 cm
DEER: rt. centroquartal
DEER OR PRONGHORN, condyle of metapodial
UNID3 7 frags

80-85 cm
UNID: 8 frags

85-90 cm
l.rNID: 8 f rags

90-95 cm
SLfDER: 2 frags of plastron
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle)

95-100 cm
[rNf D: 4 frags

100-105 cm
LrNID: 2 trags

L-20 105-110 cn
LJNID: frags (4 + 3 turtle)

110-115 cm (flll from Burial #4)
MUD TURTLE: peripheral
LrNID3 7 frags



L-22 115-120 cm 
STINKPOT: 3 pleurals 
UNID: 3 frags 

120-125 cm 
UNID: frags (2 + 2 turtle) 

125-130 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

130-135 cm 
UNID: frags (1 + 2 turtle) 

L-25 135-140 cm 
UNID TURTLE: frag 

L-26 140-145 cm 
UNID: 5 frags 

145-150 cm 
SLIDER: 2 pleurals 
UNID: 10 frags 

L-28 150-155 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

Pit 101E-97N 
140-150 cm NE 1/4 

STINKPOT: lt. 9th peripheral 
UNID: 3 frags 

Pit 102E-94N 
L-1-2-3 0-15 cm 
ARMADILLO: mandible; metatarsal; phalanx 

L-4 
UNID: 4 frags 

L-7 31-36 cm 
UNID: 5 frags 

L-8 36-41 cm 
UNID: 5 frags 

L-9 41-46 cm 
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle) 

L-10 46-51 cm 
UNID: frags (4 + 1 turtle) 

L-11 51-56 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx frag 
UNID: frags (30 + 3 turtle) 
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L-22 115-120 cm
STINKPOT: 3 pleurals
UNID: 3 frags

120-125 cm
UNID: frags (2 + 2 turtle)

125- 130 cm
LrNID: 2 f rags

130-135 cm
UNfD: frags (L + 2 turtle)
L-25 135-140 cm
LrNID TURTLE: frag

L-26 140-145 cm
UNID: 5 frags

145-150 cm
SLIDER: 2 pleurals
t NID: 10 frags

L-28 150-155 cm
lrNIDs 2 frags

Pit 101E-97N
140-150 cm NE 1/4

STINKPOT: It. 9th peripheral
LJNID: 3 f rags

Pit 102E-94N
L-L-2-3 0-15 cm
ARIiIADILLO: mandlble; metatarsal; phalanx

L-4
LrNID: 4 f rag8

L-7 31-36 cm
LrNID ! 5 frags

L-8 36-41 cm
t NID: 5 frags

L-9 41-46 cm
UNID: frags (10 + I turtle)
L- 10 46-51 cn
L,NID: frags (4 + I turtle)
L- 11 51-5 6 cm
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx frag
L,NID: frags (30 + 3 turtle)



L-12 56-61 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: rt. astragalus 
UNID: 10 frags 

L-13 61-66 cm 
UNID: 10 frags 

L-14 66-71 cm 
UNID: frags (8 + 2 turtle) 

L-15 71-76 cm 
DEER: rt ulna frag; it. tibia frag 
UNID: 15 frags 

76-81 cm 
UNID: frags (8 + 4 turtle) 

81-86 cm 
UNID: 5 frags 

91-96 cm 
UNID: frags (7 + 3 turtle) 

L-20 96-101 cm 
UNID: frags (8 + 1 snake) 

L-21 101-106 cm 
UNID: 10 frags 

L-22 106-111 cm 
UNID: frags (10 + fish vert.) 

L-23 111-116 cm 
COLUBRIDAE: vert. 
UNID TURTLE: frag. 

L-24 116-121 cm 
VIPERIDAE: vert. 
STINKPOT: 2 peripherals 
UNID: frags (12 +12 turtle + 1 fish) 

L-25 
STINKPOT: peripheral 
UNID TURTLE: frag 

L-26 126-131 cm 
DEER: rt. calcaneus 
POCKET GOPHER: rt. humerus 
UNID: 7 frags. 
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L-L2
DEER
UNID :

L- 13
UNID:

L- 14
UNID 3

L- 15
DEER:
UNID:

UNID:

UNID:

UNID:

56-51 cm
OR PRONGHORN 3 rt. astraga.Lus

10 frags

61-66 cm
10 frags

66-71 cm
frags(8+2turtle)

71-76 cm
rt ulna frag; It. tibia frag
15 frags

76-81 cm
frags(8+4turtle)

81-86 cm
5 frags

91-95 cm
frags(7+3turtle)

L-20 96-101 cm
LJNID: frags (8 + 1 snake)

L-21 101- 10 5 cm
I,NID: 10 f rags

L-22 106-111 cm
UNID: frags (10 + flsh vert. )

L-23 111-116 cm
COLUBRIDAE: vert.
IrNID TURTLE : f rag .

L-24 115 - 121 cm
VIPERIDAE: vert.
STINKPOT: 2 perlpherals
(NID: frags (12 +L2 turtle + I fl.h)
L-25
STINKPOT: peripheral
L,NID TURTLE: frag

L-25 126-131 cm
DEER: rt. calcaneus
POCKET GOPHER: rt. humerus
LJNID: 7 frags.



131-136 cm 
CLAM: frag. 
GAR: 2 scales (large); head frag. 
UNID: frags. (14 + 1 fish + 1 turtle) 

L-28 136-141 cm 
UNID: 7 frags. (burned) 

Pit 105E-96N 
L-1 0-05 cm 
UNID: frag 

L-2 
RABBIT: ulna, prox. end 

L-3 
UNID: frag 

15-20 cm 
SHARK: tooth 
UNID: 10 frags 

20-25 cm (2 bags) 
UNID: 4 frags 

25-30 cm 
UNID: frags (7 + 1 turtle) 

33-35 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

35-40 cm 
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle) 

L-4 45-50 cm 
UNID: frags (2 + 1 turtle) 

L-5 50-55 cm 
UNID: 3 frags 

L-6 55-60 cm 
UNID: frags (3 + 2 turtle) 

L-7 60-65 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

L-8 65-70 cm 
UNID: 10 frags 
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131- 13 6 cm
CLAM: frag.
GAR: 2 scales (Large) i head
UNID3 frags. (14 + 1 fish +

L-28 136-141 cm
t NID: 7 frags. (burned)

Pit 105E-96N
L-l 0-05 cm
UNID: frag

L-2
RABBIT: ulna, prox. end

L-3
UNIDs frag

15-20 cm
SEARK 3 tooth
LrNID3 10 frags

20-25 cm (2 bags )
LJNID3 4 frags

25-30 cm
I,NID: frags (7 + 1 turtle)

33-35 cm
L,NID: 4 f rags

35-40 cm
UNID: frags (10 + 1 turtle)
L-4 45-50 cm
[rNf D: frags (2 + I turtle)
L-5 50-55 cn
IrNID s 3 frags

L-6 55-60 cm
UNfD: frags (3 + 2 turtle)
L-7 50-65 cm
LrNID3 4 frags

L-8 65-70 cm
l.rNID: 10 f rags

frag.
1 turtle )



L-9 70-75 cm 
RABBIT: dist. end of metatarsal 
DEER: rt. centroquartal 
UNID: frags (1 + 1 turtle) 

L-11 80-85 cm (2 bags) 
DEER: rt. metatarsal (prox end) 
UNID: 5 frags 

90-95 cm 
GAR: scale 
DEER: femur (frag near dist end) 
RABBIT: phalanx 
UNID: 1 frag 

95-100 cm 
GAR: 2 scales 
DEER: tooth 
UNID: frags (9 + 6 turtle + 1 rodent tibia) 

100-105 cm 
GAR: 1 scale; 1 vert. 
MUD TURTLE: nuchal 
BOX TURTLE: peripheral 
UNID: frags (10 + 10 turtle) 

105-110 cm 
GAR: 2 scales 
SOFTSHELL: frag 
STINKPOT: peripheral 
SLIDER: frag carapace 
WATER SNAKE: 1 vert. 
RABBIT: lt. calcaneus 
UNID: frags (7 + 1 fish + 4 turtle) 

110-115 cm 
UNID: frags (6 + 2 turtle) 

115-120 cm 
UNID: 8 frags 

120-125 cm 
DEER: tooth 
UNID: frags (5 + 1 turtle) 

125-130 cm 
DEER: phalanx 
UNID: frags (5 + 1 turtle) 
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L-9 70-75 cm
RABBIT: dist. end of metatarsal
DEER: rt. centroquartal
UNID: frags (1 + I turtle)
L-11 80-85 cn (2 bags)
DEER: rt. metatarsal (prox end)
UNID3 5 frags

9O-95 cn
GAR: scale
DEER: femur ( frag near dist end)
RABBIT: phalanx
L,NID: I f rag

95-100 cm
GAR: 2 scales
DEER: tooth
UNID: frags (9 + 6 turtle + I rodent

100- 105 cm
GAR: l scalei 1 vert.
MLrD TURrLE: nuchal
BOX rURTLE: perlpheral
IrNID: frags (10 + 10 turtle)

105 - 110 cm
GAR: 2 scales
SOFTSHELL: frag
STINKPOT: peripheral
SLIDER: frag carapace
WATER SNAXE 3 I vert.
RABBIT: lt. calcaneus
IJNID3 frags (7 + I fish + 4 turtle)

110- 115 cm
LrNID3 frags (6 +

115-120 cm
IrNID: 8 f rags

120-125 cm
DEER: tooth
LrNID: frags (5 +

125-130 cm
DEER: phalanx

2 turtle )

I turtle )

tibia )

INID! frags (5 + 1 turtle)



130-135 cm 
GAR: vert. 
DEER: lower molar 
UNID: 4 frags 

135-140 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: patella; metapodial condyle 
UNID: 3 frags 

150-155 cm 
GAR: scale 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: metapodial condyle 

Pit 105E-100N 
30-35 cm 

UNID: 2 frags 

40-45 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

50-55 cm 
UNID: 7 frags 

L-3 55-60 cm 
UNID: 3 frags 

L-4 60-65 cm 
UNID: frags (2 + 1 turtle) 

L-5 65-70 cm 
UNID: frag 

L-6 70-75 cm 
UNID: 6 frags 

L-7 75-80 cm 
UNID: 4 frags 

L-8 80-85 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

L-9 85-90 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: tooth 
UNID TURTLE: frag 

L-10 90-95 cm 
UNID: frags (5 + 1 turtle) 

L-11 95-100 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 
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130-135 cm
GAR: vert.
DEER: Iower molar
UNID: 4 frags

135-140 cm
DEER OB PRONGHORN 3 patella; metapodial condyle
lrNID3 3 frags

150- 155 cm
GAR: scale
DEER OR PRONGHORN: metapodlal condyle

Plr 105E - 10 0N
30-35 cm

UNID: 2 frags

40-45 cm
LrNID: 4 f rags

50-55 cn
IrNID: 7 f rags

L-3 55-60 cm
Lr ID: 3 frags

L-4 60-65 cm
UNID: frags (2 + I turtle)
L-5 55-70 cn
UNID: frag

L-6 70-75 cm
UNID: 6 frags

L-7 75-80 cn
LrNID: 4 f rags

L-8 80-85 cm
LrNID: 2 frags

L-9 85-90 cn
DEER OR PRONGHORN: tooth
L,NID TURTLE: frag

L-10 90-95 cm
U fD: frags (5 + 1 turtle)
L-11 95-100 cn
LrNID s 2 frags



L-12 100-105 cm 
GAR: scale 
UNID: frag 

L-13 105-110 cm 
UNID: 6 frags 

L-14 110-115 cm 
MUD TURTLE: pleural; peripheral 
SLIDER: pleural 
UNID: 11 frags 

L-15 115-120 cm 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: phalanx 
UNID: frags (4 + 2 turtle) 

L-16 120-125 cm 
UNID: 20 frags 

L-17 125-130 cm 
GAR: 3 scales 
UNID: 18 frags 

L-18 130-135 cm 
SLIDER: plastron frag 
UNID: 12 frags 

135-140 cm 
SOFTSHELL: 1 frag 
SLIDER: 1 frag 
COLUBRIDAE: 1 vent. 
UNID: frags (4 + 2 turtle) 

L-20 140-145 cm 
MUD TURTLE: 1 peripheral 
UNID: 5 frags 

L-21 145-150 cm 
GAR: 1 scale 
BOX TURTLE: 1 peripheral 
UNID: frags (4 + 2 turtle) 

L-22 150-155 cm 
MUD TURTLE: 1 peripheral 
BOX TURTLE: 1 pleural 
UNID: 5 frags 

160-165 cm 
UNID BIRD: tibiotarsus (midsection, larger than mallard) 
UNID: 4 frags 
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L-12 100- 105 cm
GAR: scale
UNID: frag

L- 13 105-110 cm
LJNID: 5 f rags

L- 14 110-115 cm
MUD TURTLE: pleural; peripheral
SLIDER: pleural
UNID: 11 frags

L- 15 115-120 cm
DEER OR PRONGHORN:
UNID: frags (4 + 2

L- 16 120-125 cm
UNID: 20 frags

pha I anx
turtle )

L-17 125- 130 cm
GAR: 3 scales
t NID: 18 frags

L-18 130-135 cm
SLIDER: plastron frag
L,NID: 12 frags

135-140 cm
SOFTSHELL: 1 frag
SLIDER: 1 frag
COLUBRIDAE: 1 vert.
IrNrD: frags (4 + 2 turtle)
L-20 140-145 cm
MUD TURTLE: I peripheral
I,JNID: 5 f rags

L-21 145-150 cm
GAR s 1 scale
BOX rURTLE: 1 peripheral
IrNID: frag8 (4 + 2 turtle)
L-22 150-155 cn
MUD TT RTLE: 1 peripheral
BOX rURTLE: 1 pleural
UNID: 5 frags

160-165 cm
LJNID BIRD: tlbiotarsus ( midsectlon,
Lr fD3 4 frags

Iarger than nallard)



165-170 cm 
GAR: 1 scale 
COTTON RAT: lt. mandible 
UNID: frags (1 + 1 turtle) 

170-175 cm 
UNID: 1 frag 

175-180 cm 
UNID TURTLE: 1 frag 

180-185 cm 
WATER SNAKE: vert. 
UNID RODENT: lower incisor 

Pit 110E-94N 
L-26 131-136 cm 
STINKPOT: lt. 2nd pleural 
UNID: 7 frags 

Pit 110E-99N 
L-4 40-50 cm 
UNID: frags (2 + 1 turtle) 

105-110 cm 
UNID TURTLE: 1 frag 

110-115 cm 
UNID: frags (1 + 1 fish + 1 turtle) 

115-120 cm 
UNID: frags (2 + 1 turtle) 

120-125 cm 
UNID: 2 frags 

125-130 cm 
GAR: 2 scales 
UNID: 2 frags 
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165-170 cm
GAR: I scale
COTTON RAT: It. mandible
INID: frags (1 + 1 turtle)

170-175 cm
UNIDs I frag

175-180 cm
LrNID TURTLE: 1 frag

180- 185 crn
WATER SNAKE 3 vert.
t NID RODENT: Iower tncisor

Pit 110E-94N
L-26 131-136 cm
STINKPOT: It, 2nd pleural
UNID: 7 frags

Pir l10E-99N
L-4 40-50 cm
LJNID: frags (2 + L turtle)

105 - 110 cm
LrNID TURTLE: I frag

110 - 115 cm
LJNID3 frags (1 + 1fish + 1turtle)

115-120 cm
I,NID: frags (2 + L turtle)

120-125 cm
LJNID: 2 f rags

125-130 cm
GAR: 2 scales
t NID: 2 frags



APPENDIX F-2 

Provenience of Vertebrate Remains from Fine Screens 

Burial No. 2 
GAR: 	 10 scales 
CHANNEL CATFISH: 2 dorsal spines 
CATFISH: 	pectoral spine 
SUNFISH: 	13 spines (4 pelvic, 7 dorsal, 2 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	42 vert. 
SLIDER: 	pleural 
UNID TURTLE: 	frag 
COACHWHIP: 	vert. 
UNID SNAKE: 	9 vert (3 caudal) 
POCKET GOPHER: lower I 
COTTON RAT: 	molar; caudal vert. 
UNID RODENT: phalanx 
MINK: 	 upper P-2 

Burial No. 2 (around feet) 
HACKBERRY: 	seeds 
CRAWFISH: 	chela 
GAR: 	 25 scales; tooth; head frag. 
CHANNEL CATFISH: 4 spines (1 pectoral, 3 dorsal) 
CATFISH: 	cleithrum frag.; 2 pectoral spines 
SUNFISH: 	36 spines (5 pelvic, 18 dorsal, 13 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	67 vert.; 7 frags. 
BOX TURTLE: 	2 pleurals 
SLIDER: 	neural 
UNID TURTLE: 	3 frags 
RAT SNAKE: 	vert. 
GARTER SNAKE: 2 vert. 
UNID SNAKE: 	11 vert. (1 caudal) 
POCKET GOPHER: molar; astragalus 
COTTON RAT: 	molar; ulna; phalanx 
HARVEST MOUSE: upper I; lower I 
UNID RODENT: 	incisor frags 
RABBIT: 	2 phalanges 

Burial No. 3 (around skull) 
SUNFISH: 	spine; dentary frag. 
MOUSE: 	 caudal vert. 

Burial No. 3 
PLANTS: 	400 leaf buds + several seeds 
CRAWFISH: 	2 chelae 
GAR: 	 4 scales; tooth 
CATFISH: 	3 pectoral spine frags. 
SUNFISH: 	22 spines (5 pelvic, 11 dorsal, 6 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	50 vert.; 5 frags 
MUD TURTLE: 	peripheral 
RAT SNAKE: 	vert. 
UNID SNAKE: 	4 vert. 
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APPENDIX F-2

Provenlence of Vertebrate Remains from Fine Screens

GAR:
Burial No. 2

10 scales
CHANNEL CATFISH: 2 dorsal spines
CATFISH: pectoral spine
SUNFISH: 13 spines (4 pelvic, 7 dorsal, 2 anal )
UNID FISH: 42 verE.
SLIDER: pleural
UNID TURTLE: fTag
COACHWHIP: vert.
UNID SNAKE: 9 vert (3 caudal)
POCKET GOPHER: Iower I
COTTON RAT: molar; caudal vert.
UNID RODENT: phalanx
MINK: upper P-2

Burial No. 2 (around feet)
HACXBERRY: seeds
CRAWFISH: chela
GAR: 25 scales i tooth; head frag.
CHANNEL CATFISH: 4 spines (1 pectoral, 3 dorsal)
CATFISH: cleithrum frag. i 2 pectoral spines
SLTNFISH! 36 spines (5 pelvic, 18 dorsal, 13 anal)
LJNID FISH: 67 vert. i 7 frags.
BOX TURTLE3 2 pleurals
SLIDER: neural
L,NID TURTLE3 3 frags
RAT SNAKE3 vert.
GARTER SNAKE i 2 vert.
IINID SNANE: 11 vert. (1 caudal)
POCKET GOPHER: molari astragalus
COTTON RAT: molari ulna; phalanx
HARVEST MOUSE: upper Ii lower I
LJNID RODENT: lnclsor frags
RABBIT: 2 phalanges

Burlal No. 3 (around skull)
SLJNFISH: spine; dentary frag.
MOUSE 3 caudal vert.

Burial No. 3
PLAI\IIIS ! 400 leaf buds + several seeds
CRAWFISH: 2 chelae
GAR: 4 scales; tooth
CATFISH: 3 pectoral splne frags.
SLTNFISH: 22 spines (5 pelvic, 1l dorsal, 6 anal)
INID FISH: 50 vert.; 5 frags
MUD TURTLE3 perlpheral
RAT SNAXE3 vert.

' UNfD SNAKE: 4 vert.
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LEAST SHREW: 	It. maxilla w/P3,M1; rt. maxilla w/P3,M1,M2 
POCKET GOPHER: astragalus 
COTTON RAT: 	upper I; molar 
HARVEST MOUSE: upper I 
UNID RODENT: 	incisor frags 
MINK: 	 upper I 

Burial No. 3 (beneath) 
UNID FISH: 	2 vert.; 2 frags 

Burial No. 4 
SUNFISH: 	2 spines (1 dorsal, 1 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	12 vert. 
POCKET GOPHER: caudal vert. 
COTTON RAT: 	phalanx 
RABBIT: 	phalanx 

Pit 98E-94N 
L-19 90-95cm (fine screen, upper torso Burial #2) 
CRAWFISH: 	chela 
GAR: 	 3 vert.; 10 scales 
BOWFIN: 	tooth 
CATFISH: 	2 vert.; pectoral spine 
UNID FISH: 	6 vert. 
LEOPARD FROG: ilium 
MUD TURTLE: 	peripheral 
SLIDER: 	pleural 
UNID TURTLE: 	20 frags 
UNID SNAKE: 	2 vert. 
DUCK: 	 2 coracoids (MNI=2) 
POCKET GOPHER: lt. mandible; lt. lower incisor 
UNID RODENT: 	2 incisors 
COYOTE: 	metacarpal; phalanx 
DEER: 	 lt. astragalus 
UNID: 	 88 frags. 

Pits E98&99-N96 (burial No. 4) 
HACKBERRY: 	seed 
CRAWFISH: 	chela 
GAR: 	 9 scales; 1 vert 
SUNFISH: 	22 spines (4 pelvic, 11 dorsal, 7 anal) 
CATFISH: 	dentary; pectoral spine 
UNID FISH: 	30 vert.; 6 frags. 
UNID TURTLE: 	2 frags 
UNID SNAKE: 	3 vert. 
LEAST SHREW: 	lt. mandible 
POCKET GOPHER: calcaneus; astragalus;upper I;molar;phalanx 
COTTON RAT: 	lower I; caudal vert.; phalanx 
RABBIT: 	phalanx 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: tooth frag. 
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LEAST SHREW: lt. maxilla w/P3,MLi rt. maxilla w/p3,yl]-,M2
POCKET GOPHER: astragalus
COTTON RAT: upper I; molar
HARVEST MOUSE: upper I
UNID RODEMI: incisor frags
MINKs upper I

Buria1 No. 3 ( beneath )
UNID FISH: 2 vert. t 2 ftags

Burial No. 4
St NFISH: 2 splnes (1 dorsaL, 1 anal)
UNID FISH: 12 vert.
POCKET GOPHER: caudal vert.
COTTON RAT: phalanx
RABBIT: phalanx

Pit 98E-94N
L-19 90-95cm (fine screen, upper torso Burial #2)
CRAWFISH: chela
GAR: 3 vert.; 10 scales
BOYIFIN 3 tooth
CATFISH: 2 vert.; pectoral spine
t NID FISH: 5 vert.
LEOPARD FROG: ilium
MtD TURTLE: peripheral
SLIDER: pleural
t NID TURTLE: 20 frags
IrNID SNAXE: 2 vert.
DUCK! 2 coracoids (MNI=2 1

POCKET GOPHER: lt. mandiblei It. Iower inclsor
LrNID RODEMI: 2 inclsors
COYOTE: metacarpali phalanx
DEER: It. astragalus
UNID! 88 frags.

Pits E98&99-N96 (burial No. 4)
HACKBERRY: seed
CRAWFISH: chela
GAR: 9 scales; l vert
SUNFISH: 22 spines (4 pelvic, 11 dorEal, 7 anal)
CATFISH: dentary; pectoral splne
INID FISH: 30 vert.; 6 frags.
I.,NID TURTLE: 2 frags
UNID SNAXE: 3 vert.
LEAST.SHREW: It. mandible
POCKET GOPHER: calcaneus; astragalua i upper Iimolariphalanx
COTTON RAT: Iovrer Ii caudal vert.; phalanx
RABBfT: phalanx
DEER OR PRONGHORN: tooth frag.
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Pit E99-N95 
L-22 
GAR: 	 2 scales; tooth 
SUNFISH: 	7 spines (2 pelvic, 1 dorsal, 4 anal) 
FRESHWATER DRUM: tooth 
UNID FISH: 	24 vert.; 8 frags. 
MUD TURTLE: 	neural 
UNID TURTLE: 	4 frags 
ROUGH EARTH SNAKE: vert. 
UNID SNAKE: 	5 vert. (1 is caudal) 
POCKET GOPHER: lower incisor; phalanx 
COTTON RAT: 	upper incisor; ulna frag. 
UNID RODENT: 	incisor (small) 

L-24 
CRAWFISH: 
GAR: 
SUNFISH: 
CATFISH: 
LEOPARD FROG: 
UNID FISH: 
KINGSNAKE: 
GARTER SNAKE: 
UNID SNAKE: 
POCKET GOPHER: 
UNID RODENT: 

chela 
4 scales; 1 vert. 
11 spines (1 pelvic, 7 dorsal, 3 anal) 
2 pectoral spines 
mandible 
21 vert. 
vert. 
vert. 
vert. 
upper I 
phalanx 

Pit E99-N96 
L-20 
STINKPOT: 
	

humerus 

L-22 
HACKBERRY: 	seed 
GAR: 	 8 scales; head bone frag 
SUNFISH: 	15 spines (1 pelvic, 10 dorsal, 4 anal) 
CHANNEL CATFISH: dentary 
UNID FISH: 	31 vert.; 8 frags. 
MUD TURTLE: 	neural 
GARTER SNAKE: vert. 
UNID SNAKE: 	8 vert. 
POCKET GOPHER: molar; 2 phalanges 
COTTON RAT: 	lower I; astragalus; phalanx 
HARVEST MOUSE: 2 femora (MNI=2) 

L-23 
GAR: 
SUNFISH: 
UNID FISH: 
LEOPARD FROG: 
STINKPOT: 
UNID TURTLE: 
UNID SNAKE: 

scale; vert. 
3 spines (1 pelvic, 2 dorsal) 
17 vert.; 2 frags. 
urostyle 
peripheral 
3 frags 
6 vert (1 caudal) 
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Pit E99-N95
L-22
GAR: 2 scales i tooth
SUNFISHT 7 spines (2 pelvic, I dorsal, 4 anal)
ERESHWATER DRIJM: tooth
INID FISH: 24 vert.; 8 frags.
MUD TURTLE: neural
UNID TURTLE3 4 frags
ROUGH EARTH SNAKE: veTt.
UNID SNAKE: 5 vert. (1 ls caudal)
POCKET GOPHER3 lower inclsor; phalanx
COTTON RAT: upper inclsor; ulna frag.
UNID RODEMI: incisor ( small )

L-24
CRAWFISH: chela
GAR: 4 scalesi I vert.
SLTNFISH3 11 spines (1 pelvlc, 7 dorsal, 3 anal)
CATFISH: 2 pectoral spines
LEOPARD FROG: mandible
UNID FISH: 21 vert.
KINGSNAKE: veTt.
GARTER SNAXE: veTt.
LINID SNAXE : vert .
POCKET GOPHER: upper I
LrNID RODENT: phaLanx

Pir E99-N96
L-20
STINKPOT: humerus

L-22
HACKBERRYs seed
GAR: 8 scales; head bone frag
SUNFISH3 15 splneE (l pelvic, 10 dorsal, 4 anal)
CHANNEL CATFISH: dentary
LJNID FISH: 31 vert.; 8 frags,
MUD TURTLE: neural
GARTER SNAKE! veTt.
IJNID SNAKE : 8 vert .
POCKET GOPHER: molar; 2 phalanges
COTTON RAT: Iorrer I; astragalus; phalanx
HARVEST MOUSE: 2 fenura (MNI=2)

L-23
GAR: scalei vert.
SUNFISH: 3 spineE (1 pelvic, 2 dorsal)
LrNID FISH! 17 vert. i 2 frags.
LEOPARD FROG: urostyle
STINKPOT: peripheral
LJNID TURTLE3 3 fragg
LJNID SNAKE: 6 vert (1 caudal)
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Pit E101-N94 
L-20 (burial) 
CRAWFISH: 	chela 
GAR: 	 3 scales 
CHANNEL CATFISH: dorsal spine 
CATFISH: 	dentary; 3 pectoral spines 
SUNFISH: 	5 spines (1 pelvic, 3 dorsal, 1 anal) 
FRESHWATER DRUM: tooth 
UNID FISH: 	27 vert.; 4 frags. 
UNID SNAKE: 	8 vert. 
COTTON RAT: 	lower M-1 ;upper & lower I;u1na;scapula;caud.vert. 

L-21 
GAR: 
CATFISH: 
UNID FISH: 
UNID TURTLE: 

scale 
pectoral spine 
11 vert. 
frag. 

Pit E101-N95 
L-20 (burial) 
GAR: 	 vert. 
SUNFISH: 	10 spines (2 pelvic, 3 dorsal, 5 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	31 vert. 
UNID TURTLE: 4 frags 
HOGNOSE SNAKE: vert. 
RAT SNAKE: 	vert. 
PIGMY RATTLESNAKE: vert. 
UNID. SNAKE: 	10 vert. 
COTTON RAT: 	lt. upper M-1; lower I; ulna; phalanx 
POCKET GOPHER: 3 cheek teeth 
COTTONTAIL: 	lower I; rib; vert. 
DEER OR PRONGHORN: petrous bone 

Pit E102-N94 
L-4 
UNID SCRAPS 

L-7 
UNID FISH: 
	

3 vert.; frag. 
UNID TURTLE: frag 

L-8 
UNID FISH: 
UNID TURTLE: 
UNID SNAKE: 

L-9 
SUNFISH: 
UNID FISH: 
COTTON RAT: 

2 frags. 
2 frags 
2 vert. 

2 spines (1 dorsal, 1 anal) 
2 vert. 
lower M-3 
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Plr E 10 1-N9 4
L-zO ( burial )
CRAVIFI SH: chela
GAR: 3 scales
CHANNEL CATFISH: dorsal splne
CATFISH: dentaryi 3 pectoral spines
SUNFISH: 5 spines (1 pelvic, 3 dorsal, 1 anal)
FRESHWATER DRUM: tooth
UNID FISH3 27 vert.; 4 frags.
UNTD SNAKE: 8 vert.
COrTON RAT: I or^rer M-liupper & Iower I i ulna i scapula; caud. vert.
L-2L
GAR: scale
CATFISH: pectoral splne
l.rNID FISH 3 11 vert.
I,NID TURTLE: f Tag.

Plt E10l-N95
L-2O ( burial )GAR: vert.
SLJNFISH: 10 spines (2 pelvic, 3 dorsal , 5 anal )
l.rNID FISHs 31 vert.
UNID TLTRTLE: 4 frags
HOGNOSE SNAXE: vert.
RAT SNAKE: vert.
PIGMY RATTLESNAXE: vert.
UNID. SNAKE: 10 vert.
COTTON RAT: It . upper M- 1 i Iosrer I ; ulna i phalanx
P@KET GOPHER: 3 cheek teeth
COTTONTAIL: lower Ii rlbi vert.
DEER OR PRONGHORN: petroua bone

Pir E102-N94
L-4
I,'NID SCRAPS

L-7
UNID FISHs 3 vert. i ftag.
tNID TURTLE: frag

L-8
UNID FISH: 2 frags.
L,NID TLTRTLE: 2 frags
tilID SNAXE: 2 vert.
L-9
SLINFISH: 2 splnes (1 dor8al, I anal)
UNID FISH: 2 vert.
CCIITON RAT: lower M-3



L-10 
CHANNEL CATFISH: pectoral spine 
UNID FISH: 	vert. 
UNID TURTLE: 	frags 
POCKET GOPHER: 2 phalanges 
UNID RODENT: 	2 tooth frags 
DEER: 	 tooth frags 

L-11 
GAR: 
UNID FISH: 
UNID SNAKE: 
COTTON RAT: 

L-16 
SUNFISH: 
CATFISH: 
UNID FISH: 
UNID TURTLE: 

head bone frag 
3 vert.; frag. 
2 vert 
lower I (2); calcaneus 

2 spines (1 dorsal, 1 anal) 
pectoral spine 
5 vert.; 3 frags. 
3 frags 

L-18 
BOWFIN: 	vert. 
SUNFISH: 	2 spines (1 dorsal, 1 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	6 vert. 
UNID TURTLE: frag 
POCKET GOPHER: molar 
DEER: 	 tooth (2) 

L-19 
HACKBERRY: 	seed 
SUNFISH: 	2 pelvic spines 
UNID FISH: 	3 vert.; 2 frags 
UNID TURTLE: 	frag 
COACHWHIP: 	vert. 
UNID SNAKE: 	5 vert. 
UNID RODENT: 	2 phalanges 

L-20 
GAR: 	 scale 
SUNFISH: 	dorsal spine 
UNID FISH: 	5 vert. 
UNID TURTLE: 5 frags 
POCKET GOPHER: molar 

L-23 
GAR: 	 9 scales 
SUNFISH: 	8 spines (2 pelvic, 5 dorsal, 1 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	22 vert.; 8 frags. 
MUD TURTLE: 	pleural; peripheral 
UNID TURTLE: 4 frags 
WATER SNAKE: vert. 
PIGMY RATTLESNAKE: vert. 
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L- 10
CHANNEL CATFISH: pectoral spine
1JNID FISH: vert.
IrNID TURTLE: frags
POCI(ET GOPHER: 2 phalanges
UNID RODENP: 2 tooth frags
DEER: tooth frags

L-11
GAR: head bone frag
LJNfD FISH: 3 vert. i frag.
UNID SNAKEi 2 vett-
COTTON RAT: Iower I (2)i calcaneus

L- 16
SLTNFISH: 2 splnes (1 dorsal, I anal )
CATFISH: pectoral spine
IJNID FISH: 5 vert.; 3 frags.
UNID TURTLE: 3 frags

L- 18
BOWFfNT vert.
SLJNFISH: 2 spines (l dorsal, I anal)
UNID FISH: 6 vert.
UNID TURTLE: frag
POCKET GOPHER: molar
DEER3 tooth (2)

L- 19
HACKBERRY: seed
SUNFISHT 2 pelvic spines
UNID FISH3 3 vert. i 2 frags
I,JNID TURTLE: f Tag
COACHWHIP: vert.
LrNID SNAKE: 5 vert.
LrNID RODENT: 2 phalangea

L-20
GAR: scale
SLTNFISH: dorsal splne
INID FISH: 5 vert.
UNID TURTLE: 5 frags
POCKET GOPHER: nolar

L-23
GAR: 9 8cales
SUNFISH8 8 spines (2 pelvlc, 5 doraal , 1 anal)
LrNID FISH: 22 vert. i 8 frags.
MUD TURTLE: pleural; peripheral
I,,NID TURTLE: 4 frags
I{ATER SNAKE: vert.
PIGMY RATTLESNAXE: vert.



UNID SNAKE: 
BROWN PELICAN: 
POCKET GOPHER: 
COTTON RAT: 
RACCOON: 

L-24 
GAR: 
SUNFISH: 
UNID FISH: 
UNID SNAKE: 

L-25 
UNID FISH: 

6 vert. 
carpometacarpus 
2 molars 
lower M-1; lower I (3) 
rt. mandible frag. 

scale 
2 spines (1 pelvic, 1 anal) 
8 vert. 
vert 

5 vert. 
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L-26 
SUNFISH: 	4 spines (2 dorsal, 2 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	11 vert.; 10 frags. 
DIAMONDBACK RATTLESNAKE: vert. 
UNID SNAKE: 	9 vert. (3 caudal) 
COTTON RAT: 	phalanx 
HARVEST MOUSE: upper I; mandible w/3 teeth 

L-27 
GAR: 	 scale 
SUNFISH: 	4 spines (2 pelvic, 2 anal) 
UNID FISH: 	2 vert. 
UNID SNAKE: 	2 vert. 
POCKET GOPHER: 3 lower I; 2 lower cheek teeth; humerus; 

2 tibias; 6 phalanges; calcaeus 

L-28 
GAR: 
SUNFISH: 
CATFISH: 
UNID FISH: 
UNID SNAKE: 
POCKET GOPHER: 

tooth 
4 spines (3 dorsal, 1 anal) 
2 pectoral spines 
12 vert. 
vert. 
calcaneus 
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UNID SNAKE: 5 veTt.
BROWN PELICAN: carpometacarpus
POCKET GOPHER: 2 molars
COTTON RAT: lower M-1; Iower I (3)
RACCOON: rt. mandlble frag.
L-24
cAR: scale
SLJNFI SH: 2 spineE (1 pelvlc, I anal)
LrNID FISH3 8 vert.
l.rNID SNAKE : vert
L-23
LJNfD FISH: 5 vert.
L-26
SLTNFISH s 4 splnes
UNID FISHs 11 vert.
DIAMONDBACK RATTLESNAKE
LrNID SNAKE : 9 vert .
COTTOT{ RAT: phalanx
HARVEST MOUSE ! upper Ii

(2 dorsal ,2 anal)
10 frags.
vert .

3 caudal )

mandlbLe w/3 teeth
L-27
GAR: aca 1e
SLJNFISH: 4 splnes (2 pelvlc, 2 anal)
LrilID FISH ! 2 veit- .
UNID SNAKE: 2 vert.
POCKET GOPHER: 3 lower Ii 2 lower cheek teeth; humerus;

2 tibiaEi 5 phalanges; calcaeus

L-28
GAR: tooth
ST NFISH: 4 spineE (3 dorsal, I anal)
CATFISH: 2 pectoral spines
L,NID FISH3 12 vert.
t NID SNAXE3 vert.
POCKET GOPHER: calcaneus
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Appendix F3 

species 

Distribution of Bivalves from 41FB42 

pit 	level, cm 
no. of shells 

adult immature 

Crassostrea virginica 	E105N100 

Mulinia lateralis 	E105N100 

Amblema plicata 	 E110N95 
IV 	 If 	 I/ 

25-30 

25-30 

10-15 
125-130 

1 

0 
0 

1 
1 

u II If  140-145 f 
If II If  145-150 1 1 
If Pt  E99N95 118-123 0 1 
fl 11 If  130-135 4 1 
fl ft If  135-140 3 0 
II If It  140-145 1 0 
fl II  E98N95 88-93 1 0 
u ft Pt  93-98 0 1 
fl II II  98-103 1 0 
VI  103-108 2 2 
u 11 II  108-113 3 2 
fl 

" 
/I 113-118 0 1 

II II  E97N95 95-100 0 1 
II II f1  100-110 1 0 
H 11 fl  110-120 0 1 
11 IV II  140-160 1 0 
u u E94N95 90-95 0 2 
II H E105N96 115-120 1 0 
If If /I 140-145 0 1 
/I If  E99N96 99-104 1 0 
u u u 119-123 0 2 
n u u 124-129 1 0 
II If II  134-139 1 0 
n n u 139-144 2 1 
n 11 11  149-154 1 0 

u E98N96 109-119 2 1 
ft 11 11  119-124 1 0 
.. ” u 124-129 2 1 
VI fl  E101N97 140-150 1 0 
VP n E102N94 131-136 1 2 
” ” “ 136-141 f 
" ” E98N94 100-105 0 1 
vi u u 105-110 0 2 
n u n 110-115 0 3 

u u 115-120 0 3 
u “ n 130-135 0 1 
fi u E105N100 130-135 0 1 
. u n 145-150 f 
cr u H 150-155 1 0 

” iii 160-165 1 1 
f- fragments only 
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Appendix F3

Distributlon of Bivalves from 4LFB42

no. of shells

Crassostrea virglnica
Mulinia lateralLs
Anblema pllcata

f- fragments only

species_ Ievel, cm

25-30

25-30

10-15
12 5- 130
140- 145
14 5- 1s0
118-123
130- 135
135-140
140-145
88-93
93-98
98- 103

103- 108
108- 113
113- I 18
95- 100

100- 110
110-120
140- 16 0
90-95

115-120
140-145
99- 104

119-123
L24-L29
134 - 139
139 - 144
149- 154
109- 119
119-12{
r24-L29
14 0- 150
131- 136
136-141
100- 105
105- 110
110- 115
115- 120
130- 135
130- 13 5
1{5-150
150- 155
16 0- 155

pit
E 105N10 0

8105N100

E 110N9 s

E99N9s

E98N95

897N95

E94N95
E105N96

E99N96

898N96

E101N97
E102N94

E98X94

E105N100

adul t
f
I
0
0
f
1
0
4
3
I
1

0
I
2
3
0
0
1
0
1
0
1

0
1
0
1
1

2
1
2
1
2
I
1
f
0
0
0
0
0
0
f
1
1

innature

0
I

1

I



species 

Appendix F3, 

pit 

continued 

level,cm 

no. of shells 

adult immature 

Amblema plicata E105N100 165-170 1 0 

ff 

170-175 1 

1 

1 

0 175-180 

If If 
180-185 0 1 

If 
1 0 185-190 

Quadrula apiculata E97N95 100-110 0 1 

ff 

110-120 0 

1 

1 

0 

fl 	 11 

E99N96 119-123 

0 1 134-139 

Lampsilis hydiana E102N94 116-121 1 0 

It 	 11 It 
126-131 1 0 

If 	 11 
E98N94 115-120 1 0 

Lampsilis teres 

ff 	 1f 

E99N95 

E98N95 

130-135 

88-93 

1 

0 

0 

1 

fl 	 ft 

u 
108-113 1 

2 

1 

0 E97N95 95-105 

If 	 11 u 
100-120 1 0 

If 	 If 
1 0 E94N95 85-90 

If 	 VI 
110-115 0 I. E105N96 

If 	 ff 
E99N96 144-149 1 0 

ft u 
159-164 1 0 

'I 
E98N96 119-124 0 1 

VI 	 ft 
E101N94 136-141 f 

fl 	 If 

E110N94 

E98N94 

131-136 

115-120 

1 

1 

0 

0 

Potamilus purpuratus E110N95 130-140 1 0 

Toxolasma texasensis E110N95 125-130 f 

II 	 II u 
130-140 f 

II 	 If fl 
150-155 0 1 

If 	 If 
E99N95 108-113 0 1 

If 	 ft fl 
118-123 0 1 

If 	 II II 
130-135 1 0 

/1 	 II II 
135-140 0 2 

II 	 n 11 
140-145 1 0 

II 	 II 
E98N95 88-93 0 1 

II 	 II II 
93-98 0 1 

u 	 u u 
98-103 0 1 

iii 	 iu u 

u 	 im 

 103-108 2 0 

It 
108-113 0 2 

II 	 iv ci 
113-118 2 0 

II 	 u 
E97N95 95-100 1 1 

u 	 0 u 
100-105 1 

If 	 ii u 
105-110 1 1 
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sPec ies

AmbI ema pllcata

Quadrula apiculata

Lampsilis hydiana

Lampsilis teres

Potamilu8 purpuratua

Toxolasma texasensls
llIt

r

Appendix F3,

plt

E 105N10 0

E97N95

E99N96

E102N94

E98N94

E99N95
E98N95

E97N95

E94N95
E105N96
E99N96

E98N96
E 101N9 4
E 110N94
E98tl94

E 110N95

E110N95

E99N95

898N95

E97N95

cont lnued

level , cm

165-170
170-175
175-180
180 - 185
185-190

100-110
110-120
119-123
134 - 139

115 - 121
126-131
11s-120

130- 135
88-93

108-113
9 5- 105

100- 12 0
85-90

110 - 115
1{4- 149
1s9 - 164
tt9-L21
136- 14 1
131- 13 6
115- 12 0

r 30- 140

125- 130
130- 14 0
150 - 155
108-113
118- 12 3
130- 135
13s- 140
14 0- 145
88-93
93-98
98-103

103- 108
108- 113
113 - 118

9 s- 100
100- 105
105 - 110

no. of shells
adult inmature

I
1
'1

0
1

0
0
1
0

0
1

0
I
0

1
I
0
1

0
0
0

0
1
1

0
0
0
1
0
0
1

0
0

0

1

1
1

1
0
1

2
1
1
0
1
1
0
f
I
1

1

f
f
0
0
0
1
0
1
0
0
0
2
0
2
I
1
1

I
1
1
0
2
0
1
I
1
0
2
0
1
2
I



Appendix F3, continued 
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species 	pit  

Toxolasma texasensis 	E97N95 

no. of shells  
level,cm adult immature 

It 	 11 

It 	 IT 

II 

II 

TI 

11 

11 

II 

II 

11 

II 

If 

If 

II 

E94N95 

IT 

If 

E105N96 
It 

II 

E99N96 
II 

TI 

TI 

TO 

11 

E98N96 

II 

11 

II 

E101N94 
IT 

E102N94 

II 

E110N94 
E98N94 

11 

11 

II 

11 

E105N100 
II 

if 

TI 

burial 2 
burial 3 
burial 4 

110-120 
140-160 
85-90 
90-95 
95-100 

105-110 
110-120 
115-120 
120-125 
125-130 
119-123 
124-129 
134-139 
139-144 
144-149 
149-154 
102-104 
104-109 
109-119 
119-124 
124-129 
121-126 
126-131 
136-141 
126-131 
131-136 
136-141 
131-136 
100-105 
105-110 
110-115 
120-125 
130-135 
120-125 
125-130 
140-145 
150-155 

2 
0 
1 
1 
1 
2 
0 
1 
0 
1 
1 
0 
1 
1 
1 
0 
3 
3 
1 
1 
2 
1 
1 
1 
0 
1 
0 
1 
1 
1 
f 
0 
1 
2 
0 
2 
1 
2 
1 
1 

1 
2 
0 
1 
1 
0 
1 
0 
1 
0 
1 
1 
0 
2 
1 
1 
0 
2 
1 
1 
2 
2 
0 
0 
1 
0 
1 
0 
0 
0 

2 
1 
0 
2 
0 
0 
0 
0 
1 

unidentified frag. 	E110N95 
II 	 II 

E98N95 
E97N95 
E94N95 
E99N96 
E102N94 

115-120 
120-125 
130-140 
88-93 

100-110 
80-85 

154-159 
121-126 
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Appendix F3, cont i nued

Ievel , cm

110-120
140-160
85-90
90-95
95-100

105-110
110-120
115-120
120-125
125-130
119-123
L24-L29
134 - 139
139-r44
144-149
149-154
102 - 104
104-109
109 - 119
LL9-L24
L24-r29
L2L-126
125-131
136-141
126-131
131- 136
136-141
131- 136
100 - 105
105 - 110
110-115
L20-L25
130- 135
L20-L25
125- 13 0
14 0- 145
150- 155

no. of shel Is
adult imnaturespec ies

Toxolasma texasensis 2
0
I
I
I
2
0
1
0
1
I
0
I
I
I
0
3
3
1
1
2
1

1

I
0
I
0
I
1

1

t
0
1

2
0
2
I
2
1
1

1

2
0
1

I
0
1

0
1

0
1

I
0
2
1
I
0
2
I
I
2
2
0
0
1
0
1
0
0
0

2
1
0
2
0
0
0
0
1

Pit
E97N95

E94N95

E 105N9 6

E99N96

898N96

E 101N9 4

E102N94

E 110N9 4
E98N94

E105N100

burlal 2
burial 3
burlal 4

E 110N9 5

E98N95
E97N95
E94N95
E99N96
E102N94

unldent i f ied 115- 12 0
L20-L25
130-140
88-93

100- 110
80-85

154-159
L2L-L26

frag . x
x
x
x
x
x
x
x



Appendix F4 

Distribution of Gastropods from 41FB42 

species pit level,cm 
no. of shells 

adult immature 

Campeloma crassulum 

Fossaria dalli 

Planorbella trivolvis 
” 	 " 
i, 

Oligyra orbiculata 
PI 	 II  

“ 	 II  

E98N96 

burial 2 

E98N95 
E94N95 
E101N94 

E97N95 
E94N95 
burial 2 

124-129 

108-113 
110-120 
126-131 

95-100 
80-85 

1 

1 

1 
1 
1 

1 
1 
3 

0 

0 

0 
0 
0 

0 
0 
0 

Helicodiscus singleyanus burial 2 1 0 

Rabdotus dealbatus E98N95 113-118 1 0 
II 	 I/ E98N94 120-125 1 0 

burial 2 0 1 
II 	 II  burial 3 0 3 
m, 	., burial 4 1 2 

Polygyra texasiana E99N95 108-113 1 0 
01 	 II  E94N95 80-85 2 0 
II  E102N94 116-121 1 0 

II  burial 2 0 1 

Praticolella pachyloma E98N94 100-105 1 0 
110-115 1 0 

burial 4 2 1 

Mesodon thyroidus E101N95 115-120 0 1 
125-130 1 0 
145-150 1 0 

1.1 

fl 	 If 

E98N95 
E99N96 

108-113 
99-104 

2 
0 

0 
1 

E98N94 100-105 1 0 
,, 115-120 1 1 

Of 120-125 1 0 
burial 2 1 0 

11 	 I1 Burial 4 1 0 

67 67

Appendix F4

Distribution of castropods from 4LFB42

sPecles

Campeloma crassulum

Fossarla daIIi
Planorbella trlvolvis

Pit
E98N96

burial 2

E98N95
E9{N95
E 101N9 4

E97N95
E94N95
burial 2

burial 2

E98N95
898N94
burial 2
burial 3
burial 4

899N95
E94N95
E 102N9 4
burial 2

E98N94

burial 4

E 101N9 5

E98N9s
899N96
E98N94

burial 2
Burial {

Ievel , cm

124-L29

no. of shells
adult immature

108 - 113
110-r20
126-L3L

95- 100
80-85

1
1

1

I
1
3

0
0
0

0
0
0

0

0
o
1

3
2

0
0
0
1

0
0
1

Ollgyra orblculata

Hellcodlscus slngleyanus

Rabdotua dealbatus 113-118
L20-t25

108 - 113
I0-85

116 - 121

100- 105
110-115

115-120
125-130
145- 150
108 - 113
99-104

100- r05
115 - 120
L20-L25

1
I
0
0
1

I
2
1

0

I
I
2

Polygyra texaslana

PratlcoIeIIa pachyloma

Meaodon thyroldus

rtt

0
1
1
2
0
1
1
I
1
1

I
0
0
0
1

0
1
0
0
0


